Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Applicants

MOTION RECORD

January 26, 2022

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200 Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

INDEX

TAB	DESCRIPTION
1	Notice of Motion
2	Affidavit of Michael Devon sworn January 26, 2022
3	Draft Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order

TAB 1

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Applicants

NOTICE OF MOTION (Returnable February 2, 2022) (Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order)

FIGR Brands, Inc. ("FIGR Brands"), FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 1307849 B.C. Ltd. ("Residual Co" and together with FIGR Brands and FIGR Norfolk, the "Applicants" or the "FIGR Group") will make a motion before a Judge of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) on Wednesday, February 2, 2022 at 10:30 a.m. or as soon after that time as the motion can be heard.

PROPOSED METHOD OF HEARING: The motion is to be heard via videoconference as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the details of which can be found at Schedule "A" hereto.

THE MOTION IS FOR:

- 1. An order (the "Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order") substantially in the form attached hereto at Tab 3 of this motion record, *inter alia*:
 - (a) abridging the time for service of the motion record returnable February 2, 2022 and dispensing with service on any person other than those served;
 - (b) extending the Stay Period (as defined below) until and including April 29, 2022; (the "Stay Extension");

- (c) declaring that pursuant to section 5(5) of the *Wage Earner Protection Program Act Act*, S.C. 2005, c. 47, s. 1 ("WEPPA"), FIGR Norfolk and FIGR Brands meet the criteria established by section 3.2 of the *Wage Earner Protection Program Regulations*, SOR/2008-222 (the "WEPPA Regulations");
- (d) approving the Proposed Distribution Methodology (as defined below);
- (e) authorizing and directing the Applicants to make one or more cash distributions (collectively, the "**Proposed Distributions**") to each Claimant with a Proven Claim pursuant to the Proposed Distribution Methodology, net of any withholding taxes based on applicable law;
- (f) approving the Eighth Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. ("FTI") in its capacity as court-appointed monitor (in such capacity, the "Monitor"), to be filed (the "Eighth Report"), and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
- (g) approving the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Affidavits of Jeffrey Rosenberg and Ryan Jacobs, respectively attached to the Eighth Report.
- 2. Such further and other relief as this Honourable Court deems just.

THE GROUNDS FOR THIS APPLICATION ARE:

Background1

- 3. The Applicants operated two (2) licensed cannabis facilities one in Simcoe, Ontario and the other in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island. Since operations commenced, both facilities were cash flow negative and the FIGR Group was dependant on certain of its affiliate companies for funding. The cannabis facility in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island was sold as part of the CIG Transaction (as defined below).
- 4. Facing significant liquidity issues, potential enforcement action from certain of their creditors and the cessation of its business, the Applicants sought protection under the *Companies'*

¹ Note that any reference herein to the FIGR Group or the Applicants prior to June 28, 2021, being the closing of the CIG Transaction (as defined below), includes CIG and not Residual Co (each as defined below).

Creditors Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36 ("CCAA") pursuant to an order (the "Initial Order") on January 21, 2021 (the "CCAA Proceedings").

- 5. Among other things, the Initial Order:
 - (a) appointed FTI as Monitor;
 - (b) granted an initial 10-day stay of proceedings in favour of the Applicants and their Directors and Officers (the "Stay Period");
 - (c) approved the Applicants' ability to borrow under a debtor-in-possession credit facility (the "**DIP Loan**") pursuant to a commitment letter dated January 20, 2021 with Alliance One Tobacco Canada, Inc. (in such capacity, the "**DIP Lender**"), whereby the DIP Lender agreed to provide the DIP Loan in the maximum principal amount of \$8,000,000 plus interest and costs (as may be amended from time to time, the "**DIP Commitment Letter**"); and
 - (d) granted the Administration Charge, the Directors' Charge, the DIP Lender's Charge and the Intercompany Charge (all as defined in the Amended and Restated Initial Order).
- 6. On January 29, 2021, the Court granted an amended and restated initial order (the "Amended and Restated Initial Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) increased the Directors' Charge and the DIP Lender's Charge to \$2,700,000 and \$8,000,000 (plus interest and costs), respectively; and
 - (b) extended the Stay Period to and including March 31, 2021.
- 7. On January 29, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things, approved a sale and investment solicitation process in respect of the FIGR Group.
- 8. On February 22, 2021, the Court granted an Order (the "Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, approved a process for the solicitation, identification, determination and adjudication of claims against the FIGR Group and their present and former Directors and Officers (the "Claims Procedure"). The Claims Procedure excluded employee claims.
- 9. On February 22, 2021, the Court also granted an Order which, among other things:

- (a) approved a key employee retention plan for certain management and operations staff of Canada's Island Garden Inc. ("CIG");
- (b) extended the Stay Period until April 30, 2021;
- (c) approved the Pre-Filing Report of the Monitor dated January 21, 2021, the First Report of the Monitor dated January 27, 2021 and the Second Report of the Monitor dated February 18, 2021 (the "Second Report") and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
- (d) approved the fees and expenses of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Second Report.
- 10. On March 31, 2021, the Court granted an Order which, among other things:
 - (a) authorized the execution of the first amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which increased the maximum borrowings available under the DIP Loan up to \$13,000,000 plus interest and costs (which was an increase of \$5,000,000) and a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (b) approved the Third Report of the Monitor dated March 26, 2021 (the "**Third Report**") and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
 - (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Third Report.

11. On April 30, 2021, the Court granted:

- (a) an Order (the "Employee Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, established a procedure for the identification, determination and adjudication of Employee Claims (as defined in the Employee Claims Procedure Order) against the FIGR Group and their current and former Directors and Officers (each as defined in the Employee Claims Procedure Order) (the "Employee Claims Procedure"); and
- (b) an Order which, among other things, extended the Stay Period until and including June 30, 2021, approved the Fourth Report of the Monitor dated April 27, 2021 (the

- "Fourth Report") and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein and approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Fourth Report.
- 12. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "CIG Approval and Vesting Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) approved the sale transaction (the "CIG Transaction") contemplated by a subscription and share purchase agreement (the "CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement") between FIGR Brands, as vendor, CIG, as the purchased entity (in such capacity, the "Purchased Entity") and 102604 P.E.I. Inc., as the purchaser (the "CIG Purchaser"), and vesting in the CIG Purchaser all of the CIG Vendor's right, title and interest in and to all issued and outstanding shares in the Purchased Entity;
 - (b) added a subsidiary of FIGR Brands, namely Residual Co, incorporated under the laws of British Columbia, as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings in order to effectuate the CIG Transaction;
 - (c) removed CIG as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings upon closing of the CIG

 Transaction and deemed CIG to be released from the purview of the Initial Order
 and all other orders of the Court granted in these CCAA Proceedings; and
 - (d) transferred and vested the Excluded Liabilities, the Excluded Assets and Excluded Contracts (each as defined in the CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement) to Residual Co on or before closing such that the Excluded Liabilities became liabilities of Residual Co and not liabilities of CIG or the Purchased Entity.
- Order" and together with the CIG Approval and Vesting Order, the "Approval and Vesting Orders") which, among other things, approved the sale transaction (the "Norfolk Transaction" and together with the CIG Transaction, the "Transactions") contemplated by the asset purchase agreement between FIGR Norfolk, as vendor, and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Norfolk Purchaser") dated May 10, 2021 (the "Norfolk Sale Agreement"),

and vesting in Woodside Greens Business Association Inc., or its designee all of the FIGR Norfolk's right, title and interest in and to the property described in the Norfolk Sale Agreement.

- 14. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted a further order (the "**June Ancillary Order**") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including September 3, 2021;
 - (b) authorized the execution by the Applicants of the second amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which, among other things, increased the maximum borrowing available under the DIP Loan up to \$16,000,000 plus interest and costs (which was an increase of \$3,000,000). The June Ancillary Order also authorized a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (c) authorized and empowered the Applicants to make, or cause to be made, distributions from time to time to the DIP Lender in repayment of the obligations secured by the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (d) approved the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Resolution Process;
 - (e) approved the Fifth Report of the Monitor dated June 4, 2021 (the "**Fifth Report**") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (f) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Fifth Report.
- 15. The CIG Transaction closed on June 28, 2021 and the Norfolk Transaction is expected to close on January 28, 2022. Together, the CIG Transaction and the Norfolk Transaction encompass substantially all of the assets of the FIGR Group.
- 16. On August 24, 2021, the Court granted an Order which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including October 29, 2021;
 - (b) approved a key employee retention plan for certain senior employees of FIGR Norfolk (the "Norfolk KERP") and sealed a summary of the Norfolk KERP;
 - (c) approved the Sixth Report of the Monitor (the "Sixth Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and

- (d) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the fee affidavits attached to the Sixth Report.
- 17. On October 19, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including February 4, 2022;
 - (b) approved the Seventh Report of the Monitor (the "Seventh Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the fee affidavits attached to the Seventh Report.
- 18. Since the granting of the October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, the Applicants have continued to act in good faith and with due diligence to, among other things, stabilize their business, communicate, with the assistance of the Monitor, with Health Canada, employees, customers (including the provincial cannabis boards), suppliers and other key stakeholders in the CCAA Proceedings, wind down head office operations, terminate certain FIGR Norfolk employees, settle outstanding Claims, work to close the Norfolk Transaction and assist the Monitor with the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure.

The Claims Procedure and Employee Claims Procedure²

- (i) Claims Procedure and Employee Claims Procedure Update
- 19. The Monitor continues to carry out the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order and the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as applicable. The Monitor continues to engage with various Claimants and Employee Claimants in an effort to resolve outstanding Claims and Employee Claims, as the case may be.
- 20. I understand that thirty-eight (38) Employees have had their employment terminated since the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings including twenty-two (22) of FIGR Brands and sixteen (16) of FIGR Norfolk.

² Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this section have the meaning ascribed to them in the Claims Procedure Order or the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as the case may be.

- 21. The Monitor continues to send Employee Claims Packages to the Applicants' former Employees in accordance with the Employee Claims Procedure Order.
- (ii) Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims
- 22. The Claims Procedure Order contemplated that the adjudication process in respect of Pre-Filing Claims and D&O Pre-Filing Claims would not apply to Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims.
- 23. Pursuant to the Claims Procedure Order, the Monitor, with the assistance of the Applicants, was to review all Proofs of Claim received by the Pre-Filing Claims Bar Date in respect of Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims and was to thereafter serve on the Service List and file with the Court the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Report which was to set out the Proposed Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Resolution Process.
- 24. On June 11, 2021, the Monitor proposed a Proposed Intercompany Claims Resolution Process in its Fifth Report. No Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection was received by the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Bar Date and, in light of the foregoing, the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims as set out in the Fifth Report were deemed to be accepted as valid claims.

The Transactions

- 25. As previously noted, on June 10, 2021, the Court granted the Approval and Vesting Orders approving the Transactions, and on June 28, 2021, the Applicants and the CIG Purchaser closed the CIG Transaction.
- 26. Following the closing of the CIG Transaction, and in accordance with the June Ancillary Order, on July 8, 2021, the Applicants caused a distribution to be made to the DIP Lender in full satisfaction of their obligations owing under the DIP Loan including, but not limited to, outstanding principal, accrued interest, fees and expenses up and until July 8, 2021. As a result, there are no amounts currently owing by the Applicants to the DIP Lender.
- (i) the Norfolk Transaction³
- 27. As previously noted, on May 10, 2021, FIGR Norfolk entered into the Norfolk Sale Agreement with the Norfolk Purchaser.

³ Terms in this section not otherwise defined herein have the meanings scribed to them in the Norfolk Sale Agreement.

- 28. On June 29, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the first amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from June 30, 2021 to July 30, 2021; and
 - (b) amended Section 4.3 of the Norfolk Purchase Agreement to extend the date upon which the Financing Covenant needed to be satisfied to July 16, 2021.
- 29. On or about August 9, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Second Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement which, among other things, extended the Outside Date from July 30, 2021 to August 31, 2021.
- 30. On October 13, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Third Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from August 31, 2021 to October 29, 2021; and
 - (b) modified section 9.6 of the Norfolk Sale Agreement to reflect the terms of the Norfolk Approval and Vesting Order.
- 31. On January 1, 2022, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Fourth Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) contained certain acknowledgments in respect of the Norfolk Sale Agreement and the Norfolk Transaction;
 - (b) authorized the Norfolk Purchaser, subject to the conditions outlined in the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment, to carry out the Purchaser Work (as defined in the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment);
 - (c) extended the Outside Date from October 29, 2021 to January 14, 2022; and
 - (d) deleted and replaced Schedule "F" of the Norfolk Sale Agreement.

- 32. On January 8, 2022, following the execution of the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment, FIGR Norfolk received correspondence from counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser which, in addition to certain factual inaccuracies, suggested that certain conditions to which the Norfolk Purchaser agreed to pursuant to the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment would not be met. In light of the foregoing, coupled with FIGR Norfolk and the Monitor's ongoing concerns of the Norfolk Purchaser's ability to close the Norfolk Transaction, on January 10, 2022, FIGR Norfolk issued a letter (the "APA Termination Letter"). Among other things, the APA Termination Letter:
 - (a) detailed certain defaults committed by the Norfolk Purchaser under the Norfolk Sale Agreement;
 - (b) terminated the Norfolk Sale Agreement with immediate effect pursuant to Section4.3 thereof (the "APA Termination");
 - (c) advised the Norfolk Purchaser that FIGR Norfolk would retain the full amount of the Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, pursuant to the terms of the Norfolk Sale Agreement.
- 33. In response to the APA Termination Letter, the Norfolk Purchaser advised the Monitor that, notwithstanding the APA Termination, it still wished to close the Norfolk Transaction. In connection with the foregoing, counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser delivered a letter on January 11, 2022 which, among other things:
 - (a) disagreed that the Norfolk Sale Agreement was terminated;
 - (b) responded to certain items in the APA Termination Letter; and
 - (c) advised that the Norfolk Purchaser remained ready, willing and able to close the Norfolk Transaction.
- 34. In an effort to mitigate its damages caused by the need to terminate the Norfolk Sale Agreement for the reasons outlined in the APA Termination Letter, FIGR Norfolk issued a further letter to counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser on January 12, 2022 (the "Reinstatement Letter") which outlined the terms (the "Reinstatement Conditions") on which it was prepared to reinstate and further amend the Norfolk Sale Agreement with the ultimate goal of closing the Norfolk

Transaction as soon as possible. The Reinstatement Letter also provided a deadline by which time the Reinstatement Conditions were required to be met (the "Reinstatement Deadline").

- 35. Following delivery of the Reinstatement Letter, counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser advised that, although it believed reinstatement was not necessary given its position that the Norfolk Sale Agreement remained valid, the Reinstatement Conditions and the proposal advanced by FIGR Norfolk was acceptable.
- 36. On January 19, 2022, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from January 14, 2022 to January 29, 2022;
 - (b) contained additional acknowledgements related to the Norfolk Sale Agreement and the Norfolk Transaction; and
 - (c) provided that FIGR Norfolk, in light of the Norfolk Purchaser's need to borrow funds to satisfy the Closing Funds and the interest cost incurred in connection with same, would provide the Norfolk Purchaser with a reduction to the Purchase Price of up to \$20,000 to be applied on Closing.
- 37. Further to the above, the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment provided that FIGR Norfolk would instruct Hyde Advisory & Investments ("Hyde") to advise Health Canada that the Parties were ready and prepared to close the Norfolk Transaction on January 28, 2022 (the "Hyde Communication") in the event the Norfolk Purchaser, on or prior to the Reinstatement Deadline:
 - (a) delivered an executed copy of the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment; and
 - (b) delivered certain deliverables to the Monitor in escrow, including \$4,470,000 (which amount is subject to mutually agreed adjustments on Closing) (the "Escrow Deliverables").

- 38. The Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment also provided that:
 - (a) the Escrow Deliverables will be released to FIGR Norfolk or returned to the Norfolk Purchaser in accordance with the escrow terms contained in Schedule "A" thereto (the "Escrow Terms"); and
 - (b) should the Norfolk Purchaser fail to satisfy any or all of the Reinstatement Conditions, the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment will be null and void and of no force and effect, provided however that the Escrow Terms shall survive and the APA Termination Letter will continue to be of full force and effect.
- 39. The Norfolk Purchaser ultimately satisfied the Reinstatement Conditions by the Reinstatement Deadline and the Parties instructed Hyde to issue the Hyde Communication on January 19, 2022. In light of the foregoing, the Norfolk Transaction is expected to close on January 28, 2022.

The Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order

- (i) Stay Extension
- 40. Pursuant to the October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, the Court extended the Stay Period until and including February 4, 2022. Pursuant to the Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order, the Applicants are seeking an extension of the Stay Period until and including April 29, 2022.
- 41. It is necessary and in the best interests of the Applicants and their stakeholders that the Stay Period be extended until and including April 29, 2022, as it is expected to allow the Applicants and/or the Monitor to:
 - (a) advance and complete the Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order;
 - (b) advance and complete the Employee Claims Procedure in accordance with the Employee Claims Procedure Order;
 - (c) administer WEPPA; and

- (d) make the Proposed Distributions.
- 42. The Monitor is supportive of the proposed Stay Extension and believes it will not materially prejudice any creditor. The FIGR Group is projected to have sufficient liquidity to fund their obligations and the costs of the CCAA Proceedings through the end of the proposed extended Stay Period.

(ii) The WEPPA Relief

- 43. In light of recent amendments to WEPPA and the WEPPA Regulations, the Court now has the discretion, under section 5(5) and 3.2, respectively, to, in proceedings under the CCAA, order that a former employer meets the criteria prescribed by regulation where the former employer is the employer of all whose employees in Canada have been terminated other than any retained to wind-down business operations.
- 44. It is expected that as of the date of the within motion that all of the Applicants' employees, other than those necessary to wind down the Applicants' remaining business operations, have either been terminated or assumed by the Norfolk Purchaser.
- (iii) The Proposed Distributions and Net Cash Balance⁴
- 45. The Applicants have realized on substantially all of their assets and collected any amounts owing, including accounts receivable. The Applicants and the Monitor have also reviewed and determined substantially all of the Claims and Employee Claims filed. The Applicants are holding certain cash balances that, following closing of the Norfolk Transaction, should be distributed to holders of Proven Claims subject to a reserve to secure, among other thing, administrative costs in connection with these CCAA Proceedings and the indemnity provided to the directors and officers of the Applicants in the Initial Order in the amount of approximately \$2.1 million (the "Administrative Reserve").

⁴ Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this section have the meaning ascribed to them in the Claims Procedure Order or the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as the case may be.

- 46. The Monitor and the Applicants estimate there will be net cash available for distribution by the Applicants, in accordance with the proposed process (the "Proposed Distribution Methodology"), in the amount of approximately \$10.2 million (the "Net Cash Balance").
- (iv) The Proposed Distribution Methodology⁵
- 47. The Proposed Distribution Methodology may be summarized as follows:
 - (a) each Claimant holding a Proven Claim will receive a *pro rata* distribution from each Applicant entity up to the maximum amount of their Proven Claim;
 - (b) all distributions will be made in Canadian dollars;⁶
 - (c) Proven Claims include all Claims (including Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims) and Employee Claims having been finally determined;
 - (d) the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims include Claims by one Applicant against another Applicant; and
 - (e) certain Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims are held by Alliance One International Tabak B.V. ("Pyxus"), a party related to the Applicants, and form the most significant (by value) of the unsecured Claims against the Applicants (the "Pyxus Claims"). For the purposes of the Proposed Distributions, the Pyxus Claims are to be treated as third party claims.
- 48. Canada Revenue Agency, who originally filed placeholder Claims, has voluntarily withdrawn its claim against each of the Applicants. In light of the size of the Pyxus Claims, it is proposed that the Administrative Reserve be held back entirely from those claims. This will facilitate distributions and significantly reduce administrative costs.

⁵ Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this section have the meaning ascribed to them in the Claims Procedure Order or the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as the case may be.

⁶ All Proven Claims denominated in a foreign currency shall be converted to Canadian Dollars at the Bank of Canada daily average exchange rate on the Filing Date (USD 1: CAD 1.2627).

(v) Approval of the Eighth Report and Fees

49. The proposed Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order also seeks

approval of the Eighth Report and the fees and activities of the Monitor and its counsel.

OTHER GROUNDS:

50. The provisions of the CCAA and the inherent and equitable jurisdiction of this Honourable

Court.

51. Rules 1.04, 2.03, 3.02, 14.05(2), 16, 38 and 39 of the Ontario Rules of Civil Procedure,

R.R.O 1990, Reg. 194, as amended and sections 106 and 137(2) of the Courts of Justice Act, R.S.O.

1990, c. C.43 as amended.

52. Such further and other grounds as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may

permit.

THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTARY EVIDENCE will be used at the hearing of this motion:

(a) the Affidavit of Michael Devon, sworn on January 26, 2022, and the exhibits

attached thereto;

(b) the Factum of the Applicants, to be filed;

(c) the Eighth Report of the Monitor, to be filed; and

(d) such further and other evidence as counsel may advise and this Court may permit.

January 26, 2022

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200 Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

Schedule "A"

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89649229172

Meeting ID: 896 4922 9172

One tap mobile

- +16465588656,,89649229172# US (New York)
- +16699009128,,89649229172# US (San Jose)

Dial by your location

- +1 646 558 8656 US (New York)
- +1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose)
- +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma)
- +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC)
- +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago)
- +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston)

Meeting ID: 896 4922 9172

Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kt4RQZPtv

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36,* AS AMENDED AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceedings Commenced in Toronto

NOTICE OF MOTION

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200 Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

TAB 2

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT* R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC.
AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Applicants

AFFIDAVIT OF MICHAEL DEVON (Sworn January 26, 2022)

I, Michael Devon, of the city of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario, **MAKE OATH AND SAY**:

- 1. I am the Chief Financial Officer of FIGR Brands, Inc. ("FIGR Brands") and a director of FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 1307849 B.C. Ltd. ¹ ("Residual Co", and together with FIGR Norfolk and FIGR Brands, the "Applicants" or the "FIGR Group"). As such, I have personal knowledge of the Applicants and the matters to which I depose in this affidavit. Where I have relied on other sources for information, I have so stated and I believe them to be true.
- 2. I swear this Affidavit in support of a motion by the Applicants for:
 - (a) an order (the "Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order"), among other things:

¹ 1307849 B.C. Ltd. is a wholly owned subsidiary of FIGR Brands.

- (i) abridging the time for service of the motion record returnable February 2,2022 and dispensing with service on any person other than those served;
- (ii) extending the Stay Period (as defined below) until and including April 29,2022;
- (iii) declaring pursuant to section 5(5) of the Wage Earner Protection

 Program Act, S.C. 2005, c. 47, s. 1 ("WEPPA") that FIGR Norfolk

 and FIGR Brands meet the criteria established by section 3.2 of the

 Wage Earner Protection Program Regulations, SOR/2008-222 (the

 "WEPPA Regulations");
- (iv) approving the Proposed Distribution Methodology (as defined below);
- (v) authorizing and directing the Applicants to make one or more cash distributions (collectively, the "Proposed Distributions") to each Claimant with a Proven Claim pursuant to the Proposed Distribution Methodology, net of any withholding taxes based on applicable law;
- (vi) approving the Eighth Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. ("FTI") in its capacity as Court-appointed monitor of the Applicants (in such capacity, the "Monitor"), to be filed (the "Eighth Report"), and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
- (vii) approving the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Affidavits of Jeffrey Rosenberg and Ryan Jacobs, respectively, attached to the Eighth Report (together, the "Fee Affidavits").

- 3. All terms not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in, as applicable: (a) the Initial Order (as defined below); or (b) my affidavit sworn October 12, 2021 in support of the October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order (as defined below), a copy of which is appended hereto (without exhibits) as Exhibit "A".
- 4. All references to monetary amounts in this affidavit are in Canadian dollars.

I. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND²

- 5. The FIGR Group operated two (2) licensed cannabis facilities one in Simcoe, Ontario and the other in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island. Since operations commenced, both facilities were cash flow negative and the FIGR Group was dependent on certain of its affiliate companies for funding. As discussed in further detail below, the cannabis facility in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island was sold as part of the CIG Transaction (as defined below).
- 6. Facing significant liquidity issues, potential enforcement action from certain of its creditors and the cessation of its business, the FIGR Group sought protection under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36 ("CCAA") pursuant to an Order (the "Initial Order") on January 21, 2021 (the "CCAA Proceedings"). The facts underlying the FIGR Group's financial circumstances and need for CCAA protection are set out in my affidavit sworn January 21, 2021, in support of the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings, a copy of which is appended hereto (without exhibits) as Exhibit "B" and are not repeated herein.
- 7. Among other things, the Initial Order:
 - (a) appointed FTI as Monitor;

_

² Note that any reference in this Affidavit to the FIGR Group or the Applicants prior to June 28, 2021, being the closing of the CIG Transaction (as defined below), includes CIG (as defined below) and not Residual Co.

- (b) granted an initial 10-day stay of proceedings in favour of the Applicants and theirDirectors and Officers (the "Stay Period");
- (c) approved the Applicants' ability to borrow under a debtor-in-possession credit facility (the "DIP Loan") pursuant to a commitment letter dated January 20, 2021 with Alliance One Tobacco Canada, Inc. (in such capacity, the "DIP Lender"), whereby the DIP Lender agreed to provide the DIP Loan in the maximum principal amount of \$8,000,000, plus interest and costs (as may be amended from time to time, the "DIP Commitment Letter"); and
- (d) granted the Administration Charge, the Directors' Charge, the DIP Lender's Charge and the Intercompany Charge (collectively, the "CCAA Charges").
- 8. On January 29, 2021, the Court granted an Amended and Restated Initial Order (the "Amended and Restated Initial Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) increased the Directors' Charge from \$2,000,000 to \$2,700,000 and the DIP Lender's Charge from \$2,500,000 to \$8,000,000 (plus interest and costs), respectively;
 - (b) extended the Stay Period to and including March 31, 2021; and
 - (c) elevated the priority of the CCAA Charges over all secured creditors.
- 9. A copy of the Amended and Restated Initial Order is attached hereto as Exhibit "C".
- 10. On January 29, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things, approved a sale and investment solicitation process (the "SISP") in respect of the FIGR Group.

- 11. On February 22, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, approved a process for the solicitation, identification, determination and adjudication of claims against the FIGR Group and their present and former Directors and Officers (the "Claims Procedure"). The Claims Procedure excluded Employee Claims (as defined in the Claims Procedure Order).
- 12. On February 22, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things:
 - (a) approved a key employee retention plan for certain management and operations staff of Canada's Island Garden Inc. ("CIG");
 - (b) extended the Stay Period until April 30, 2021;
 - (c) approved the Pre-Filing Report of the Monitor dated January 21, 2021, the First Report of the Monitor Dated January 27, 2021 and the Second Report of the Monitor dated February 18, 2021 (the "Second Report") and the activities of the Monitor set out therein; and
 - (d) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Second Report.
- 13. On March 31, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "**DIP Amendment Order**") which, among other things, authorized the execution by the Applicants of the First Amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which, *inter alia*, increased the maximum borrowing available under the DIP Loan up to \$13,000,000 plus interest and costs (which was an increase of \$5,000,000). The DIP Amendment Order also:
 - (a) authorized a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;

- (b) approved the Third Report of the Monitor dated March 26, 2021 (the "Third Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
- (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Third Report.
- 14. On April 30, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Employee Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, established a procedure (the "Employee Claims Procedure") for the identification, determination and adjudication of employee claims against the FIGR Group and their current and former Directors and Officers ("Employee Claims" and each an "Employee Claim").
- 15. On April 30, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including June 30, 2021;
 - (b) approved the Fourth Report of the Monitor dated April 27, 2021 (the "Fourth Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Fourth Report.
- 16. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "CIG Approval and Vesting Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) approved the sale transaction (the "CIG Transaction") contemplated by a subscription and share purchase agreement (the "CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement") between FIGR Brands, as vendor, CIG, as the purchased entity and 102604 P.E.I. Inc., as the purchaser (the "CIG Purchaser"), and vesting

- in the CIG Purchaser all of FIGR Brands' right, title and interest in and to all issued and outstanding shares in CIG, free and clear of any Encumbrances (as defined in the CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement);
- (b) vested the Transferred Assets in CIG, free and clear from any Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances (as defined in the CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement);
- (c) added a subsidiary of FIGR Brands, namely Residual Co, incorporated under the laws of British Columbia, as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings in order to effectuate the CIG Transaction;
- (d) removed CIG as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings upon closing of the CIG

 Transaction and deemed CIG to be released from the purview of the Initial Order
 and all other orders of the Court granted in these CCAA Proceedings; and
- (e) transferred and vested the Excluded Liabilities, the Excluded Assets and Excluded Contracts (each as defined in the CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement) to Residual Co on or before closing such that the Excluded Liabilities became liabilities of Residual Co and were no longer liabilities of CIG.
- Order", and together with the CIG Approval and Vesting Order, the "Approval and Vesting Orders") which, among other things, approved the sale transaction (the "Norfolk Transaction", and together with the CIG Transaction, the "Transactions") contemplated by the asset purchase agreement between FIGR Norfolk, as vendor, and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Norfolk Purchaser") dated May 10, 2021 (the "Norfolk Sale Agreement"),

and vested in Woodside Greens Business Association Inc., or its designee ("Woodside Greens"), all of FIGR Norfolk's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances (as such terms are defined in the Norfolk Sale Agreement).

- 18. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted a further order (the "June Ancillary Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including September 3, 2021;
 - (b) authorized the execution by the Applicants of the Second Amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which, among other things, increased the maximum borrowing available under the DIP Loan up to \$16,000,000 plus interest and costs (which was an increase of \$3,000,000). The June Ancillary Order also authorized a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (c) authorized and empowered the Applicants to make, or cause to be made, distributions from time to time to the DIP Lender in repayment of the obligations secured by the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (d) approved the Proposed Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Resolution Process (as defined in the Claims Procedure Order);
 - (e) approved the Fifth Report of the Monitor dated June 4, 2021 (the "**Fifth Report**") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (f) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Fifth Report.

- 19. The CIG Transaction closed on June 28, 2021 and, as described in further detail below, following several delays, the Norfolk Transaction is slated to close on January 28, 2022.
- 20. On August 24, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Norfolk KERP and Stay Extension Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including October 29, 2021;
 - (b) approved a key employee retention plan for certain senior employees of FIGR

 Norfolk and sealed a summary of same;
 - (c) approved the Sixth Report of the Monitor dated August 19, 2021 (the "Sixth Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (d) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Sixth Report.
- 21. On October 19, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including February 4, 2022;
 - (b) approved the Seventh Report of the Monitor dated October 14, 2021 (the "Seventh Report"), and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
 - (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the fee affidavit appended to the Seventh Report.
- 22. Since the granting of the October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, the Applicants have continued to act in good faith and with due diligence to, among other things, stabilize their business, communicate, with the assistance of the Monitor, with Health Canada, employees,

customers (including the provincial cannabis boards), suppliers and other key stakeholders in the CCAA Proceedings, wind down head office operations, terminate certain FIGR Norfolk employees, settle outstanding Claims, work to close the Norfolk Transaction and assist the Monitor with the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure.

II. CLAIMS PROCEDURE AND THE EMPLOYEE CLAIMS PROCEDURE³

(i) Claims Procedure and Employee Claims Procedure Update

- 23. I understand that the Monitor continues to carry out the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order and the Employee Claims Procedure Order, respectively. The Monitor continues to engage with various Claimants and Employee Claimants in an effort to resolve outstanding Claims and Employee Claims, as the case may be.
- 24. The Monitor continues to send Employee Claims Packages to the Applicants' former Employees within ten (10) Business Days of their employment being terminated if such employment was terminated, or their temporary layoff ceased to be temporary under the *Employment Standards Act*, 2000, S.O. 2000, c. 41, as amended (or similar applicable provincial statue), following the date of the Employee Claims Procedure Order.
- 25. I understand that as of the date of this affidavit, thirty-eight (38) Employees have had their employment terminated since the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings including twenty-two (22) of FIGR Brands and sixteen (16) of FIGR Norfolk. In accordance with the Employee Claims Procedure Order, the Monitor sent Employee Claim Statements and Employee Claim Packages to

_

³ Terms in this section not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the Claims Procedure Order or the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as applicable.

all of the aforementioned Employees. I also understand that no Notice of Dispute of Employee Claim Statement has been received.

26. I understand that the Monitor will provide a more fulsome update on the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure in the Eighth Report.

(ii) Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims

- 27. The Claims Procedure Order contemplated that the adjudication process in respect of Pre-Filing Claims and D&O Pre-Filing Claims would not apply to Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims.
- 28. Pursuant to the Claims Procedure Order, the Monitor, with the assistance of the Applicants, was to review all Proofs of Claim received by the Pre-Filing Claims Bar Date in respect of Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims and was to thereafter serve on the Service List and file with the Court the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Report which was to set out the Proposed Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Resolution Process.
- 29. On June 11, 2021, the Monitor proposed the following Proposed Intercompany Claims Resolution Process in its Fifth Report:
 - (a) the Monitor would detail and summarize the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims in the Fifth Report;
 - (b) any Person that wished to object to the treatment of the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims was required to serve an objection (each a "Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection") by no later than 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the date that is thirty (30) days after the Monitor serves the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Notice (as defined below) (the "Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection Date");

- (c) the Monitor would provide a notice of the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims as set out in the Fifth Report (the "Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Notice") by email to the Service List, as well as to each Claimant that had submitted a Proof of Claim or Employee Claimant who had received an Employee Claim Statement by email;
- (d) the Monitor would work with Persons, if any, who filed a Pre-Filing Intercompany
 Claims Objection to resolve or settle any Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims
 Objection;
- (e) in the event that a Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection could not be resolved, the Monitor would seek a scheduling appointment before the Court, on notice to the Service List, to seek a schedule for the hearing of a motion to determine the validity and quantum of one or more of the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims. Prior to any such motion, the Monitor would prepare a further report summarizing all Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objections received and the Monitor's view and recommendation to the Court with respect to the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objections; and
- (f) in the event that no Person served a Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection by the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection Date, the Monitor would advise the Service List in writing that no Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objections were received, and that the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims as set out in the Fifth Report would be deemed to be accepted as Proven Claims without further order of the Court.

30. I understand that as of the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Bar Date, the Monitor received five (5) Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims in the aggregate amount of \$355,234,872.66. I further understand that no Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection was received by the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims Objection Date and that the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims as set out in the Fifth Report were deemed to be accepted as valid claims.

III. THE TRANSACTIONS

- 31. As previously noted, on June 10, 2021, the Court granted the Approval and Vesting Orders approving the Transactions, and on June 28, 2021, the Applicants and the CIG Purchaser closed the CIG Transaction.
- 32. Following the closing of the CIG Transaction, and in accordance with the June Ancillary Order, on July 8, 2021, the Applicants caused a distribution to be made to the DIP Lender in full satisfaction of their obligations owing under the DIP Loan including, but not limited to, outstanding principal, accrued interest, fees and expenses up and until July 8, 2021. As a result, there are no amounts currently owing by the Applicants to the DIP Lender.

(i) The Norfolk Transaction⁴

33. As noted above, on May 10, 2021, FIGR Norfolk entered into the Norfolk Sale Agreement with the Norfolk Purchaser. A copy of the redacted Norfolk Sale Agreement, which was approved by this Court pursuant to the Norfolk Approval and Vesting Order, is attached hereto as Exhibit "D".

⁴ Terms in this section not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the Norfolk Sale Agreement.

.

- 34. On June 29, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the First Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement dated as of June 28, 2021 (the "First Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from June 30, 2021 to July 30, 2021; and
 - (b) amended Section 4.3 of the Norfolk Sale Agreement to extend the date upon which the Financing Covenant needed to be satisfied to July 16, 2021.

A copy of the First Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "E".

- 35. On August 9, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Second Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Second Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things, extended the Outside Date from July 30, 2021 to August 31, 2021. A copy of the Second Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "F".
- 36. On October 13, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Third Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Third Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from August 31, 2021 to October 29, 2021; and
 - (b) modified section 9.6 of the Norfolk Sale Agreement to reflect the terms of the Norfolk Approval and Vesting Order to permit the assignment by the Norfolk Purchaser to Woodside Greens of the Norfolk Purchaser's rights to the Purchased Assets (as defined in the Norfolk Sale Agreement) with notice to FIGR Norfolk and Monitor (but without requiring their consent to such assignment).

A copy of the Third Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "G".

- 37. On January 1, 2022, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Fourth Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) contained certain acknowledgments in respect of the Norfolk Sale Agreement and the Norfolk Transaction;
 - (b) authorized the Norfolk Purchaser, subject to the conditions outlined in the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment, to carry out the Purchaser Work (as defined in the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment);
 - (c) extended the Outside Date from October 29, 2021 to January 14, 2022; and
 - (d) deleted and replaced Schedule "F" of the Norfolk Sale Agreement which sets out the names of the Transferred Employees (as defined in the Norfolk Sale Agreement).

A copy of the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "H".

38. On January 8, 2022, following execution of the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment, FIGR Norfolk received correspondence from counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser which, in addition to certain factual inaccuracies, suggested that certain of the conditions to which the Norfolk Purchaser agreed to pursuant to the Fourth Norfolk APA Amendment would not be met (the "January 8 Email"). In light of the foregoing, coupled with FIGR Norfolk and the Monitor's ongoing concerns of the Norfolk Purchaser's ability to close the Norfolk Transaction, including the ability to fund the balance of the Purchase Price, on January 10, 2022, FIGR Norfolk issued a

letter which, among other things: (i) detailed certain defaults committed by the Norfolk Purchaser under the Norfolk Sale Agreement; (ii) terminated the Norfolk Sale Agreement with immediate effect pursuant to Section 4.3 thereof (the "APA Termination"); and (iii) advised the Norfolk Purchaser that FIGR Norfolk would retain the full amount of the Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, if any, pursuant to Section 4.2(d) of the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "APA Termination Letter"). A copy of the APA Termination Letter is attached hereto as Exhibit "I".

- 39. In response to the APA Termination Letter, the Norfolk Purchaser advised the Monitor that, notwithstanding the APA Termination, it still wished to close the Norfolk Transaction. In connection with the foregoing, counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser delivered a letter on January 11, 2022 (the "January 11 Reply Letter") which, among other things: (i) disagreed that the Norfolk Sale Agreement was terminated; (ii) responded to certain items in the APA Termination Letter; and (iii) advised that the Norfolk Purchaser remained ready, willing and able to close the Norfolk Transaction. A copy of the January 11 Reply Letter is attached hereto as Exhibit "J".
- 40. In an effort to mitigate its damages caused by the need to terminate the Norfolk Sale Agreement for the reasons outlined in the APA Termination Letter, FIGR Norfolk issued a further letter to counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser on January 12, 2022 (the "Reinstatement Letter") which outlined the terms (the "Reinstatement Conditions") on which it was prepared to reinstate and further amend the Norfolk Sale Agreement with the ultimate goal of closing the Norfolk Transaction as soon as possible. The Reinstatement Letter also provided a deadline by which time the Reinstatement Conditions were required to be met (the "Reinstatement Deadline"). In the event that the Reinstatement Conditions were not met prior to the Reinstatement Deadline, the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and any agreement memorializing same would be

null and void and of no force and effect, and the APA Termination Letter would continue to be of full force and effect. A copy of the Reinstatement Letter is attached hereto as Exhibit "K".

- 41. Following delivery of the Reinstatement Letter, counsel to the Norfolk Purchaser advised that, although it believed reinstatement was not necessary given its position that the Norfolk Sale Agreement remained valid, the Reinstatement Conditions and the proposal advanced by FIGR Norfolk was acceptable.
- 42. On January 19, 2022, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things: (i) extended the Outside Date from January 14, 2022 to January 28, 2022; (ii) contained additional acknowledgements related to the Norfolk Sale Agreement and the Norfolk Transaction; and (iii) provided that FIGR Norfolk, in light of the Norfolk Purchaser's need to borrow funds to satisfy the Closing Funds and the interest cost incurred in connection with same, would provide the Norfolk Purchaser with a reduction to the Purchase Price of up to \$20,000 to be applied on Closing. A copy of the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "L".
- 43. Further to the above, the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment provided that FIGR Norfolk would instruct Hyde Advisory & Investments ("Hyde") to advise Health Canada that the Parties were ready and prepared to close the Norfolk Transaction on January 28, 2022 (the "Hyde Communication") in the event the Norfolk Purchaser, on or prior to January 19, 2022 at 6:00 PM (Toronto Time) (the "Reinstatement Deadline"):

- (a) delivered an executed a copy of the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk

 APA Amendment; and
- (b) delivered to the Monitor in escrow the following (the "Escrow Deliverables"):
 - (i) executed copies of the Norfolk Transaction closing documents provided to the Norfolk Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 14, 2022;
 - (ii) completed and executed employment agreement assignments for all Transferred Employees in the form provided to the Norfolk Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 5, 2022; and
 - (iii) \$4,470,000 (which amount shall be subject to mutually agreed adjustments on Closing).
- 44. In addition, the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment provides that:
 - (a) the Escrow Deliverables will be released to FIGR Norfolk or returned to the Norfolk Purchaser by the Monitor in accordance with the escrow terms contained in Schedule "A" (the "Escrow Terms") to the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment; and
 - (b) should the Norfolk Purchaser fail to satisfy any or all of the Reinstatement Conditions, the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Norfolk APA Amendment will be null and void and of no force and effect, provided however that the Escrow Terms shall survive and the APA Termination Letter will continue to be of full force and effect.

45. The Norfolk Purchaser ultimately satisfied the Reinstatement Conditions by the Reinstatement Deadline and the Norfolk Purchaser and FIGR Norfolk instructed Hyde to issue the Hyde Communication on January 19, 2022. As a result, pending Health Canada approval – which FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser are confident will be received - the Norfolk Transaction is expected to close on January 28, 2022. I understand the Monitor will provide a further update on the status of the Norfolk Transaction.

IV. THE STAY EXTENSION, DISTRIBUTION, WEPPA AND FEE APPROVAL ORDER

(i) Stay Extension

- 46. Pursuant to the October Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, the Court extended the Stay Period until and including February 4, 2022. Pursuant to the Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order, the Applicants are seeking an extension of the Stay Period until and including April 29, 2022.
- 47. It is necessary and in the best interests of the Applicants and their stakeholders that the Stay Period be extended as it is expected to allow the Applicants and/or the Monitor to:
 - (a) advance and complete the Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order;
 - (b) advance and complete the Employee Claims Process in accordance with the Employee Claims Procedure Order;
 - (c) administer WEPPA; and
 - (d) make the Proposed Distributions.

- 48. As demonstrated in the Revised Cash Flow Forecast to be appended to the Eighth Report, the Applicants are forecast to have sufficient liquidity to fund their obligations and the costs of the CCAA Proceedings through the end of the proposed extended Stay Period.
- 49. I understand that the Monitor is supportive of the proposed extension of the Stay Period and believes it will not materially prejudice any creditor.
- 50. The Applicants intend to return to Court in advance of the end of the proposed extension to the Stay Period to, among other things, terminate the CCAA Proceedings and discharge the Monitor.

(ii) The WEPPA Relief

- 51. I understand from Mike Shakra, a Partner at Bennett Jones LLP and counsel to the Applicants, that recent amendments to WEPPA and the WEPPA Regulations have given the Court discretion, under section 5(5) and 3.2, respectively, to, in proceedings under the CCAA, order that a former employer meets the criteria prescribed by regulation where the former employer is the employer of all whose employees in Canada have been terminated other than any retained to wind-down business operations.
- 52. At the outset of these CCAA Proceedings, FIGR Norfolk had approximately twenty-five (25) Employees. As of the date of this affidavit, employment of all FIGR Norfolk's Employees, with the exception of the six (6) Transferred Employees (as that term is defined in the Norfolk Sale Agreement), has been terminated. The Transferred Employees were required to assist in realizing on the assets of FIGR Norfolk.
- 53. At the outset of these CCAA Proceedings, FIGR Brands had approximately thirty (30) Employees. As of the date of this Affidavit, employment of all FIGR Brands' Employees, with the

exception of two (2) Employees (the "FIGR Brands Executives"), has been terminated. The FIGR Brands Executives have been retained to assist and facilitate, among other things, the closing of the Norfolk Transaction and the general wind-down of the Applicants.

- 54. As of the date of this motion, it is expected that all of the Applicants' employees, other than those necessary to wind down the Applicants' remaining business operations, have either been terminated or assumed by the Norfolk Purchaser.
- 55. Notwithstanding the foregoing, I understand that as of the date of this affidavit that discussions with WEPPA representatives at Service Canada in respect of the relief being sought are ongoing. A further update is expected to be provided in the Eighth Report.

(iii) The Proposed Distributions and the Net Cash Balance

The Applicants have realized on substantially all of their assets and collected any amounts owing, including accounts receivable. The Applicants and the Monitor have also reviewed and determined substantially all of the Claims and Employee Claims filed against the Applicants and the Directors and Officers pursuant to the Claims Procedure Order and the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as the case may be. As described below, the Applicants are holding certain cash balances that, at this time and following closing of the Norfolk Transaction, should be distributed to holders of Proven Claims subject to a reserve for administrative costs in the amount of approximately \$2.1 million (the "Administrative Reserve")⁵. The Administrative Reserve will be used to secure, among other things: (i) all remaining fees and expenses of counsel to the Applicants, the Monitor, and counsel to the Monitor in respect of the CCAA Proceedings; (ii) wages and fees of certain directors and officers of the Applicants incurred or to be incurred

.

⁵ The Administrative Reserve will stand as security for the Administration Charge.

following Filing Date; (iii) any remaining costs to wind down the Applicants; and (iv) the indemnity provided for in paragraph 20 of the Initial Order in favor of the directors and officers of the Applicants. In light of the foregoing, the Applicants are seeking approval to make the Proposed Distributions in accordance with the Proposed Distribution Methodology.

- 57. The Monitor and the Applicants have received funds totalling approximately \$27.7 million. The estimated net cash available for distribution by the Applicants is approximately \$10.2 million (the "Net Cash Balance").
- 58. The deduction from, and adjustments to, the funds received from the realization on the Applicants' assets and the collection of other amounts owing, including accounts receivable, to arrive at the Net Cash Balance is further detailed in the Eighth Report.

(iv) The Proposed Distribution Methodology

- 59. The proposed process for distribution of the Net Cash Balance (the "Proposed Distribution Methodology") may be summarized as follows:
 - (a) each Claimant holding a Proven Claim will receive a *pro rata* distribution from each Applicant entity up to the maximum amount of their Proven Claim;
 - (b) all distributions will be made in Canadian dollars. Any Proven Claim denominated in a foreign currency shall be converted to Canadian Dollars at the Bank of Canada daily average exchange rate on the Filing Date (USD 1: CAD 1.2627);
 - (c) for greater certainty, Proven Claims include all Claims (including Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims) and Employee Claims having been finally determined in

- accordance with the Claims Procedure Order or Employee Claims Procedure Order, as the case may be;
- (d) the Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims include Claims by one Applicant against another Applicant. Distributions made by one Applicant with respect to Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims of another Applicant will ultimately form cash available for distribution to third party Claimants of another Applicant; and
- (e) certain Pre-Filing Intercompany Claims are held by Alliance One International Tabak B.V. ("Pyxus"), a party related to the Applicants, and form the most significant (by value) of the unsecured Claims against the Applicants (the "Pyxus Claims"). For the purposes of the Proposed Distributions, the Pyxus Claims are to be treated as third party claims.
- 60. Canada Revenue Agency, who originally filed placeholder Claims, has voluntarily withdrawn its claim against each of the Applicants. In light of the size of the Pyxus Claims, it is proposed that the Administrative Reserve be held back entirely from those claims. This will in turn facilitate distributions and significantly reduce administrative costs, since it will allow there to be a single distribution to the holders of Proven Claims other than the Pyxus Claims. I understand from Mr. Shakra that Pyxus has been consulted and has agreed with the foregoing.
- 61. I understand that the Monitor is supportive of the Proposed Distributions and the Proposed Distribution Methodology.

(v) Approval of the Eighth Report and Fees

62. The proposed Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order seeks approval of the Eighth Report and the fees and activities of the Monitor and its counsel described

therein. I understand that the Monitor and its counsel will prepare the Fee Affidavits, which will be attached to the Eighth Report.

V. CONCLUSION

- 63. Since the granting of the Initial Order, the Applicants have acted and continue to act in good faith and with due diligence to, among other things, stabilize their business, close the CIG Transaction, close the Norfolk Transaction and assist with various ancillary matters including the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure, each in an effort to maximize value for their stakeholders.
- 64. I believe that the relief sought and described herein is in the best interests of the Applicants and their stakeholders. Further, I understand that the Monitor is supportive of the relief described herein and that the Monitor does not believe that any creditor will be materially prejudiced by the granting of the Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order.
- 65. I swear this affidavit in support of the Applicants' motion for the Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval Order, and for no other or improper purpose.

sworn before ME over videoconference on this 26th day of January 2022. The affiant was located in the City of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario and the Commissioner was located in the Town of Kimberley, in the Province of Ontario. This affidavit was commissioned remotely as a result of COVID-19 and the declaration was administered in accordance with Ontario Regulation 431/20.

Aiden Nelms

A Commissioner for Oaths in and for the Province of Ontario

Michael Devon

This is Exhibit	"A"	referred to in the
affidavit of Mic		
sworn before me, th		
day of January, 20	022////	
A COMMISSION	ER FOR TAK	ING AFFIDAVITS

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT* R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC.
AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Applicants

AFFIDAVIT OF MICHAEL DEVON (Sworn October 12, 2021)

I, Michael Devon, of the city of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario, **MAKE OATH AND SAY**:

- 1. I am the Chief Financial Officer of FIGR Brands, Inc. ("FIGR Brands") and a director of FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 1307849 B.C. Ltd. ("Residual Co", and together with FIGR Norfolk and FIGR Brands, the "Applicants" or the "FIGR Group"). As such, I have personal knowledge of the Applicants and the matters to which I depose in this affidavit. Where I have relied on other sources for information, I have so stated and I believe them to be true.
- 2. I swear this Affidavit in support of a motion by the Applicants for an order (the "Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order"), among other things:
 - (a) abridging the time for service of the motion record returnable October 19, 2021 and dispensing with service on any person other than those served;

- (b) extending the Stay Period (as defined below) until and including February 4, 2022 (the "Stay Extension");
- (c) approving the Seventh Report of the Monitor, to be filed (the "Seventh Report"), and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein; and
- (d) approving the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Affidavits of Jeffrey Rosenberg and Ryan Jacobs, respectively, attached to the Seventh Report (together, the "Fee Affidavits").
- 3. All terms not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in, as applicable: (a) the Initial Order (as defined below) or (b) my affidavit sworn August 17, 2021 in support of the Norfolk KERP and Stay Extension Order (as defined below), a copy of which is appended hereto (without exhibits) as Exhibit "A".
- 4. All references to monetary amounts in this affidavit are in Canadian dollars.

I. INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND¹

5. The FIGR Group operated two (2) licensed cannabis facilities – one in Simcoe, Ontario and the other in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island. Since operations commenced, both facilities were cash flow negative and the FIGR Group was dependant on certain of its affiliate companies for funding. As discussed in further detail below, the cannabis facility in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island was sold as part of the CIG Transaction (as defined below).

¹ Note that any reference in this Affidavit to the FIGR Group or the Applicants prior to June 28, 2021, being the closing of the CIG Transaction (as defined below), includes CIG (as defined below) and not Residual Co.

- 6. Facing significant liquidity issues, potential enforcement action from certain of its creditors and the cessation of its business, the FIGR Group sought protection under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36 ("CCAA") pursuant to an Order (the "Initial Order") on January 21, 2021 (the "CCAA Proceedings"). The facts underlying the FIGR Group's financial circumstances and need for CCAA protection are set out in my affidavit sworn January 21, 2021, in support of the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings, a copy of which is appended hereto (without exhibits) as Exhibit "B" and are not repeated herein.
- 7. Among other things, the Initial Order:
 - (a) appointed FTI as Monitor;
 - (b) granted an initial 10-day stay of proceedings in favour of the Applicants and their Directors and Officers (the "Stay Period");
 - (c) approved the Applicants' ability to borrow under a debtor-in-possession credit facility (the "DIP Loan") pursuant to a commitment letter dated January 20, 2021 with Alliance One Tobacco Canada, Inc. (in such capacity, the "DIP Lender"), whereby the DIP Lender agreed to provide the DIP Loan in the maximum principal amount of \$8,000,000 (as may be amended from time to time, the "DIP Commitment Letter"), although the DIP Lender's Charge was limited to \$2,500,000; and
 - (d) granted the Administration Charge, the Directors' Charge, the DIP Lender's Charge and the Intercompany Charge.

- 8. On January 29, 2021, the Court granted an Amended and Restated Initial Order (the "Amended and Restated Initial Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) increased the Directors' Charge and the DIP Lender's Charge to \$2,700,000 and \$8,000,000 (plus interest and costs), respectively; and
 - (b) extended the Stay Period to and including March 31, 2021.
- 9. A copy of the Amended and Restated Initial Order is attached hereto as Exhibit "C".
- 10. On January 29, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things, approved a sale and investment solicitation process (the "SISP") in respect of the FIGR Group.
- 11. On February 22, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, approved a process for the solicitation, identification, determination and adjudication of claims against the FIGR Group and their present and former Directors and Officers (the "Claims Procedure"). The Claims Procedure excluded Employee Claims (as defined in the Claims Procedure Order).
- 12. On February 22, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things:
 - (a) approved a key employee retention plan for certain management and operations staff of Canada's Island Garden Inc. ("CIG");
 - (b) extended the Stay Period until April 30, 2021;
 - (c) approved the Pre-Filing Report of the Monitor dated January 21, 2021, the First Report of the Monitor Dated January 27, 2021 and the Second Report of the

- Monitor dated February 18, 2021 (the "**Second Report**") and the activities of the Monitor set out therein; and
- (d) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Second Report.
- 13. On March 31, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "**DIP Amendment Order**") which, among other things, authorized the execution by the Applicants of the First Amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which, *inter alia*, increased the maximum borrowing available under the DIP Loan up to \$13,000,000 (which was an increase of \$5,000,000). The DIP Amendment Order also:
 - (a) authorized a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (b) approved the Third Report of the Monitor dated March 26, 2021 (the "Third Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Third Report.
- 14. On April 30, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Employee Claims Procedure Order") which, among other things, established a procedure (the "Employee Claims Procedure") for the identification, determination and adjudication of employee claims against the FIGR Group and their current and former Directors and Officers ("Employee Claims" and each an "Employee Claim").
- 15. On April 30, 2021, the Court also granted an order which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including June 30, 2021;

- (b) approved the Fourth Report of the Monitor dated April 27, 2021 (the "Fourth Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
- (c) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in the Fourth Report.
- 16. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "CIG Approval and Vesting Order") which, among other things:
 - approved the sale transaction (the "CIG Transaction") contemplated by a subscription and share purchase agreement (the "CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement") between FIGR Brands, as vendor, CIG, as the purchased entity and 102604 P.E.I. Inc., as the purchaser (the "CIG Purchaser"), and vesting in the CIG Purchaser all of FIGR Brands' right, title and interest in and to all issued and outstanding shares in CIG;
 - (b) added a subsidiary of FIGR Brands, namely Residual Co, incorporated under the laws of British Columbia, as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings in order to effectuate the CIG Transaction;
 - (c) removed CIG as an Applicant in these CCAA Proceedings upon closing of the CIG

 Transaction and deemed CIG to be released from the purview of the Initial Order
 and all other orders of the Court granted in these CCAA Proceedings; and
 - (d) transferred and vested the Excluded Liabilities, the Excluded Assets and ExcludedContracts (each as defined in the CIG Subscription and Share Purchase Agreement)

to Residual Co on or before closing such that the Excluded Liabilities became liabilities of Residual Co and were no longer liabilities of CIG.

- Order", and together with the CIG Approval and Vesting Order, the "Approval and Vesting Orders") which, among other things, approved the sale transaction (the "Norfolk Transaction", and together with the CIG Transaction, the "Transactions") contemplated by the asset purchase agreement between FIGR Norfolk, as vendor, and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America dated May 10, 2021 (the "Norfolk Sale Agreement"), and vested in Woodside Greens Business Association Inc., or its designee (the "Norfolk Purchaser"), all of FIGR Norfolk's right, title and interest in and to the property described in the Norfolk Sale Agreement.
- 18. On June 10, 2021, the Court granted a further order (the "**June Ancillary Order**") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including September 3, 2021;
 - (b) authorized the execution by the Applicants of the Second Amendment to the DIP Commitment Letter, which, among other things, increased the maximum borrowing available under the DIP Loan up to \$16,000,000 (which was an increase of \$3,000,000). The June Ancillary Order also authorized a corresponding increase to the DIP Lender's Charge;
 - (c) authorized and empowered to Applicants to make, or cause to be made, distributions from time to time to the DIP Lender in repayment of the obligations secured by the DIP Lender's Charge;

- (d) approved the Proposed Pre-filing Intercompany Claims Resolution Process (as defined in the Claims Procedure Order);
- (e) approved the Fifth Report of the Monitor dated June 4, 2021 (the "**Fifth Report**") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
- (f) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in theFifth Report.
- 19. The CIG Transaction closed on June 28, 2021 but, as described in further detail below, the Norfolk Transaction has not yet closed.
- 20. On August 24, 2021, the Court granted an order (the "Norfolk KERP and Stay Extension Order") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Stay Period until and including October 29, 2021;
 - (b) approved a key employee retention plan for certain senior employees of FIGRNorfolk and sealed a summary of same;
 - (c) approved the Sixth Report of the Monitor dated August 19, 2021 (the "Sixth Report") and the activities of the Monitor described therein; and
 - (d) approved the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel as set out in theSixth Report.
- 21. Since the granting of the Norfolk KERP and Stay Extension Order, the Applicants have continued to act in good faith and with due diligence to, among other things, stabilize their business, communicate, with the assistance of the Monitor, with Health Canada, employees,

customers (including the provincial cannabis boards), suppliers and other key stakeholders in the CCAA Proceedings, wind down head office operations, follow up on post-closing matters regarding the CIG Transaction, work to close the Norfolk Transaction and assist the Monitor with the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure.

II. CLAIMS PROCEDURE AND THE EMPLOYEE CLAIMS PROCESS²

- 22. I understand that the Monitor continues to carry out the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order and the Employee Claims Procedure Order, respectively. The Monitor continues to engage with various Claimants and Employee Claimants in an effort to resolve outstanding Claims and Employee Claims, as the case may be.
- 23. I understand that the Monitor will provide an update on the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure in the Seventh Report.

III. THE TRANSACTIONS

- 24. As previously noted, on June 10, 2021, the Court granted the Approval and Vesting Orders approving the Transactions, and on June 28, 2021, the Applicants and the CIG Purchaser closed the CIG Transaction.
- 25. Following the closing of the CIG Transaction, and in accordance with the June Ancillary Order, on July 8, 2021, the Applicants caused a distribution to be made to the DIP Lender in full satisfaction of their obligations owing under the DIP Loan including, but not limited to,

² Terms in this section not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the Claims Procedure Order or the Employee Claims Procedure Order, as applicable.

outstanding principal, accrued interest, fees and expenses up and until July 8, 2021. As a result, there are no amounts currently owing by the Applicants to the DIP Lender.

The Norfolk Transaction³

- 26. As noted above, on May 10, 2021, FIGR Norfolk entered into the Norfolk Sale Agreement with the Norfolk Purchaser. A copy of the redacted Norfolk Sale Agreement, which was approved by this Court pursuant to the Norfolk Approval and Vesting Order, is attached hereto as Exhibit "D".
- 27. On or about June 29, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the First Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "First Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things:
 - (a) extended the Outside Date from June 30, 2021 to July 30, 2021; and
 - (b) amended Section 4.3 of the Norfolk Sale Agreement to extend the date upon which the Financing Covenant needed to be satisfied to July 16, 2021.

A copy of the First Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "E".

28. On August 9, 2021, FIGR Norfolk and the Norfolk Purchaser, with the consent of the DIP Lender and the Monitor, entered into the Second Amendment to the Norfolk Sale Agreement (the "Second Norfolk APA Amendment") which, among other things, extended the Outside Date from July 30, 2021 to August 31, 2021. A copy of the Second Norfolk APA Amendment is attached hereto as Exhibit "F".

³ Terms in this section not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the Norfolk Sale Agreement.

29. The parties continue to work diligently to close the Norfolk Transaction; however, I note that the Applicants and the Norfolk Purchaser are still awaiting the necessary regulatory approvals to allow the Norfolk Transaction to close. I understand that Health Canada is reviewing the Norfolk Transaction and that, although timing remains uncertain, the Applicants are hopeful that the necessary regulatory approvals will be received from Health Canada to allow the Norfolk Transaction to close.

IV. THE NORFOLK KERP AND STAY EXTENSION ORDER

(i) Stay Extension

- 30. Under the Norfolk KERP and Stay Extension Order, the Court extended the Stay Period until and including October 29, 2021. Pursuant to the Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, the Applicants are seeking an extension of the Stay Period until and including February 4, 2022.
- 31. It is necessary and in the best interests of the Applicants and their stakeholders that the Stay Period be extended until and including February 4, 2022, as it will allow the Applicants and/or the Monitor to:
 - (a) continue to work to close the Norfolk Transaction;
 - (b) advance and complete the Claims Procedure in accordance with the Claims Procedure Order;
 - (c) advance and complete the Employee Claims Process in accordance with the Employee Claims Procedure Order; and

- (d) with the further approval of the Court, make distributions to the creditors of the Applicants and bring these CCAA Proceedings to an end.
- 32. As demonstrated in the Revised Cash Flow Forecast to be appended to the Seventh Report, the Applicants are forecast to have sufficient liquidity to fund their obligations and the costs of the CCAA Proceedings through the end of the proposed extended Stay Period.
- 33. I understand that the Monitor is supportive of the proposed extension of the Stay Period and believes it will not materially prejudice any creditor.

(ii) Approval of the Seventh Report and Fees

34. The proposed Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order seeks approval of the Seventh Report and the fees and activities of the Monitor and its counsel described therein. I understand that the Monitor and its counsel will prepare the Fee Affidavits, which will be attached to the Seventh Report.

V. CONCLUSION

- 35. Since the granting of the Initial Order, the Applicants have acted and continue to act in good faith and with due diligence to, among other things, stabilize their business, close the CIG Transaction, work with the Norfolk Purchaser with a view to closing the Norfolk Transaction and assist with the SISP, the Claims Procedure and the Employee Claims Procedure, each in an effort to maximize value for their stakeholders.
- 36. I believe that the relief sought and described herein is in the best interests of the Applicants and their stakeholders. Further, I understand that the Monitor is supportive of the relief described

herein and that the Monitor does not believe that any creditor will be materially prejudiced by the granting of the Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order.

37. I swear this affidavit in support of the Applicants' motion for the Stay Extension and Fee Approval Order, and for no other or improper purpose.

SWORN BEFORE ME over videoconference on this 12th day of October 2021. The affiant was located in the City of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario and the Commissioner was located in the City of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario. This affidavit was commissioned remotely as a result of COVID-19 and the declaration was administered in accordance with Ontario Regulation 431/20

Aiden Nelms

A Commissioner for Oaths in and for the Province of Ontario Michael Devon

This is Exhibit	"B"	referred to in the	
affidavit of Micl	nael Devon		
sworn before me, thi	s 26 th	1	
day of January, 20)22	/ /	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			
A COMMISSION	ERÆOR TAK	ING AFFIDAVITS	

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC.

AND CANADA'S ISLAND GARDEN INC.

Applicants

AFFIDAVIT OF MICHAEL DEVON (Sworn January 21, 2021)

I, Michael Devon, of the city of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario, **MAKE OATH AND SAY**:

- 1. I am the Chief Financial Officer of FIGR Brands, Inc. ("FIGR Brands") and a director of FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and Canada's Island Garden Inc. ("CIG", and together with FIGR Brands and FIGR Norfolk, the "Applicants" or the "FIGR Group"). As such, I have personal knowledge of the Applicants and the matters to which I depose in this affidavit. Where I have relied on other sources for information, I have so stated and I believe them to be true.
- 2. All references to currency in this affidavit are in Canadian dollars unless noted otherwise.

I. RELIEF REQUESTED

- 3. I swear this affidavit in support of an urgent Application by the Applicants for an Order (the "Initial Order") pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended (the "CCAA"), *inter alia*:
 - (a) declaring that the Applicants are parties to which the CCAA applies;
 - (b) appointing FTI Consulting Canada Inc. ("FTI" or the "Proposed Monitor") as an officer of the Court to monitor the assets, business, and affairs of the Applicants (once appointed in such capacity, the "Monitor");
 - (c) approving the Applicants' ability to borrow under a debtor-in-possession ("**DIP**") credit facility (the "**DIP Loan**") to finance their working capital requirements and other general corporate purposes, post-filing expenses and costs;
 - (d) staying, for an initial period of not more than ten (10) days (the "Stay of Proceedings"), all proceedings and remedies taken or that might be taken in respect of the Applicants, the Monitor or the Directors and Officers (as defined below), or affecting the Applicants' business or the Property (as defined below), except with the written consent of the Applicants and the Monitor, or with leave of the Court; and
 - (e) granting the following priority charges (collectively, the "Charges") over the Applicants' current and future assets, undertakings and properties of every nature and kind whatsoever, and wherever situate, including all proceeds thereof (collectively, the "Property"):

- (i) the Administration Charge (as defined below) in favour of the Monitor, counsel to the Monitor, and counsel to the Applicants;
- (ii) the Directors' Charge (as defined below) in favour of the Directors and Officers;
- (iii) the DIP Lender's Charge in favour of the DIP Lender (each as defined below); and
- (iv) the Intercompany Charge (as defined below) in favour of any Intercompany Lender (as defined below).
- 4. If the Initial Order is granted, the Applicants intend to return to Court within ten (10) days (the "Comeback Hearing") to seek approval of an amended and restated Initial Order, which, among other things, would:
 - (a) extend the Stay of Proceedings;
 - (b) increase the quantum of each of the DIP Lender's Charge, the Directors' Charge and the Administration Charge;
 - (c) approve a sale and investment solicitation process (the "SISP"); and
 - (d) seek such other relief as may be required to advance the Applicants' restructuring.

II. OVERVIEW

5. The FIGR Group operates two cannabis facilities – one in Simcoe, Ontario and the other in Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island ("PEI"). Since commencing operations, both facilities

have been cash flow negative and are dependent on indirect subsidiaries of New Pyxus International (as defined below) for funding. As described below, Alliance One International Tabak B.V. ("AOI Tabak"), an indirect subsidiary of New Pyxus International, was owed approximately \$189,729,870 by FIGR Brands as at November 30, 2020, which amount has only increased since that date as a result of further advances and accruing interest.

- 6. AOI Tabak is no longer prepared to continue funding the FIGR Group without an exit strategy. As a result, the Applicants are seeking protection under the CCAA to, among other things, obtain additional financing in order to continue operations and to implement a restructuring and consummate a transaction that would see all or a portion of the Applicants' business sold as a going concern.
- 7. Subject to certain conditions, including Court approval, Alliance One Tobacco Canada, Inc. (in such capacity, the "**DIP Lender**") has agreed to provide additional financing through the DIP Loan to, *inter alia*, provide the Applicants with the liquidity necessary to continue to operate while the SISP is conducted. As noted above, the relief in respect of the SISP is intended to be sought at the Comeback Hearing.
- 8. The CCAA filing and the proposed SISP are intended to benefit all of the Applicants' stakeholders, including the FIGR Group's employees, customers, suppliers and contracting parties, and Health Canada and relevant provincial regulators.

III. CORPORATE STRUCTURE OF THE FIGR GROUP

- 9. A copy of the FIGR Group's current corporate structure is attached hereto as Exhibit "A". FIGR Brands is a wholly-owned, indirect subsidiary of Pyxus International, Inc. ("New Pyxus International").
- 10. On June 15, 2020, Pyxus International Inc., as it then was ("Original Pyxus International"), and 4 affiliated debtors (collectively, the "US Debtors") each filed a voluntary petition for relief under title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. §§ 101-1532, as amended in the United States Bankruptcy Court (the "US Court") for the District of Delaware (the "Pyxus Chapter 11 Proceedings").
- 11. On August 21, 2020, the Amended Joint Prepackaged Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization in respect of the US Debtors (the "US Plan") became effective and on September 11, 2020, the US Court entered a Final Decree closing each of the US Debtors' cases except Original Pyxus International which is being administered under the name Old Holdco, Inc. Under the US Plan, the US Debtors' debt was reduced by more than USD\$400 million and certain debt maturities were extended. The primary purpose of the Pyxus Chapter 11 Proceedings was to enhance the US Debtors' financial flexibility with a view to strengthening the company with a foundation that bolsters its position in target markets with long-term value for all stakeholders, and to refocus the US Debtors' business on its core-operations.
- 12. For the purpose of this affidavit and for greater certainty, all references to the Applicants include all predecessor entities.

A. FIGR Brands

- 13. FIGR Brands was incorporated under the *Business Corporations Act*, SBC 2002, c 57 (British Columbia) on October 28, 2019. FIGR Brands' principal place of business is located in Toronto, Ontario and its registered head office is located in Vancouver, British Columbia. FIGR Brands is the majority shareholder of each of FIGR Norfolk and CIG. A copy of FIGR Brands' corporate profile report is attached hereto as Exhibit "B".
- 14. On December 30, 2020, FIGR Brands amalgamated (the "FIGR Amalgamation") with its wholly-owned subsidiary, FIGR Canada Holdings ULC ("FIGR Canada"), formerly FIGR Inc., pursuant to a certificate of amalgamation (the "Certificate of Amalgamation"). A copy of the Certificate of Amalgamation is attached hereto as Exhibit "C". I understand that the FIGR Amalgamation was completed as part of an earlier-established global tax and structuring plan.

B. FIGR Norfolk

- 15. FIGR Norfolk was originally incorporated as Goldleaf Pharm Inc. ("Goldleaf") under the Ontario *Business Corporations Act*, R.S.O. 1990, c. B.16 on March 6, 2014. On February 28, 2019, Goldleaf changed its name to FIGR Norfolk Inc. pursuant to articles of amendment. A copy of FIGR Norfolk's corporate profile report is attached hereto as Exhibit "D".
- 16. FIGR Norfolk was founded by Larry W. Huszczo ("Huszczo") and Catherine M. Armstrong ("Armstrong"). Both Huszczo and Armstrong continue to be involved in the day-to-day operations of FIGR Norfolk.
- 17. Pursuant to a Share Purchase Agreement dated January 29, 2018 (the "FIGR Norfolk SPA"), Canadian Cultivated Products Ltd. (the former name of one of the amalgamated entities

which now forms FIGR Brands) ("Canadian Cultivated") acquired 80% of the common shares of what was then Goldleaf (the "Norfolk Common Shares") from Huszczo and Armstrong. Concurrently with the execution of the FIGR Norfolk SPA, Canadian Cultivated, Huszczo and Armstrong entered into a unanimous shareholders' agreement in respect of FIGR Norfolk (the "FIGR Norfolk USA"). A copy of the FIGR Norfolk USA is attached hereto as Exhibit "E".

18. As a result of the FIGR Amalgamation, the Norfolk Common Shares that were the subject of the FIGR Norfolk SPA are now owned directly by FIGR Brands. FIGR Brands owns 80% of the Norfolk Common Shares, while Huszczo and Armstrong each own 10% of the Norfolk Common Shares.

C. CIG

- 19. CIG was incorporated under the PEI *Business Corporation Act*, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c B-6.01 on August 8, 2013. CIG's principal place of business and registered head office are located in Charlottetown, PEI. CIG currently carries on business under the trade name "FIGR East". A copy of CIG's corporate profile report is attached hereto as Exhibit "F".
- 20. On January 25, 2018, Canadian Cultivated entered into several share purchase agreements (collectively, the "CIG SPAs") with the shareholders of CIG, whereby it acquired 75% of the common shares of CIG (the "CIG Common Shares"). Concurrently with the execution of the CIG SPAs, Canadian Cultivated and the shareholders of CIG entered into a unanimous shareholders' agreement (the "CIG USA"). Through subsequent purchases, Canadian Cultivated increased its holdings in CIG and as of the date of this affidavit, as a result of the FIGR Amalgamation, FIGR Brands owns 94.25% of the CIG Common Shares. A copy of the CIG USA is attached hereto as Exhibit "G".

IV. BUSINESS OF THE APPLICANTS

A. The Cannabis Industry in Canada

- 21. The cannabis industry has evolved, and continues to evolve, rapidly in Canada. Licenses to cultivate, process and/or sell cannabis, among other things, are regulated under the *Cannabis Act*, S.C. 2018, c. 16, as amended and related regulations (together, the "Cannabis Act").
- 22. On October 17, 2018, recreational use of cannabis was legalized in Canada. On that date, the Cannabis Act, which regulates retail cannabis for recreational/adult-use, medical cannabis and industrial hemp in Canada, came into effect. Additionally, cannabis was removed as a controlled substance from the *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act*, S.C. 1996, c. 19, and the *Access to Cannabis for Medical Purposes Regulations* were repealed.
- 23. On October 17, 2019, the Cannabis Act was amended to broaden the scope of legal cannabis products, to include edible cannabis, cannabis extracts and cannabis topicals.
- 24. The cannabis industry continues to be a highly regulated industry, with the Cannabis Act regulating the possession, cultivation, production, distribution, sale, research, testing, import, export and promotion of cannabis.

B. Business

25. The FIGR Group is a vertically integrated cannabis business with expertise at each stage of the cannabinoid product life-cycle, from cultivation and extraction to brand development, marketing and sales. The FIGR Group applies a consumer-driven approach to developing premium

brands and is dedicated to selling high-quality, consumer cannabinoid products in Canada. As a result, the FIGR Group's products capture a broad customer base.

- 26. The FIGR Group's brand portfolio was developed to target the varying consumer demands along with the different sales and distribution channels within the market (the "FIGR Product Portfolio"). The FIGR Group produces an array of premium cannabis and hemp-derived CBD products including, among others, dried flower, pre-roll, tincture oil and vape cartages.
- 27. The FIGR Group supplies various cannabinoid products to a number of provincial purchasing entities pursuant to supply agreements, including:
 - (a) British Columbia (BC Liquor Distribution Branch);
 - (b) Alberta (Alberta Gaming, Liquor and Cannabis Commission);
 - (c) Manitoba (Manitoba Liquor and Lotteries);
 - (d) Ontario (Ontario Cannabis Retail Corporation);
 - (e) PEI (PEI Cannabis Management Corporation);
 - (f) Nova Scotia (Nova Scotia Liquor Corporation);
 - (g) Saskatchewan (Saskatchewan Liquor and Gaming Authority);
 - (h) Newfoundland (Newfoundland Labrador Liquor Corporation); and
 - (i) New Brunswick (Cannabis NB Ltd.).

28. The FIGR Group also has sale and supply agreements in place with a number of private third-party purchasers and retailers. The FIGR Product Portfolio was created with the intention of offering a carefully crafted product for every consumer type in the market. The FIGR Product Portfolio was developed using a consumer-centric strategy and is the product of significant consumer driven market research coupled with the FIGR Group's extensive knowledge in the cannabis space. Additionally, the FIGR Group leverages the sentry seed-to-sale tracking platform to position itself as a leading competitor in the cannabis industry.

1. The Facilities and Production

29. The FIGR Group has advanced cannabis cultivation and cannabinoid extraction and processing facilities which include high-quality indoor and purpose-built greenhouse cannabis cultivation and cannabinoid extraction infrastructure at the CIG Facility and the Norfolk Facility (each as defined below).

(i) The CIG Facility

- 30. CIG's original facility was a purpose-built indoor cannabis processing and hydroponic cultivation facility located in an industrial park in Charlottetown, PEI (the "Original CIG Facility"). The Original CIG Facility contained 24,000 square feet of production-licenced area with a production capacity capable of yielding approximately 1,400 kilograms of dried cannabis and dried cannabis equivalent products per annum.
- 31. In November 2019, CIG completed the expansion of the Original CIG Facility to add an additional 306,200 square feet of hydroponic cultivation space through the construction of a

purpose-built greenhouse adjacent to the Original CIG Facility (the "CIG Expansion Facility" and together with the Original CIG Facility, the "CIG Facility").

- 32. Following the completion of the CIG Expansion Facility, and after obtaining the necessary regulatory approvals from Health Canada, the CIG Facility has an annual production capacity of approximately 43,170 kilograms which is derived from approximately 163,904 square feet of flowering area.
- 33. There is a mechanics lien on title to the CIG Facility which relates to a dispute between Fitzgerald & Snow (2010) Ltd, CIG's general contractor in respect of the CIG Expansion Facility, and one of its subcontractors (the "CIG Mechanics Lien"). I understand that the dispute relating to the CIG Mechanics Lien is proceeding to arbitration. A copy of the CIG Mechanics Lien is attached hereto as Exhibit "H".
- 34. CIG owns the CIG Facility and the approximately 15 acres of land on which it is located.

(ii) The FIGR Norfolk Facility

35. FIGR Norfolk's facility is located in Simcoe, Ontario and is licensed for cultivation by Health Canada (the "FIGR Norfolk Facility"). The FIGR Norfolk Facility consists of approximately 19,100 square feet of indoor space allocated for cultivation and processing. The FIGR Norfolk Facility has an annual production capacity of approximately 1,205 kilograms of dried cannabis and dried cannabis equivalent. The FIGR Norfolk Facility employs a hydroponic cultivation method to grow its premium quality cannabis. In July 2018, Goldleaf (the predecessor name of FIGR Norfolk) purchased the 18.72 acre plot of vacant land adjacent to the FIGR Norfolk Facility to accommodate a proposed expansion, but no expansion has been undertaken to date.

36. FIGR Norfolk owns the FIGR Norfolk Facility and the land on which it is situated.

C. Cannabis Licenses

- 37. FIGR Norfolk holds a Standard Cultivation, Standard Processing and Sale for Medical Purposes licence (the "FIGR Norfolk Licence") under the Cannabis Act. The licensed site is located at 11 Grigg Drive in Simcoe, Ontario. The most recent amendment to the FIGR Norfolk Licence was granted on May 8, 2020. The FIGR Norfolk Licence expires on September 28, 2021. Pursuant to the FIGR Norfolk Licence, FIGR Norfolk is authorized to conduct the following activities at the licensed site:
 - (i) possess cannabis;
 - (ii) obtain dried cannabis, fresh cannabis, cannabis plants or cannabis plant seeds by cultivating, propagating and harvesting cannabis;
 - (iii) for the purpose of testing, to obtain cannabis by altering its chemical or physical properties by any means;
 - (iv) produce cannabis, other than obtain it by cultivating, propagating or harvesting it; and
 - (v) sell recreational or medicinal dried cannabis, fresh cannabis, cannabis
 plants or cannabis plant seeds to authorized individuals under the Cannabis
 Act.
- 38. CIG holds a Standard Cultivation, Standard Processing and Sale for Medical Purposes licence (the "CIG Licence"). The licensed site is located at 7 Innovation Way, Charlottetown, PEI,

Canada. The CIG Licence was renewed on June 12, 2020 and expires on June 12, 2023. Pursuant to the CIG Licence, CIG is authorized to conduct the following activities at the licensed site:

- (i) possess cannabis;
- (ii) obtain dried cannabis, fresh cannabis, cannabis plants or cannabis plant seeds by cultivating, propagating and harvesting cannabis;
- (iii) produce cannabis, other than obtain it by cultivating, propagating or harvesting it; and
- (iv) sell recreational or medicinal dried cannabis, fresh cannabis, cannabis plants, cannabis plant seeds, edible cannabis, cannabis topicals or cannabis extracts to authorized individuals under the Cannabis Act.
- 39. FIGR Norfolk and CIG are subject to a comprehensive and rigorous regulatory regime as set out in the Cannabis Act and enforced by Health Canada. This regime requires ongoing compliance, record keeping, and reporting. There are strict site, security and operational requirements, including that directors, officers, individuals in a position to exercise direct control, and key individuals on the ground at the licensed site must hold security clearances.

D. Employees

1. General Overview

40. The FIGR Group currently employs 189 people (the "**Employees**"). The Employees and their designations are further detailed in the chart below:

Employee Designation	CIG	FIGR Norfolk	FIGR Brands	Total
Full Time (Salaried)	27	11	19	56
Full Time (Hourly)	99	13	0	112
Full Time (Temporary)	15	0	0	15
Part Time (Salaried)	1	0	0	1
Part Time (Hourly)	1	0	0	1
On Leave	1	2	1	4
Total	144	25	20	189

- 41. The aggregate payroll, and respective payroll providers, for the FIGR Group are as follows:
 - (a) FIGR Brands approximately \$170,000 semi-monthly (administered through Ceridian);
 - (b) FIGR Norfolk approximately \$59,000 bi-weekly (administered through Good Redden Klosler LLP); and
 - (c) CIG approximately \$244,229 bi-weekly (administered through ADP, LLC).
 - (b) Retention and Severance Entitlements
- 42. Certain executives and key employees of the FIGR Group were subject to key employee retention arrangements with New Pyxus International (collectively, the "Pyxus Retention Agreements"). I understand that all amounts owing under the Pyxus Retention Agreements were paid in full on or prior to January 15, 2021.

43. Pursuant to amendments to the Pyxus Retention Agreements, New Pyxus International has also guaranteed certain termination and severance obligations owing to certain executives and key employees of the FIGR Group.

(c) Agency Agreement

44. On January 11, 2021, FIGR Canada and Velvet Management Inc. ("Velvet") entered into a Services Agreement (the "Agency Agreement"). Under the Agency Agreement, Velvet is responsible for the promotion and commercialization of the Products (as that term is defined in the Agency Agreement) for the Term (as that term is defined in the Agency Agreement) to government-operated or government-licensed provincial and territory physical and online cannabis retailer. The Agency Agreement does not allow Velvet to promote or commercialize the Products for sale to medical customers and customers who purchase the Products for sale to medical customers only. A copy of the Agency Agreement is attached hereto as Exhibit "I".

E. Owned and Leased Real Property

- 45. As detailed above, the Applicants own the CIG Facility, the FIGR Norfolk Facility and the land on which they are located.
- 46. The FIGR Group also leases certain office space located at: (i) Atria III, 2225 Sheppard Avenue East, Suite No. 900, Toronto, ON (the "Ontario Office Space") and (ii) 23 Fourth Street, Charlottetown, PEI (the "PEI Office Space").
- 47. The Ontario Office Space is leased pursuant to a Lease of Office Space Agreement between FIGR Inc. (the former name of one of the amalgamated entities which now forms FIGR Brands) and Dorsay Development Corporation and Ontario Holdings Ltd dated June 18, 2019 (the

"Ontario Office Space Lease Agreement"). The Office Space Lease Agreement is guaranteed by Alliance One International GmbH ("AOI"), a Swiss entity related to the FIGR Group, pursuant to a Guarantee Agreement dated June 18, 2019 (the "Ontario Office Space Lease Agreement Guarantee"). Copies of the Ontario Office Space Lease Agreement and the Ontario Office Space Lease Agreement Guarantee are attached hereto as Exhibit "J" and Exhibit "K", respectively.

48. The PEI Office Space is leased pursuant to an Offer to Lease by and between Twinprop Investments Inc. and CIG dated December 1, 2020 (the "PEI Office Space Lease Agreement"). A copy of the PEI Office Space Lease Agreement is attached hereto as Exhibit "L".

F. Suppliers

49. The FIGR Group relies on a number of vendors and third-party service providers to operate its business. For instance, logistics providers, lab services and utility providers are all essential to the FIGR Group's operations. The FIGR Group is current with respect to most of their obligations under a number of agreements with these vendors and third-party service providers.

G. Excise Duty

- 50. Cannabis producers are required to post security pursuant to the *Excise Act, 2001*, S.C. 2002, c. 22. The security provides the Canada Revenue Agency ("**CRA**") with financial assurance for any outstanding excise duty payable. The security can be posted in the form of a surety bond or a deposit with the CRA.
- 51. The security required to be posted with the CRA is calculated as the highest amount of cannabis duties payable for a calendar month in the previous 12 calendar months. These duties are

calculated, in part, based on the expected number of grams or milligrams of packaged cannabis products sold to the recreational market.

52. As of the date of this affidavit:

- (a) FIGR Norfolk has provided a deposit with the CRA in the amount of \$5,000; and
- (b) CIG has provided a surety bond through Intact Insurance in the amount of \$300,000 which is secured via a irrevocable letter of credit issued by Provincial.

H. Intellectual Property

- 53. The Canadian trademarks are currently held by FIGR Inc. The FIGR Group is in the process of filing the necessary paperwork with the various intellectual property offices to update/amend the ownership entity to FIGR Brands (as a result of the FIGR Amalgamation).
- 54. Certain other intellectual property, such as trade names and plant genetics, are held by other Applicants.

I. Cash Management and Credit Cards

- 55. The FIGR Group maintains six (6) bank accounts one (1) with Provincial Credit Union Limited ("**Provincial**") and five (5) with Bank of Montreal.
- 56. The FIGR Group's cash management system is managed out of Toronto, Ontario and Charlottetown, PEI. As detailed below, funding from AOI has been provided to FIGR Brands and subsequently disbursed by FIGR Brands to each of FIGR Norfolk and CIG, respectively.
- 57. CIG has one corporate credit with Collabria Visa through Provincial.

V. FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE FIGR GROUP

- 58. The FIGR Group has been cash flow negative since inception and has been reliant on funding from New Pyxus International and its indirect subsidiaries.
- 59. A copy of the FIGR Group's unaudited consolidated balance sheet as at November 30, 2020 is attached hereto as Exhibit "M". Certain information contained in this unaudited balance sheet is summarized below.

A. Assets

60. As at November 30, 2020, the FIGR Group had total consolidated assets with a book value of approximately \$153,166,418, which consisted primarily of the following:

Asset Type	Value	
Current Assets: \$27,869,914		
Cash	\$1,774,333	
Third Party Receivables	\$1,765,619	
Prepaid Expenses and Deposits	\$1,242,673	
Harmonized sales tax receivable	\$588,582	
Inventory	\$20,896,163	
Biological Assets	\$1,458,254	
Other Assets	\$144,290	
Non-Current Assets: \$125,296,504		
Investment Tax Credits	\$468,240	
Intangible Assets	\$33,214,283	

Asset Type	Value	
Right-of-use Lease Assets	\$417,121	
Property, Plant and Equipment	\$91,196,859	
Total	\$153,166,418	

B. Liabilities

61. As at November 30, 2020, the unaudited book value of the FIGR Group's consolidated liabilities was approximately \$203,362,540:

Liability Type	Value		
Current Liabilities: \$4,624,163			
Accounts Payables and Accrued Liabilities	\$4,208,106		
Harmonized sales tax payable	\$217,507		
Lease Obligations	\$131,877		
Current Portion of Long-Term Debt	\$66,672		
Non-Current Liabilities: \$198,738,377			
Lease Obligations	\$336,497		
Long-Term Debt	\$627,633		
Related Party Payable	\$189,729,870		
Deferred tax liability	\$8,044,377		
Total	\$203,362,540		

C. Secured Obligations

- 62. The FIGR Group does not have any secured funded debt. All of the intercompany advances have been made on an unsecured basis.
- 63. Attached as Exhibit "N" are search results from searches conducted against each of the Applicants under the *Personal Property Security Act* (Ontario), the *Personal Property Security Act* (British Columbia) and the *Personal Property Security Act* (Prince Edward Island).
- 64. There is a registered financing statement against CGI in PEI, and FIGR Inc. (the former name of one of the amalgamated entities which now forms FIGR Brands) has a number of registered financing statements against it in Ontario.
- 65. The party with a registration against CGI is Compaction Credit Ltd., and the collateral secured was described as follows:
 - "[o] ne 2x13 litre extraction unit serial number P4900 manufacturer Advanced Extraction Systems and all present and after acquired attachments, accessories, repair parts and other goods placed on the said extraction unit (the "Collateral") and all proceeds that are present or after acquired personal property with respect to the Collateral.
- 66. The party with certain registrations against FIGR Inc. is Jim Pattison Industries Ltd. These registrations are all in respect of certain leased motor vehicles.
- 67. The parties with registrations will not be served for the application for the Initial Order, and are not proposed to be primed. The Applicants expect to seek to prime them at the Comeback Hearing.

D. Unsecured Intercompany Obligations

1. The AOI Note

- 68. FIGR Inc. was the borrower under a promissory note (the "AOI Note") issued to AOI. The AOI Note bears interest at a rate equal to 0.5% plus the arithmetic average of: (a) LIBOR 1-month rate plus 0.025%; and (b) US prime rate plus 0.015%. As at November 30, 2020, approximately \$189,729,870 was outstanding under the AOI Note.
- 69. The AOI Note has no stated maturity and may be prepaid at any time.
- 70. Proceeds from the AOI Note were used by FIGR Inc. to fund its obligations and those of CIG and FIGR Norfolk through intercompany notes detailed below. On December 30, 2020, AOI assigned (the "AOI Assignment") its rights under the AOI Note to its parent company and sole shareholder, AOI Tabak (the "AOI Assignment Agreement").
- 71. Copies of the AOI Note and the AOI Assignment Agreement are attached hereto as Exhibit "O" and Exhibit "P", respectively.

2. The CIG Note

72. CIG is the borrower under a promissory note (the "CIG Note") issued by FIGR Inc. (the former name of one of the amalgamated entities which now forms FIGR Brands). The CIG Note bears interest at a rate equal to 1.0% plus the arithmetic average of: (a) LIBOR 1-month rate plus 0.025%; and (b) US prime rate plus 0.015%.

- 73. Proceeds from the CIG Note were used by CIG to fund the construction of the CIG Expansion Facility and CIG's operating losses. The CIG Note has no stated maturity and may be prepaid at any time.
- 74. As at November 30, 2020, approximately \$93,910,479 was outstanding under the CIG Note.
- 75. A copy of the CIG Note is attached hereto as Exhibit "Q".

3. The FIGR Norfolk Note

- 76. FIGR Norfolk is the borrower under a promissory note issued by FIGR Inc. (the former name of one of the amalgamated entities which now forms FIGR Brands) (the "FIGR Norfolk Note") pursuant to the FIGR Norfolk USA. The FIGR Norfolk Note bears interest at a rate of 9% per annum, compounded quarterly and payable monthly commencing January 29, 2020 and thereafter on the first day of each month for the remainder of the term. The FIGR Norfolk Note matures on January 29, 2023.
- 77. Proceeds from the FIGR Norfolk Note were used by FIGR Norfolk to fund operating losses.
- 78. As at November 30, 2020, approximately \$40,103,454 was outstanding under the FIGR Norfolk Note.
- 79. A copy of the FIGR Norfolk Note is attached hereto as Exhibit "R".

4. Other Unsecured Obligations and Claims

(a) ACOA Contribution Agreement

- 80. CIG entered into a Contribution Agreement with the Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency ("ACOA") on June 10, 2019 (the "Contribution Agreement"). A copy of the Contribution Agreement is attached hereto as Exhibit "S". ACOA is a Canadian Federal economic development agency responsible for creating opportunities for economic growth in Canada's Atlantic Provinces.
- 81. Pursuant to the Contribution Agreement, ACOA agreed to contribute up to \$800,000 (the "Contribution Amount") for the expansion of the CIG Expansion Facility. Pursuant to the terms of the Contribution Agreement, CIG is obligated to repay the Contribution Amount in monthly installments between the period of March 1, 2021 and February 1, 2029. Approximately \$627,633 remains outstanding under the Contribution Agreement as at November 30, 2020.

(b) Third Party Suppliers

82. Given the nature of its business, the FIGR Group relies on a number of vendors and third party service providers and, as such, are party to a number of agreements for the provision of certain essential services including, among other things, insurance, phone and internet, security, utilities, professional costs and other services provided in connection with operating a business in the cannabis industry. As of the date of this affidavit, the FIGR Group is indebted to certain third party suppliers.

(c) Shareholder Obligations:

- 83. Pursuant to the FIGR Norfolk USA, FIGR Brands is obligated to fund the operational requirements of FIGR Norfolk provided, however, that as soon as FIGR Norfolk has sufficient cash flow to finance its own operations it is required to do so instead of incurring additional debt (the "Operational Funding Obligations"). To date, the Operational Funding Obligations have been met through amounts lent under the FIGR Norfolk Note. The FIGR Norfolk Note requires FIGR Norfolk to make interest payments on the principal amount outstanding beginning January 29, 2020. FIGR Norfolk is in arrears in respect of these payment obligations.
- 84. In addition, pursuant to the FIGR Norfolk USA, FIGR Brands was obligated to fund the construction of the FIGR Norfolk Facility, including, on commercially reasonable terms and in certain circumstances, the financing of at least an 80,000 square foot facility for the phase II buildout of the FIGR Norfolk Facility with the size, cost and type of facility to be determined by the shareholders of FIGR Norfolk, acting reasonably. The FIGR Norfolk shareholders are also obligated, in this context, to pursue replacement financing from third party lenders on certain terms stipulated in the Norfolk USA and otherwise on commercially reasonable terms. To date, the FIGR Norfolk shareholders have yet to establish terms concerning the size, cost or type of facility contemplated by any phase II expansion, nor have they been able to obtain third party financing for any such expansion on the terms contemplated by the FIGR Norfolk USA.

5. Employee Liabilities

- 85. As discussed above, the FIGR Group's aggregate payroll is as follows:
 - (a) FIGR Brands approximately \$170,000 semi-monthly;

- (b) FIGR Norfolk approximately \$59,000 bi-weekly; and
- (c) CIG approximately \$244,229 bi-weekly.
- 86. While the FIGR Group is current with respect to its payment of payroll and the remittance of employee source reductions, its ability to meet future payroll obligations, including payroll due in respect of FIGR Norfolk on January 23, CIG on January 30 and FIGR Brands on January 31 is contingent on the granting of the relief sought in the Initial Order.

VI. THE PROPOSED DIP LOAN

- 87. On January 20, 2021, FIGR Brands, as borrower (in such capacity, the "Borrower"), FIGR Norfolk and CIG, as guarantors (in such capacity, the "Guarantors" and each a "Guarantor") and the DIP Lender, entered into a term sheet in respect to the DIP Loan (the "DIP Term Sheet"). A copy of the DIP Term Sheet is attached hereto as Exhibit "T".
- 88. The DIP Term Sheet provides for a super-priority, DIP interim, non-revolving credit facility up to a maximum principal amount of \$8 million. The interest rate applicable to advances under the DIP Loan is 8% per annum and shall accrue and be paid on the Maturity Date (as defined in the DIP Term Sheet).
- 89. The DIP Loan is conditional, among other things, upon the granting of a priority charge over the Property in favour of the DIP Lender to secure the amounts borrowed under the DIP Loan (the "DIP Lender's Charge"). In accordance with the DIP Term Sheet, the DIP Loan is to be used during these CCAA proceedings (the "CCAA Proceedings") to fund:

- (a) working capital needs in accordance with the Cash Flow Forecast (as defined below);
- (b) fees and expenses associated with the DIP Loan (including without limitation certain expenses, fees of the Monitor, and legal fees of counsel to the DIP Lender, the Applicants and the Monitor); and
- (c) such other costs and expenses of the FIGR Group as agreed to by the DIP Lender, in writing.
- 90. The DIP Loan is subject to customary covenants, conditions precedent, and representations and warranties made by the Applicants to the Lender. The DIP Loan must be repaid in full by the date that is the earlier of:
 - (a) the occurrence of an Event of Default (as defined in the DIP Term Sheet); and
 - (b) June 30, 2021.
- 91. The amount of the DIP Loan to be funded during the initial Stay of Proceedings (up to \$2.5 million) is only that portion that is necessary to ensure the continued operation of the Applicants' business in the ordinary course during the initial 10 days.

VII. RELIEF SOUGHT

A. Stay of Proceedings

92. The FIGR Group urgently requires a broad stay of proceedings to prevent enforcement action by certain contractual counter parties and to provide the FIGR Group with breathing space

while it conducts the SISP, all the while permitting its business to continue to operate as a going concern.

- 93. The FIGR Group is concerned about its failure to meet certain obligations as they become due. It would be detrimental to the FIGR Group's business if proceedings were commenced or continued, or rights and remedies were executed, against the FIGR Group. Absent the Stay of Proceedings, the FIGR Group will not be able to continue to operate its business.
- 94. In light of the foregoing, the Stay of Proceedings is in the best interests of the FIGR Group and its stakeholders. I understand that the Proposed Monitor believes that the Stay of Proceedings is appropriate in the circumstances.

B. Proposed Monitor

95. The proposed Initial Order contemplates that FTI will act as Monitor in the Applicants' CCAA Proceedings. I understand that FTI has consented to act as Monitor of the Applicants in the CCAA Proceedings if the proposed Initial Order is granted. A copy of FTI's consent to act as Monitor is attached hereto as Exhibit "U".

C. Ability to Pay Certain Pre-Filing Amounts

- 96. Pursuant to the proposed Initial Order, the Applicants are seeking authorization (but not the obligation) to pay, among other things:
 - (a) all outstanding and future wages, salaries, employee and pension benefits, vacation pay and employee expenses payable on or after the date of this Order, in each case

incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with existing compensation policies and arrangements; and

- (b) with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender, amounts owing for goods and services actually supplied to the Applicants and all outstanding amounts related to honouring customer obligations whether existing before or after the date of the proposed Initial Order, incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with existing policies and procedures.
- 97. I believe this relief is necessary to maintain ordinary course operations, particularly given the highly regulated nature of the FIGR Group's business. The FIGR Group's ability to operate its business in the normal course is dependent on its ability to obtain an interrupted supply of certain goods and services.
- 98. I understand that the Monitor and the DIP Lender are supportive of that relief.

D. Administration Charge

- 99. The Initial Order provides for a Court-ordered charge in favour of the Proposed Monitor, as well as counsel to the Proposed Monitor and the Applicants, over the Property, to secure payment of their respective fees and disbursements incurred in connection with services rendered in respect of the Applicants up to a maximum amount of \$600,000 (the "Administration Charge"). The Administration Charge is proposed to rank ahead of and have priority over all of the other Charges.
- 100. The Applicants require the expertise, knowledge, and continued participation of the proposed beneficiaries of the Administration Charge during the CCAA Proceedings in order to

complete a successful restructuring. Each of the beneficiaries of the Administration Charge will have distinct roles in the Applicants' restructuring.

101. The Applicants and the Proposed Monitor worked collaboratively to estimate the quantum of the Administration Charge required, which takes into account the limited retainers the professionals currently have and their existing outstanding fees. I believe that the Administration Charge is fair and reasonable in the circumstances. I understand that the Proposed Monitor is also of the view that the Administration Charge is fair and reasonable in the circumstances.

E. Directors' Charge

- 102. Under the Initial Order, the Applicants are seeking to stay all proceedings against the directors and officers of the Applicants (collectively, the "Directors and Officers").
- 103. I am advised by Sean Zweig of Bennett Jones LLP, and believe that, in certain circumstances, directors and officers can be held liable for obligations of a company, including those owed to employees and government entities. Among other things, I understand that these obligations may include unpaid accrued wages and unpaid accrued vacation pay, together with unremitted excise, sales, goods and services, and harmonized sales taxes.
- 104. It is my understanding that the Applicants' present and former Directors and Officers who are or were employed by the Applicants are among the potential beneficiaries under liability insurance policies maintained by New Pyxus International for the benefit of itself and its direct and indirect subsidiaries. However, I understand that these policies have various exceptions, exclusions and carve-outs and that they may not provide sufficient coverage against the potential liability that the Directors and Officers could incur in connection with the CCAA Proceedings.

- 105. Given the risks related to these CCAA Proceedings and the uncertainty surrounding available indemnities and insurance, I understand that the current Directors and Officers' involvement in the CCAA Proceedings is conditional upon the granting of a priority charge in favour of the Directors and Officers in the amount of \$2 million (the "Directors' Charge"). The Director's Charge would serve as security for the indemnification obligations and potential liabilities the Directors and Officers may face during the initial 10-day period of the CCAA Proceedings. The Directors' Charge is proposed to rank in priority to the DIP Lender's Charge and the Intercompany Charge, but subordinate to the Administration Charge.
- 106. The Applicants believe that the Directors' Charge is reasonable in the circumstances. I understand that the Proposed Monitor is supportive of the Directors' Charge and its quantum.

F. DIP Lender's Charge

- 107. The DIP Term Sheet provides, among other things, that the DIP Loan is contingent on the granting of the DIP Lender's Charge. The proposed Initial Order contemplates that the DIP Lender's Charge will rank subordinate to Administration Charge and the Directors' Charge, but in priority to the Intercompany Charge and all other claims (except secured creditors who did not receive notice of this application).
- 108. Pursuant to the proposed Initial Order, the DIP Lender's Charge will secure all of the credit advanced under the DIP Loan. The DIP Lender's Charge will not secure obligations incurred prior to the CCAA Proceedings.
- 109. The amount to be funded under the DIP Loan during the initial Stay of Proceedings is limited to the amount necessary to ensure the continued operations of the Applicants' business.

Correspondingly, the DIP Lender's Charge under the proposed Initial Order is limited to the amount to be funded during the initial Stay of Proceedings. The Applicants intend to seek an increase to the DIP Lender's Charge at the Comeback Hearing.

G. Intercompany Charge

- an "Intercompany Lender) makes any payment or incurs or discharges any obligation that is a payment or obligation of one or more of the other members of the FIGR Group (other than the Intercompany Lender) or otherwise transfers value to or for the benefit to one or more of the other members of the FIGR Group (other than the Intercompany Lender) or otherwise transfers value to or for the benefit to one or more of the other members of the FIGR Group (other than the Intercompany Lender, as applicable), it is proposed that such Intercompany Lender be granted a charge on the Property in the amount of such payment or obligation or transfer (the "Intercompany Charge").
- 111. The Intercompany Charge is necessary to protect members of the FIGR Group (and their respective creditors) for any obligation an Intercompany Lender incurs on behalf of another member of the FIGR Group (other than its own obligations) and to secure such amounts.
- 112. The proposed Initial Order contemplates that the Intercompany Charge will rank subordinate to Administration Charge, the Directors' Charge and the DIP Lender's Charge, but in priority to all other claims (except secured creditors who did not receive notice of this application). The Intercompany Charge will not secure any intercompany advances made by an Intercompany Lender to an Intercompany Borrower before the date of the Initial Order.

H. Cash Flow Forecast

- 113. With the assistance of the Proposed Monitor, the Applicants have undertaken a cash flow analysis to determine the quantum of funding required to finance their operations, assuming the Initial Order is granted, over the 13-week period from January 16, 2021, to April 16, 2021 (the "Cash Flow Forecast"). I understand that the Cash Flow Forecast will be attached to the pre-filing report of the Proposed Monitor.
- 114. The Cash Flow Forecast indicates that the Applicants urgently require DIP financing to ensure that they have the liquidity required to meet their obligations and continue their business operations during the Stay of Proceedings.

VIII. CONCLUSION

- The Stay of Proceedings and the DIP Loan will allow the Applicants to continue ordinary course operations with the breathing space and stability necessary to develop a plan for their restructuring. Absent the Stay of Proceedings and the DIP Loan, the Applicants will be unable to fund payroll and will be forced to cease their operations, which would be detrimental to the value of their business, and in turn, the interests of their stakeholders.
- 116. In the circumstances, I believe that the CCAA Proceedings are the only viable means of restructuring the Applicants' business for the benefit of their stakeholders and that the relief sought in the Initial Order is limited to what is reasonably necessary to stabilize the Applicants' business.

sworn before ME over videoconference on this 21st day of January 2021. The affiant was located in the City of Toronto, in the Province of Ontario and the Commissioner was located in the Town of Kimberley, in the Province of Ontario. This affidavit was commissioned remotely as a result of COVID-19 and the declaration was administered in accordance with Ontario Regulation 431/20.

Aiden Nelms

A Commissioner for Oaths in and for the Province of Ontario

Michael Jevan

This is Exhibit	"C"	referred to in the	•
affidavit of Mic			
sworn before me, th	is 26 th	1	
day of January, 20			
A COMMISSION	ER FOR TAK	KING AFFIDAVITS	3



ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

THE HONOURABLE MR.)	FRIDAY, THE 29 th
JUSTICE HAINEY)	DAY OF JANUARY, 2021

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS
ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND CANADA'S ISLAND GARDEN INC. (collectively, the "Applicants")

AMENDED AND RESTATED INITIAL ORDER

(amending Initial Order dated January 21, 2021)

THIS APPLICATION, made by the Applicants, pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended (the "CCAA") was heard this day by Zoom videoconference at 330 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario.

ON READING the affidavit of Michael Devon sworn January 21, 2021 and the Exhibits thereto (the "Devon Affidavit"), the affidavit of Michael Devon sworn January 25, 2021 and the Exhibits thereto (the "Second Devon Affidavit"), the Pre-Filing Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. ("FTI") in its capacity as proposed monitor of the Applicants dated January 21, 2021 and the First Report of FTI in its capacity as monitor dated January 27, 2021 (the "First Report"), and on being advised that the secured creditors who are likely to be affected by the charges created herein were given notice, and on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Applicants, counsel for FTI in its capacity as court-appointed monitor (the "Monitor"), counsel for Alliance One Tobacco Canada, Inc. (the "DIP Lender"), and such other parties listed on the Counsel Slip, no one appearing for any other party although duly served as appears from the Affidavit of Service of Aiden Nelms sworn January 26, 2021;

SERVICE

1. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the time for service of the Notice of Application and the Application Record is hereby abridged and validated so that this Application is properly returnable today and hereby dispenses with further service thereof.

APPLICATION

2. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES** that each of the Applicants is a company to which the CCAA applies.

PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT

3. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Applicants shall have the authority to file and may, subject to further order of this Court, file with this Court a plan of compromise or arrangement (hereinafter referred to as the "**Plan**").

POSSESSION OF PROPERTY AND OPERATIONS

- 4. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Applicants shall remain in possession and control of their respective current and future assets, undertakings and properties of every nature and kind whatsoever, and wherever situate including all proceeds thereof (the "Property"). Subject to further Order of this Court, the Applicants shall continue to carry on business in a manner consistent with the preservation of their business (the "Business") and Property. The Applicants are authorized and empowered to continue to retain and employ the employees, consultants, agents, experts, accountants, counsel and such other persons (collectively "Assistants") currently retained or employed by them, with liberty to retain such further Assistants as they deem reasonably necessary or desirable in the ordinary course of business or for the carrying out of the terms of this Order.
- 5. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants shall be entitled to continue to utilize the central cash management system currently in place as described in the Devon Affidavit or, with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender, replace it with another substantially similar central cash management system (the "**Cash Management System**") and that any present or future bank providing the Cash Management System shall not be under any obligation whatsoever to inquire

into the propriety, validity or legality of any transfer, payment, collection or other action taken under the Cash Management System, or as to the use or application by the Applicants of funds transferred, paid, collected or otherwise dealt with in the Cash Management System, shall be entitled to provide the Cash Management System without any liability in respect thereof to any Person (as hereinafter defined) other than the Applicants, pursuant to the terms of the documentation applicable to the Cash Management System, and shall be, in its capacity as provider of the Cash Management System, an unaffected creditor under the Plan with regard to any claims or expenses it may suffer or incur in connection with the provision of the Cash Management System.

- 6. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants shall be entitled but not required to pay the following expenses whether incurred prior to or after the date of this Order:
 - (a) all outstanding and future wages, salaries, employee and pension benefits, vacation pay and employee expenses payable on or after the date of this Order, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with existing compensation policies and arrangements;
 - (b) with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender, amounts owing for goods and services actually supplied to the Applicants and all outstanding amounts related to honouring customer obligations whether existing before or after the date of this Order, incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with existing policies and procedures; and
 - (c) the fees and disbursements of any Assistants retained or employed by the Applicants in respect of these proceedings, at their standard rates and charges.
- 7. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, except as otherwise provided to the contrary herein, and subject to the Definitive Documents (as defined below), the Applicants shall be entitled but not required to pay all reasonable expenses incurred by the Applicants in carrying on the Business in the ordinary course prior to, on, or, after this Order, and in carrying out the provisions of this Order, which expenses shall include, without limitation:

- (a) all expenses and capital expenditures reasonably necessary for the preservation of the Property or the Business including, without limitation, payments on account of insurance (including directors' and officers' insurance), maintenance and security services; and
- (b) payment for goods or services actually supplied to the Applicants following the date of this Order.

Payments for amounts incurred prior to this Order shall require the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender, or leave of this Court.

- 8. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants shall remit, in accordance with legal requirements, or pay:
 - (a) any statutory deemed trust amounts in favour of the Crown in right of Canada or of any Province thereof or any other taxation authority which are required to be deducted from employees' wages, including, without limitation, amounts in respect of (i) employment insurance; (ii) Canada Pension Plan; and (iii) income taxes.
 - (b) all goods and services or other applicable sales taxes (collectively, "Sales Taxes") required to be remitted by the Applicants in connection with the sale of goods and services by the Applicants, but only where such Sales Taxes are accrued or collected after the date of this Order, or where such Sales Taxes were accrued or collected prior to the date of this Order but not required to be remitted until on or after the date of this Order, and
 - (c) any amount payable to the Crown in right of Canada or of any Province thereof or any political subdivision thereof or any other taxation authority in respect of municipal realty, municipal business or other taxes, assessments or levies of any nature or kind which are entitled at law to be paid in priority to claims of secured creditors and which are attributable to or in respect of the carrying on of the Business by the Applicants.
- 9. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that until a real property lease is disclaimed in accordance with the CCAA, the Applicants shall pay all amounts constituting rent or payable as rent under real

property leases (including, for greater certainty, common area maintenance charges, utilities and realty taxes and any other amounts payable to the landlord under the lease) or as otherwise may be negotiated between the applicable Applicant and the landlord from time to time ("Rent"), for the period commencing from and including the date of this Order, twice-monthly in equal payments on the first and fifteenth day of each month, in advance (but not in arrears). On the date of the first of such payments, any Rent relating to the period commencing from and including the date of this Order shall also be paid.

10. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, except as specifically permitted herein and pursuant to the Definitive Documents, the Applicants are hereby directed, until further Order of this Court: (a) to make no payments of principal, interest thereon or otherwise on account of amounts owing by the Applicants to any of their creditors as of this date: (b) to grant no security interests, trust, liens, charges or encumbrances upon or in respect of any of their Property; and (c) to not grant credit or incur liabilities except in the ordinary course of the Business.

RESTRUCTURING

- 11. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Applicants shall, subject to such requirements as are imposed by the CCAA and such covenants as may be contained in the Definitive Documents, have the right to:
 - (a) permanently or temporarily cease, downsize or shut down any of its business or operations, and to dispose of redundant or non-material assets not exceeding \$250,000 in any one transaction or \$1,000,000 in the aggregate;
 - (b) sell inventory in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or otherwise with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender:
 - (c) terminate the employment of such of its employees or temporarily lay off such of its employees as it deems appropriate; and
 - (d) pursue all avenues of refinancing of its Business or Property, in whole or part, subject to prior approval of this Court being obtained before any material refinancing,

all of the foregoing to permit the Applicants to proceed with an orderly restructuring of the Business.

- 12. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the applicable Applicant shall provide each relevant landlord with notice of the Applicant's intention to remove any fixtures from any leased premises at least seven (7) days prior to the date of the intended removal. The relevant landlord shall be entitled to have a representative present in the leased premises to observe such removal and, if the landlord disputes such Applicant's entitlement to remove any such fixture under the provisions of the lease, such fixture shall remain on the premises and shall be dealt with as agreed between any applicable secured creditors, such landlord and the applicable Applicant, or by further Order of this Court upon application by the applicable Applicant on at least two (2) days notice to such landlord and any such secured creditors. If any Applicant disclaims a lease governing such leased premises in accordance with Section 32 of the CCAA, it shall not be required to pay Rent under such lease pending resolution of any such dispute (other than Rent payable for the notice period provided for in Section 32(5) of the CCAA), and the disclaimer of the lease shall be without prejudice to such Applicant's claim to the fixtures in dispute.
- of the CCAA, then: (a) during the notice period prior to the effective time of the disclaimer, the landlord may show the affected leased premises to prospective tenants during normal business hours, on giving the applicable Applicant and the Monitor 24 hours' prior written notice, and (b) at the effective time of the disclaimer, the relevant landlord shall be entitled to take possession of any such leased premises without waiver of or prejudice to any claims or rights such landlord may have against the applicable Applicant in respect of such lease or leased premises, provided that nothing herein shall relieve such landlord of its obligation to mitigate any damages claimed in connection therewith.

NO PROCEEDINGS AGAINST THE APPLICANTS OR THE PROPERTY

14. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that until and including March 31, 2021, or such later date as this Court may order (the "**Stay Period**"), no proceeding or enforcement process in any court or tribunal (each, a "**Proceeding**") shall be commenced or continued against or in respect of the Applicants or the Monitor or their respective employees and representatives acting in such

capacities, or affecting the Business or the Property, except with the written consent of the Applicants and the Monitor, or with leave of this Court, and any and all Proceedings currently under way against or in respect of the Applicants or affecting the Business or the Property, are hereby stayed and suspended pending further Order of this Court.

NO EXERCISE OF RIGHTS OR REMEDIES

15. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that during the Stay Period, all rights and remedies of any individual, firm, corporation, governmental body or agency, or any other entities (all of the foregoing, collectively being "**Persons**" and each being a "**Person**") against or in respect of the Applicants or the Monitor, or their respective employees and representatives acting in such capacities, or affecting the Business or the Property, are hereby stayed and suspended except with the written consent of the Applicants and the Monitor, or leave of this Court, provided that nothing in this Order shall: (i) empower the Applicants to carry on any business which the Applicants are not lawfully entitled to carry on; (ii) affect such investigations, actions, suits or proceedings by a regulatory body as are permitted by Section 11.1 of the CCAA; (iii) prevent the filing of any registration to preserve or perfect a security interest; or (iv) prevent the registration of a claim for lien.

NO INTERFERENCE WITH RIGHTS

16. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that during the Stay Period, no Person shall discontinue, fail to honour, alter, interfere with, repudiate, terminate or cease to perform any right, renewal right, contract, agreement, licence or permit in favour of or held by the Applicants, except with the written consent of the Applicants and the Monitor, or leave of this Court.

CONTINUATION OF SERVICES

17. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that during the Stay Period, all Persons having oral or written agreements with the Applicants or statutory or regulatory mandates for the supply of goods and/or services, including without limitation all computer software, communication and other data services, centralized banking services, security services, payroll services, insurance, transportation services, utility or other services to the Business or the Applicants, are hereby restrained until further Order of this Court from discontinuing, altering, interfering with or terminating the supply

of such goods or services as may be required by the Applicants, and that the Applicants shall be entitled to the continued use of their current premises, telephone numbers, facsimile numbers, internet addresses and domain names, provided in each case that the normal prices or charges for all such goods or services received after the date of this Order are paid by the Applicants in accordance with normal payment practices of the Applicants or such other practices as may be agreed upon by the supplier or service provider and each of the Applicants and the Monitor, or as may be ordered by this Court.

NON-DEROGATION OF RIGHTS

18. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, notwithstanding anything else in this Order, no Person shall be prohibited from requiring immediate payment for goods, services, use of leased or licensed property or other valuable consideration provided on or after the date of this Order, nor shall any Person be under any obligation on or after the date of this Order to advance or re-advance any monies or otherwise extend any credit to the Applicants. Nothing in this Order shall derogate from the rights conferred and obligations imposed by the CCAA.

PROCEEDINGS AGAINST DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

19. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that during the Stay Period, and except as permitted by subsection 11.03(2) of the CCAA, no Proceeding may be commenced or continued against any of the former, current or future directors or officers of the Applicants with respect to any claim against the directors or officers that arose before the date hereof and that relates to any obligations of the Applicants whereby the directors or officers are alleged under any law to be liable in their capacity as directors or officers for the payment or performance of such obligations, until a compromise or arrangement in respect of the Applicants, if one is filed, is sanctioned by this Court or is refused by the creditors of the Applicants or this Court.

DIRECTORS' AND OFFICERS' INDEMNIFICATION AND CHARGE

20. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants shall indemnify their directors and officers against obligations and liabilities that they may incur as a director or officer of the Applicants after the commencement of the within proceedings, except to the extent that, with respect to any officer

or director, the obligation or liability was incurred as a result of the director's or officer's gross negligence or wilful misconduct.

- 21. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the directors and officers of the Applicants shall be entitled to the benefit of and are hereby granted a charge (the "**Directors' Charge**") on the Property, which charge shall not exceed an aggregate amount of \$2,700,000, as security for the indemnity provided in paragraph 20 of this Order. The Directors' Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraphs 40 and 42 herein.
- 22. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, notwithstanding any language in any applicable insurance policy to the contrary: (a) no insurer shall be entitled to be subrogated to or claim the benefit of the Directors' Charge; and (b) the Applicants' directors and officers shall only be entitled to the benefit of the Directors' Charge to the extent that they do not have coverage under any director's and officer's insurance policy, or to the extent that such coverage is insufficient to pay amounts indemnified in accordance with paragraph 20 of this Order.

APPOINTMENT OF MONITOR

- 23. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that FTI is hereby appointed pursuant to the CCAA as the Monitor, an officer of this Court, to monitor the business and financial affairs of the Applicants with the powers and obligations set out in the CCAA or set forth herein and that the Applicants and their shareholders, officers, directors, and Assistants shall advise the Monitor of all material steps taken by the Applicants pursuant to this Order, and shall co-operate fully with the Monitor in the exercise of its powers and discharge of its obligations and provide the Monitor with the assistance that is necessary to enable the Monitor to adequately carry out the Monitor's functions.
- 24. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor, in addition to its prescribed rights and obligations under the CCAA, is hereby directed and empowered to:
 - (a) monitor the Applicants' receipts and disbursements;
 - (b) report to this Court at such times and intervals as the Monitor may deem appropriate with respect to matters relating to the Property, the Business, and such other matters as may be relevant to the proceedings herein;

- (c) assist the Applicants, to the extent required by the Applicants, in their dissemination, to the DIP Lender and its counsel on a weekly basis of financial and other information as agreed to between the Applicants and, the DIP Lender which may be used in these proceedings including reporting on a basis to be agreed with the DIP Lender;
- (d) advise the Applicants in their preparation of the Applicant's cash flow statements and reporting required by the DIP Lender, which information shall be reviewed with the Monitor and delivered to the DIP Lender and its counsel on a periodic basis, but not less than weekly, or as otherwise agreed to by the DIP Lender:
- (e) monitor all payments, obligations or transfers as between the Applicants for purposes of determining the amounts subject to the Intercompany Charges (as defined below);
- (f) advise the Applicants in their development of the Plan (if any) and any amendments to the Plan:
- (g) assist the Applicants, to the extent required by the Applicants, with the holding and administering of creditors' or shareholders' meetings for voting on the Plan;
- (h) have full and complete access to the Property, including the premises, books, records, data, including data in electronic form, and other financial documents of the Applicants, to the extent that is necessary to adequately assess the Applicant's business and financial affairs or to perform its duties arising under this Order;
- (i) be at liberty to engage independent legal counsel or such other persons as the Monitor deems necessary or advisable respecting the exercise of its powers and performance of its obligations under this Order; and
- (j) perform such other duties as are required by this Order or by this Court from time to time.
- 25. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor shall not take possession of the Property or be deemed to take possession of the Property, pursuant to any provision of any federal, provincial or other law respecting, among other things, the manufacturing, possession, processing and distribution of cannabis or cannabis products including, without limitation, under the *Cannabis*

Act S.C. 2018, c.16, the Controlled Drugs and Substances Act, S.C. 1996, c. 19, the Excise Tax Act, R.S.C., 1985, c. E-15, the Ontario Cannabis Licence Act, S.O. 2018, c. 12, Sched. 2, the Ontario Cannabis Control Act, S.O. 2017, c. 26, Sched. 1. the Prince Edward Island Cannabis Management Corporation Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c C-1.3, the Prince Edward Island Cannabis Control Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c C-1.2, the British Columbia Cannabis Control and Licensing Act, S.B.C. 2018, c. 29, the British Columbia Cannabis Distribution Act, S.B.C. 2018, c. 28, or other such applicable federal or provincial legislation or regulations (collectively, the "Cannabis Legislation"), and shall take no part whatsoever in the management or supervision of the management of the Business and shall not, by fulfilling its obligations hereunder, be deemed to have taken or maintained possession or control of the Business or Property, or any part thereof within the meaning of any Cannabis Legislation or otherwise, and nothing in this Order shall be construed as resulting in the Monitor being an employer or successor employer within the meaning of any statute, regulation or rule of law or equity for any purpose whatsoever.

26. THIS COURT ORDERS that nothing herein contained shall require the Monitor to occupy or to take control, care, charge, possession or management (separately and/or collectively, "Possession") of any of the Property that might be environmentally contaminated, might be a pollutant or a contaminant, or might cause or contribute to a spill, discharge, release or deposit of a substance contrary to any federal, provincial or other law respecting the protection, conservation, enhancement, remediation or rehabilitation of the environment or relating to the disposal of waste or other contamination including, without limitation, the Canadian Environmental Protection Act, the Ontario Environmental Protection Act, the Ontario Water Resources Act, the Ontario Occupational Health and Safety Act, the Prince Edward Island Environmental Protection Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c E-9, the Prince Edward Island Occupational Health and Safety Act, R.S.P.E.I. 1988, c O-1.01, the British Columbia Environmental Management Act, S.B.C. 2003, c 53, the British Columbia Water Protection Act, RSBC 1996, c 484, the British Columbia Occupational Health and Safety Regulation, B.C. Reg. 296/97, and all regulations thereunder (the "Environmental Legislation"), provided however that nothing herein shall exempt the Monitor from any duty to report or make disclosure imposed by applicable Environmental Legislation. The Monitor shall not, as a result of this Order or anything done in pursuance of the Monitor's duties and powers under this Order, be deemed to be in Possession of any of the Property within the meaning of any Environmental Legislation, unless it is actually in possession.

- 27. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, in addition to the rights and protections afforded to the DIP Lender under this Order or at law, the DIP Lender shall not incur any liability or obligation as a result of the carrying out of the provisions of this Order, including under any Cannabis Legislation, save and except for any gross negligence or willful misconduct on its part.
- 28. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that that the Monitor shall provide any creditor of the Applicants, including without limitation, the DIP Lender, with information provided by the Applicants in response to reasonable requests for information made in writing by such creditor addressed to the Monitor. The Monitor shall not have any responsibility or liability with respect to the information disseminated by it pursuant to this paragraph. In the case of information that the Monitor has been advised by the Applicants is confidential, the Monitor shall not provide such information to creditors unless otherwise directed by this Court or on such terms as the Monitor and the Applicants may agree.
- 29. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, in addition to the rights and protections afforded to the Monitor under the CCAA or as an officer of this Court, neither the Monitor nor its respective employees and representatives acting in such capacities shall incur any liability or obligation as a result of the appointment of the Monitor or the carrying out by it of the provisions of this Order, including under any Cannabis Legislation, save and except for any gross negligence or wilful misconduct on its part. Nothing in this Order shall derogate from the protections afforded the Monitor by the CCAA or any applicable legislation.
- 30. THIS COURT ORDERS that the Monitor, counsel to the Monitor and counsel to the Applicants shall be paid their reasonable fees and disbursements, in each case at their standard rates and charges, whether incurred prior to, on or subsequent to, the date of this Order, by the Applicants as part of the costs of these proceedings. The Applicants are hereby authorized and directed to pay the accounts of the Monitor, counsel for the Monitor and counsel for the Applicants on a weekly basis, and in addition, the Applicants are hereby authorized to pay to the Monitor and counsel to the Monitor a retainer in the aggregate amount of \$100,000, to be held by them as security for payment of their respective fees and disbursements outstanding from time to time.

- 31. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor and its legal counsel shall pass their accounts from time to time, and for this purpose the accounts of the Monitor and its legal counsel are hereby referred to a judge of the Commercial List of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice.
- 32. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor, counsel to the Monitor, and the Applicants' counsel shall be entitled to the benefit of and are hereby granted a charge (the "Administration Charge") on the Property, which charge shall not exceed an aggregate amount of \$600,000 as security for their professional fees and disbursements incurred at the standard rates and charges of the Monitor and such counsel, both before and after the making of this Order in respect of these proceedings. The Administration Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraphs 40 and 42 hereof.

DIP FINANCING

- 33. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants are hereby authorized and empowered to obtain and borrow under a credit facility from the DIP Lender in order to finance the Applicants' working capital requirements and other general corporate purposes and capital expenditures.
- 34. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that such credit facility shall be on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the commitment letter between the Applicants and the DIP Lender dated as of January 20, 2021 (as may be amended from time to time, the "**Commitment Letter**"), filed.
- 35. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants are hereby authorized and empowered to execute and deliver such credit agreements, mortgages, charges, hypothecs and security documents, guarantees and other definitive documents (collectively, the "**Definitive Documents**"), as are contemplated by the Commitment Letter or as may be reasonably required by the DIP Lender pursuant to the terms thereof, and the Applicants are hereby authorized and directed to pay and perform all of their indebtedness, interest, fees, liabilities and obligations to the DIP Lender under and pursuant to the Commitment Letter and the Definitive Documents as and when the same become due and are to be performed, notwithstanding any other provision of this Order.
- 36. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the DIP Lender shall be entitled to the benefit of and is hereby granted a charge (the "**DIP Lender's Charge**") on the Property. which DIP Lender's

Charge shall not exceed the amount of \$8,000,000 (plus interest and costs) or secure an obligation that exists before this Order is made. The DIP Lender's Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraphs 40 and 42 hereof.

37. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, notwithstanding any other provision of this Order:

- (a) the DIP Lender may take such steps from time to time as it may deem necessary or appropriate to file, register, record or perfect the DIP Lender's Charge or any of the Definitive Documents;
- (b) upon the occurrence of an event of default under the Definitive Documents or the DIP Lender's Charge, the DIP Lender, upon 5 days notice to the Applicants and the Monitor, may exercise any and all of its rights and remedies against the Applicants or the Property under or pursuant to the Commitment Letter, Definitive Documents and the DIP Lender's Charge, including without limitation, to cease making advances to the Applicants and set off and/or consolidate any amounts owing by the DIP Lender to the Applicants against the obligations of the Applicants to the DIP Lender under the Commitment Letter, the Definitive Documents or the DIP Lender's Charge, to make demand, accelerate payment and give other notices, or to apply to this Court for the appointment of a receiver, receiver and manager or interim receiver, or for a bankruptcy order against the Applicants and for the appointment of a trustee in bankruptcy of the Applicants; and
- trustee in bankruptcy, interim receiver, receiver or receiver and manager of the Applicants or the Property.
- 38. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES** that, unless otherwise agreed to by the DIP Lender, the DIP Lender shall be treated as unaffected in any plan of arrangement or compromise filed by any of Applicants under the CCAA, or any proposal filed by any of the Applicants under the BIA, with respect to any advances made under the Definitive Documents.

INTERCOMPANY LENDING

39. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that to the extent that any Applicant (an "Intercompany Lender") after the date of this Order makes any payment to or on behalf of, or incurs any obligation on behalf of, or discharges any obligation of, an Applicant (other than itself) (the "Debtor Applicant") or otherwise transfers value to or for the benefit of one or more Applicants (other than the Debtor Applicant), such Intercompany Lender is hereby granted a charge (each an "Intercompany Charge") on all of the Property of such Debtor Applicant in the amount of such payment, obligation or transfer. The Intercompany Charge shall have the priority set out in paragraphs 40 and 42 herein.

VALIDITY AND PRIORITY OF CHARGES CREATED BY THIS ORDER

40. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the priorities of the Directors' Charge, the Administration Charge, the DIP Lender's Charge and each Intercompany Charge (collectively, the "**Charges**"), as among them, shall be as follows:

First - Administration Charge (to the maximum amount of \$600,000):

Second - Directors' Charge (to the maximum amount of \$2,700,000);

Third - DIP Lender's Charge (to the maximum amount of \$8,000,000 (plus interest and costs)); and

Fourth - Intercompany Charge.

- 41. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the filing, registration or perfection of the Charges shall not be required, and that the Charges shall be valid and enforceable for all purposes, including as against any right, title or interest filed, registered, recorded or perfected subsequent to the Charges coming into existence, notwithstanding any such failure to file, register, record or perfect.
- 42. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Charges (all as constituted and defined herein) shall constitute a charge on the Property and such Charges shall rank in priority to all other security interests, trusts, liens, charges and encumbrances, claims of secured creditors, statutory or otherwise (collectively, "**Encumbrances**") in favour of any Person.

- 43. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that except as otherwise expressly provided for herein, or as may be approved by this Court, the Applicants shall not grant any Encumbrances over any Property that rank in priority to, or *pari passu* with, any of the Charges unless the Applicants also obtain the prior written consent of the Monitor, the DIP Lender and the beneficiaries of the Charges, or further Order of this Court.
- 44. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Charges, the Commitment Letter and the Definitive Documents shall not be rendered invalid or unenforceable and the rights and remedies of the chargees entitled to the benefit of the Charges (collectively, the "**Chargees**") and/or the DIP Lender thereunder shall not otherwise be limited or impaired in any way by: (a) the pendency of these proceedings and the declarations of insolvency made herein; (b) any application(s) for bankruptcy order(s) issued pursuant to BIA, or any bankruptcy order made pursuant to such applications; (c) the filing of any assignments for the general benefit of creditors made pursuant to the BIA; (d) the provisions of any federal or provincial statutes; or (e) any negative covenants, prohibitions or other similar provisions with respect to borrowings, incurring debt or the creation of Encumbrances, contained in any existing loan documents, lease, sublease, offer to lease or other agreement (collectively, an "**Agreement**") which binds the Applicants, and notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in any Agreement:
 - (a) neither the creation of the Charges nor the execution, delivery, perfection, registration or performance of the Commitment Letter or the Definitive Documents shall create or be deemed to constitute a breach by the Applicants of any Agreement to which they are a party;
 - (b) none of the Chargees shall have any liability to any Person whatsoever as a result of any breach of any Agreement caused by or resulting from the Applicants entering into the Commitment Letter, the creation of the Charges, or the execution, delivery or performance of the Definitive Documents; and
 - (c) the payments made by the Applicants pursuant to this Order, the Commitment Letter or the Definitive Documents, and the granting of the Charges, do not and will not constitute preferences, fraudulent conveyances, transfers at undervalue, oppressive conduct, or other challengeable or voidable transactions under any applicable law.

45. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that any Charge created by this Order over leases of real property in Canada shall only be a Charge in the applicable Applicant's interest in such real property leases.

SERVICE AND NOTICE

- 46. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor shall: (i) without delay, publish in the Globe and Mail, National Edition, a notice containing the information prescribed under the CCAA; and (ii) within five days after the date of this Order, (A) make this Order publicly available in the manner prescribed under the CCAA, (B) send, in the prescribed manner, a notice to every known creditor who has a claim against any of the Applicants of more than \$1,000 (excluding individual employees, former employees with retirement savings plan entitlements, and retirees and other beneficiaries who have entitlements under any retirement savings plans), and (C) prepare a list showing the names and addresses of those creditors and the estimated amounts of those claims, and make it publicly available in the prescribed manner, all in accordance with Section 23(1)(a) of the CCAA and the regulations made thereunder.
- 47. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the E-Service Protocol of the Commercial List (the "**Protocol**") is approved and adopted by reference herein and, in this proceeding, the service of documents made in accordance with the Protocol (which can be found on the Commercial List website at http://www.ontariocourts.ca/scj/practice/practice-directions/toronto/e-service-protocol/) shall be valid and effective service. Subject to Rule 17.05 this Order shall constitute an order for substituted service pursuant to Rule 16.04 of the Rules of Civil Procedure. Subject to Rule 3.01(d) of the Rules of Civil Procedure and paragraph 21 of the Protocol, service of documents in accordance with the Protocol will be effective on transmission. This Court further orders that a Case Website shall be established in accordance with the Protocol with the following URL: http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/figr.
- 48. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants and the Monitor and their respective counsel are at liberty to serve or distribute this Order, any other materials and orders as may be reasonably required in these proceedings, including any notices, or other correspondence, by forwarding true copies thereof by electronic message to the Applicants' creditors or other interested parties and their advisors. For greater certainty, any such distribution or service shall be deemed to be in

satisfaction of a legal or judicial obligation, and notice requirements within the meaning of clause 3(c) of the *Electronic Commerce Protection Regulations*, Reg. 81000-2175 (SOR/DORS).

GENERAL

- 49. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Applicants, the DIP Lender or the Monitor may from time to time apply to this Court to amend, vary or supplement this Order or for advice and directions in the discharge of its powers and duties under this Order or in the interpretation of this Order hereunder.
- 50. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that nothing in this Order shall prevent the Monitor from acting as an interim receiver, a receiver, a receiver and manager, or a trustee in bankruptcy of any of the Applicants, the Business or the Property.
- 51. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Applicants, the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Applicants and to the Monitor, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order, to grant representative status to the Monitor in any foreign proceeding, or to assist the Applicants and the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.
- 52. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that each of the Applicants and the Monitor be at liberty and are hereby authorized and empowered to apply to any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body, wherever located, for the recognition of this Order and for assistance in carrying out the terms of this Order, and that the Monitor is authorized and empowered to act as a representative in respect of the within proceedings for the purpose of having these proceedings recognized in a jurisdiction outside Canada.
- 53. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that any interested party (including each of the Applicants and the Monitor) may apply to this Court to vary or amend this Order on not less than seven (7) days notice to any other party or parties likely to be affected by the order sought or upon such other notice, if any, as this Court may order.

54. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that this Order and all of its provisions are effective as of 12:01 a.m. Eastern Standard/Daylight Time on the date of this Order.

Hainey .

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED AND IN THE MATTER OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND CANADA'S ISLAND GARDEN INC.

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceedings Commenced in Toronto

AMENDED AND RESTATED INITIAL ORDER

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4 Sean Zweig (LSO# 573071) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200

Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

This is Exhibit	"D"	referred to in the	2
<i>affidavit of</i> Mi		<u></u>	
sworn before me, t	his 26 th	<u>/</u>	
day of January,	2022		
	4		
A COMMISSION	NER FOR TAI	KING AFFIDAVITS	S

FIGR NORFOLK INC.

as Vendor

and

11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America

as Purchaser

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

May 10, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

ARTICLE 1	1	
INTERPRET	ATION	1
1.1	Definitions	1
1.2	Interpretation Not Affected by Headings, etc.	6
1.3	General Construction	6
1.4	Extended Meanings	6
1.5	Currency	6
1.6	Statutes	6
1.7	Schedules	6
ARTICLE 2	SALE AND PURCHASE AND ASSIGNMENT	6
2.1	Sale and Purchase of Assets	6
2.2	Assignment of Contracts	7
2.3	"As is, Where is"	7
2.4	Assumed Obligations	8
2.5	Excluded Obligations	8
ARTICLE 3	ACTIONS PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE	9
3.1	Investigation by Purchaser	9
3.2	Investigation by Vendor	9
3.3	Confidentiality	9
3.4	Regulatory Approvals and Consents	.10
ARTICLE 4	PURCHASE PRICE AND FINANCING	.11
4.1	Satisfaction of Purchase Price.	.11
4.2	Deposit	.11
4.3	Financing Covenant	. 12
4.4	Transfer Taxes	. 12
ARTICLE 5	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	.13
5.1	Purchaser's Representations	. 13
5.2	Vendor's Representations	. 14
5.3	Limitations	. 15
ARTICLE 6	COVENANTS	.15
6.1	Conduct of Business Until Closing Time	. 15
6.2	Actions to Satisfy Closing Conditions	.15
6.3	Employees	.16

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(continued)

		Page
6.4	Use of Business Name.	16
ARTICLE	7 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	17
7.1	Conditions Precedent in favour of the Purchaser	17
7.2	Conditions Precedent in favour of the Vendor	17
7.3	Conditions Precedent in favour of both the Purchaser and the Vendor	18
ARTICLE	8 CLOSING	18
8.1	Closing	18
8.2	Purchaser's Deliveries on Closing	18
8.3	Vendor's Deliveries on Closing	19
8.4	Possession of Assets	20
8.5	Dispute Resolution	20
8.6	Termination	20
8.7	Effects of Termination and Closing	21
ARTICLE	9 GENERAL	21
9.1	Access to Books and Records	21
9.2	Notice	22
9.3	Time	23
9.4	Survival	23
9.5	Personal Information	23
9.6	Benefit of Agreement	23
9.7	Entire Agreement	23
9.8	Paramountcy	24
9.9	Governing Law	24
9.1	0 Further Assurances	24
9.1	1 Counterparts	24
9.1	2 Severability	24
9.1	3 Monitor's Certificate	24
9.1	4 No Liability	25
9.1	5 Expenses	25
9.1	6 Waiver and Amendment	25

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This asset purchase agreement is made as of May 10, 2021, between FIGR Norfolk Inc., a corporation governed by the laws of the Province of Ontario (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, a corporation governed by the laws of Ontario, Canada (the "Purchaser").

RECITALS:

- (1) On January 21, 2021, pursuant to the Initial Order: (i) the CCAA Applicants obtained relief under the CCAA; and (ii) FTI Consulting Canada Inc. was appointed as Monitor in the CCAA Proceedings;
- (2) On January 29, 2021, pursuant to the SISP Approval Order, the Monitor, with the assistance of its affiliate, FTI Capital Advisors Canada ULC, and the CCAA Applicants, were authorized and directed to carry out the SISP in accordance with its terms;
- (3) The Purchaser has been identified as a Successful Bidder in the SISP; and
- (4) The Vendor desires to sell the Purchased Assets, and the Purchaser has agreed to purchase the Purchased Assets, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, the SISP and the applicable provisions of the CCAA.

For good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Vendor and the Purchaser agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1

INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this Agreement and the recitals above, the following terms have the following meanings:

- "Affiliate" has the meaning given to the term "affiliate" in the Business Corporations Act (Ontario).
- "Accounts Receivable" means all accounts or notes receivable held by the Vendor, and any security, claim, remedy or other right related to any of the forgoing.
- "Agreement" means this asset purchase agreement, as amended from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof.
- "Anticipated Transferred Employees" means the Employees listed in Schedule "F".
- "Applicable Law" means, in respect of any Person, property, transaction or event, any domestic or foreign statute, law (including the common law), ordinance, rule, regulation, treaty, restriction, regulatory policy, standard, code or guideline, by-law or order, in each case, having the force of law that applies in whole or in part to such Person, property, transaction or event.

"Approval and Vesting Order" means an order issued by the Court substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "D" and otherwise acceptable to the Purchaser, the Vendor and the Monitor authorizing the Transaction and vesting in the Purchaser (or as it may direct) all the right, title and interest of the Vendor in and to the Purchased Assets.

"Assignment Order" means an order or orders of the Court pursuant to section 11.3 of the CCAA and other applicable provisions of the CCAA, in form and substance satisfactory to the Purchaser, the Vendor and the Monitor, each acting reasonably, authorizing and approving (i) the assignment of any Consent Required Contract for which a consent, approval or waiver necessary for the assignment of such Consent Required Contract has not been obtained, (ii) the prevention of any counterparty to such Consent Required Contracts from exercising any right or remedy under such Consent Required Contracts by reason of any defaults arising from the CCAA Proceedings or the insolvency of the Vendor and (iii) the vesting in the Purchaser (or as it may direct) of all right, title and interest of the Vendor in such Consent Required Contracts.

"Assumed Obligations" has the meaning set out in Section 2.4.

"Books and Records" means all files, documents, instruments, papers, books and records (whether stored or maintained in hard copy, digital or electronic format or otherwise), used or intended for use by, and in the possession of the Vendor, in connection with the ownership, or operation of the Purchased Assets, including the Contracts, customer lists, customer information and account records, sales records, computer files, data processing records, employment and personnel records (but only as it relates to Transferred Employees), sales literature, advertising and marketing data and records, credit records, records relating only to suppliers and other data, in each case, relating to the Purchased Assets, and, for greater certainty, excluding the minute books and corporate records (including the financial and taxation related records) of the Vendor.

"Business Day" means a day on which banks are open for business in the Province of Ontario but does not include a Saturday, Sunday or statutory holiday in the Province of Ontario.

"Cannabis Licences" means all authorizations and letters related to cannabis and issued by a Governmental Authority to the Vendor, including authorizations to plant, grow, cultivate, extract, produce, process, store, destroy, sell, provide, ship, deliver, transport and/or distribute cannabis under Applicable Law.

"Cash Balance" has the meaning set out in Section 4.1(b).

"CCAA" means the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada).

"CCAA Applicants" means collectively FIGR Brands, Inc., Canada's Island Garden Inc., and FIGR Norfolk Inc.

"CCAA Proceedings" means the proceedings commenced by the CCAA Applicants under the CCAA.

"Claims" means any claim of any nature or kind (including any cross-claim or counterclaim), demand, investigation, chose in or cause of action, action, suit, default, assessment or reassessment, litigation, third, party action, arbitral proceeding or, proceeding by or before any Person,

complaints, grievance, petition, application, charge, investigation, indictment, prosecution, judgement, debt, liability, damage, or loss, contingent or otherwise, whether liquidated or unliquidated, matured or unmatured, known or unknown, disputed or undisputed, contractual, legal or equitable.

"Closing" means the successful completion of the Transaction.

"Closing Date" means 2 Business Days after the date upon which the conditions set forth in Article 7 have been satisfied or waived, other than the conditions set forth in Article 7 that by their terms are to be satisfied or waived at the Closing (or such other date agreed to by the Parties in writing); provided that the Closing Date shall be no later than the Outside Date.

"Closing Time" means 10:00 a.m. (Toronto time) on the Closing Date or such other time on the Closing Date as the Parties agree in writing that the Closing Time shall take place.

"Consent Required Contract" has the meaning set out in Section 2.2(a).

"Contracts" means the contracts and other written agreements to which a Vendor is a party or under which a Vendor has, or shall have, any right or liability or contingent right or liability constituting part of the Purchased Assets and listed in Appendix I to Schedule "A" to this Agreement (and including as amended, restated, amended and restated or otherwise modified from time to time).

"Court" means the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List).

"Cure Costs" means, in respect of any Consent Required Contract, all amounts required to be paid pursuant to section 11.3 of the CCAA to effect, pursuant to the CCAA, the assignment by a Vendor and assumption by the Purchaser of such Consent Required Contracts under the Assignment Order and to otherwise satisfy all requirements imposed by section 11.3 of the CCAA, but excluding for certainty, those monetary defaults arising by reason of such Vendor's insolvency, the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings, or the failure to perform a non-monetary obligation.

"**Deposit**" has the meaning set out in Section 4.2(a).

"DIP Lender" means Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc.

"Employee" means an individual who is employed by a Vendor, whether on a full-time or a parttime basis, whether active or inactive as of the Closing Date, and includes an employee on short term or long-term disability leave.

"Encumbrances" means any security interest, lien, claim, charge, hypothec, reservation of ownership, pledge, encumbrance, mortgage, adverse claim or right of a third party of any nature or kind whatsoever and any agreement, option or privilege (whether by law, contract or otherwise) capable of becoming any of the foregoing (including any conditional sale or title retention agreement, or any capital or financing lease).

"Excise Tax Act" means the Excise Tax Act (Canada).

"Excluded Assets" means all of the Vendor's right, title and interest, in and to those assets that are not Purchased Assets, and for greater certainty, includes those assets set forth in Schedule "B".

"Excluded Equipment" means any equipment or machinery and any parts and components thereof, that are Excluded Assets.

"Excluded Obligations" has the meaning set out in Section 2.5.

"Financing Covenant" has the meaning set out in Section 4.3

"Governmental Authority" means any domestic or foreign government, whether federal, provincial, state, territorial or municipal; and any governmental agency, ministry, department, court (including the Court), tribunal, commission, stock exchange, bureau, board or other instrumentality exercising or purporting to exercise legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of, or pertaining to, government or securities market regulation.

"HST" means the goods and services tax and harmonized sales tax levied under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act.

"Income Tax Act" means the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).

"Initial Order" means the order of the Court dated January 21, 2021 as amended and restated pursuant to a subsequent Court order dated January 29, 2021, and as may be further amended and/or restated from time to time.

"**Key Individuals**" has the meaning set out in Section 3.4(1).

"Material Loss Event" has the meaning set out in Section 8.4(2).

"Monitor" means FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the monitor in the CCAA Proceedings.

"Monitor's Certificate" means the certificate of the Monitor contemplated by the Approval and Vesting Order certifying that the Monitor has received written confirmation in form and substance satisfactory to the Monitor from the Parties that all conditions of Closing have been satisfied or waived by the applicable Parties and that the Vendor has received the Purchase Price.

"NDA" means the non-disclosure agreement entered into between the CCAA Applicants and the Purchaser dated February 22, 2021

"Non-Assignable Interests" means any Purchased Assets, which, by their nature, cannot be legally or practically sold and assigned by the Vendor to the Purchaser hereunder, including without limitation any Consent Required Contracts and licenses for which an Assignment Order or counterparty consent has not been obtained or which by their nature are not assignable.

"Outside Date" means June 30, 2021 or such later date as the Vendor (with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender) may designate, in its sole discretion, on not less than 5 Business Days' notice to the Purchaser, or in any event as otherwise ordered by the Court.

"Party" means each of the Purchaser and the Vendor, which are referred to herein collectively as the "Parties".

"Permitted Encumbrances" means those Encumbrances set forth in Schedule "C".

"Person" means any individual, partnership, limited partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, syndicate, sole proprietorship, company or corporation with or without share capital, unincorporated association, trust, trustee, executor, administrator or other legal personal representative, Governmental Authority or other entity however designated or constituted.

"Purchase Price" means

"Purchased Assets" means all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to those assets set forth in Schedule "A", and for greater certainty shall exclude all Excluded Assets.

"Purchaser" has the meaning set out in the recitals hereto.

"Purchaser Cannabis Licences" has the meaning set out in Section 3.4(1).

"Purchaser Cannabis Licensees" has the meaning set out in Section 3.4(1).

"Representative" means, in respect of a Party, each director, officer, employee, agent, Affiliate, manager, lender, solicitor, accountant, professional advisor, consultant, contractor and other representative of such Party or such Party's Affiliates.

"SISP" means the Court-approved sale and investment solicitation process conducted further to and approved by the SISP Approval Order (including Schedule "A" thereto).

"SISP Approval Order" means the order of the Court dated January 29, 2021, among other things, approving the SISP.

"Successful Bidder" has the meaning given to it in the SISP.

"Transaction" means the transaction of purchase and sale contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transfer Taxes" means all present and future transfer taxes, sales taxes, excise taxes, use taxes, production taxes, value-added taxes, goods and services taxes, land transfer taxes, registration and recording fees, and any other similar or like taxes and charges imposed by a Governmental Authority in connection with the sale, transfer or registration of the transfer of the Purchased Assets, including HST but excluding any taxes imposed or payable under the Income Tax Act and any other applicable income tax legislation.

"Transferred Employee" means any employee who receives and accepts an offer of employment from the Purchaser in accordance with Section 6.3(1).

"Vendor" has the meaning set out in the recitals hereto.

1.2 Interpretation Not Affected by Headings, etc.

The division of this Agreement into sections and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.3 General Construction

The terms "this Agreement", "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and similar expressions refer to this Agreement and not to any particular section hereof. The expression "Section" or reference to another subdivision followed by a number mean and refer to the specified Section or other subdivision of this Agreement. The language used in this Agreement is the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent, and no rule of strict construction shall be applied against any Party.

1.4 Extended Meanings

Words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa and words importing gender include all genders. The term "including" means "including, without limitation," and such terms as "includes" have similar meanings.

1.5 Currency

All references in this Agreement to dollars, monetary amounts or to \$ are expressed in Canadian currency unless otherwise specifically indicated.

1.6 Statutes

Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, any reference in this Agreement to a statute refers to such statute and all rules, regulations and interpretations made under it, as it or they may have been or may from time to time be modified, amended or re-enacted.

1.7 Schedules

The following Schedules are incorporated in, and form part of, this Agreement:

Schedule "A" - Purchased Assets

Schedule "B" - Excluded Assets

Schedule "C" - Permitted Encumbrances

Schedule "D" - Form of Approval and Vesting Order

Schedule "E" - Purchase Price Allocation

Schedule "F" - Transferred Employees

ARTICLE 2 SALE AND PURCHASE AND ASSIGNMENT

2.1 Sale and Purchase of Assets

Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, at the Closing Time, the Vendor hereby agrees to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser hereby agrees to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable

Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order.

2.2 Assignment of Contracts

- (1) In the event that there are any Contracts which are not assignable in whole or in part without the consent, approval or waiver of another party or parties to them and such consents, approvals or waivers have not yet been obtained as of the Closing Date, then:
 - (a) nothing in this Agreement will be construed as an assignment of any such Contract (each a "Consent Required Contract");
 - (b) until the Approval and Vesting Order is granted, the Vendor shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any such consent, approval or waiver, and the Purchaser shall provide its reasonable cooperation to assist the Vendor in obtaining any such consent, approval or waiver;
 - (c) if any consent, approval or waiver is not obtained for any Consent Required Contract prior to the service of the motion for the Approval and Vesting Order, the Purchaser may request that the Vendor bring a motion to the Court for issuance of an Assignment Order with respect to such Consent Required Contracts together with the motion for the Approval and Vesting Order; and
 - (d) once the consent, approval or waiver to the assignment of a Consent Required Contract is obtained, or the assignment of such Contract has been ordered by the Court, such Consent Required Contract shall be deemed to be assigned to the Purchaser on Closing; and
 - (e) if any consent, approval or waiver or Assignment Order required to assign a Consent Required Contract has not yet been obtained as of the Closing Date, then: (i) nothing in this Agreement will be construed as an assignment of any such Contract; (ii) the Purchaser shall have no liability or obligation whatsoever in respect of any such Consent Required Contract; (iii) all such Consent Required Contracts shall be deemed to be excluded from the Purchased Assets; and (iv) the fact that such consent, approval or waiver or Assignment Order has not been obtained shall not result in an adjustment to the Purchase Price or otherwise entitle the Purchaser to terminate this Agreement.
- (2) With respect to each Consent Required Contract, subject to Closing and to either (i) the consent of the other parties thereto to the assignment thereof, or (ii) in the absence of such consent, the obtaining of an Assignment Order, in addition to its other obligations under this Agreement, the Purchaser shall pay the applicable Cure Costs related to such Consent Required Contract on Closing.

2.3 "As is, Where is"

The Purchaser acknowledges that the Vendor is selling the Purchased Assets on an "as is, where is" basis as they shall exist as at the Closing Time, subject to the terms of the Approval and Vesting Order, as applicable. The Purchaser further acknowledges that it has entered into this Agreement on the basis that the Vendor does not guarantee title to the Purchased Assets. No representation, warranty or condition is

expressed or can be implied as to title, Encumbrances, description, fitness for purpose, merchantability, condition, quantity or quality or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever concerning the Purchased Assets or the right of the Vendor to sell or assign same save and except as expressly represented or warranted herein. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, any and all conditions, warranties or representations expressed or implied pursuant to the Sale of Goods Act (Ontario) or similar legislation do not apply hereto and have been waived by the Purchaser. The description of the Purchased Assets contained in the Schedules is for purpose of identification only. Except as otherwise provided in Section 5.2, no representation, warranty or condition has or will be given by the Vendor concerning completeness or accuracy of such descriptions. Notwithstanding the generality of the foregoing, the Purchaser acknowledges that neither the Vendor, nor any other Person (including any Representative of the Vendor, whether in any individual, corporate or any other capacity or the Monitor) is making, and the Purchaser is not relying on, any representations, warranties or other statements of any kind whatsoever, whether oral or written, express or implied, statutory or otherwise, as to any matter concerning the Vendor, the business of the Vendor, the Purchased Assets, the Assumed Obligations, the Excluded Assets, the Excluded Obligations, this Agreement or the Transaction, or the accuracy or completeness of any information provided to (or otherwise acquired by) the Purchaser or any of its respective Representatives.

2.4 Assumed Obligations

The Purchaser shall assume as of the Closing Time, and shall from and after the Closing Time, perform, discharge and pay when due, as the case may be, the following obligations and liabilities of the Vendor (the "Assumed Obligations"):

- (a) all debts, liabilities, obligations under the Contracts (to the extent assigned or transferred to the Purchaser on Closing) for the period from and after the Closing Time;
- (b) the obligation and liability of the Vendor to pay Cure Costs in respect of any Consent Required Contract;
- (c) all debts, liabilities and obligations arising from and after the Closing Date with respect to Transferred Employees;
- (d) all debts, liabilities and obligations arising from ownership and use of the Purchased Assets for the period from and after the Closing Time; and
- (e) any other liability which the Purchaser agrees in writing to assume on or before the Closing Date.

2.5 Excluded Obligations

Other than the Assumed Obligations, the Purchaser shall not assume and shall not be liable, directly or indirectly, or otherwise responsible for any debts, liabilities or other obligations of the Vendor (collectively, the "Excluded Obligations"), including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing:

(a) or Claims related to any Excluded Asset;

- (b) subject to Section 2.2 and section 2.4(b), all debts, liabilities and obligations related to any Purchased Asset or the business of the Vendor arising out of or related to the period prior to the Closing Time;
- (c) all taxes imposed on or relating to the Purchased Assets that are attributable to any pre-Closing tax period whether or not any such period ends on or before the Closing Date (other than any Transfer Taxes payable by the Purchaser in accordance with Section 4.2); and
- (d) all debts, liabilities and obligations of the Vendor arising under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 3 ACTIONS PRIOR TO THE CLOSING DATE

3.1 Investigation by Purchaser

Until the Closing Date, the Vendor shall make reasonable efforts to furnish or make available to the Purchaser such information concerning and access to the Purchased Assets as shall be reasonably requested, including information as shall be necessary to enable the Purchaser to verify that the covenants of the Vendor contained in this Agreement have been complied with. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no such investigation or examination shall be permitted to the extent that it would require the Vendor to disclose (i) due diligence questions, lists or investigations conducted by others, names, bids, letters of intent, expressions of interest, or other proposals received from others in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or other information and analyses relating to such communications or (ii) information (A) subject to privilege, (B) which would conflict with any confidentiality obligations to which the Vendor is bound or (C) in violation of Applicable Law. The Purchaser and its agents agree to abide by any safety rules or rules of conduct reasonably imposed by the Vendor with respect to such access and any information furnished to it or its Representatives pursuant thereto.

3.2 Investigation by Vendor

Subject to the confidentiality provisions set forth in Section 3.3 until the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall furnish to the Vendor such information concerning the Purchaser as shall be reasonably requested, including all such information as shall be necessary to enable the Vendor to: (i) verify that the representations and warranties and covenants of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement have been complied with; (ii) obtain any requested Assignment Order or affect the assignment of a Consent Required Contract; and (iii) obtain information regarding the Purchaser's progress obtaining the Purchaser Cannabis Licences and the security clearance of any of the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees.

3.3 Confidentiality

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, in the NDA or in any other agreement to which the Parties are parties or by which they are bound, the Parties acknowledge and understand that this Agreement (together with the exhibits and schedules attached hereto) will be made available to, and disclosures relating to the transactions contemplated hereby will be made to, the Monitor and the DIP Lender, and their respective affiliates, agents, consultants, counsel and other representatives, subject to the terms of the SISP. The Parties agree that such disclosure will not be deemed to violate any confidentiality obligations owing to any Party under this Agreement, whether pursuant to this Agreement or otherwise. This Section 3.3 shall not in any way limit the disclosure of information by the Vendor in connection with

the administration of the CCAA Proceedings, pursuant to any provision of Applicable Law or any order of the Court. For greater certainty and without limitation, the Vendor shall be entitled to disclose this Agreement to the Court and in the CCAA Proceedings, and this Agreement may be posted on the Monitor's website maintained in connection with the CCAA Proceedings. The Vendor and/or the Monitor are also permitted to issue a press release or other public statement or public communication with respect to this Agreement at any time after Closing.

3.4 Regulatory Approvals and Consents

- (1) Each of the Parties shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate action, and do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under any law or otherwise to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) obtain any consents, approvals or orders required to be obtained or made in connection with the authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and (iii) make all filings and give any notice, and thereafter make any other submissions either required or reasonably deemed appropriate by each of the Parties, with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby required under any Applicable Law. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, before the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall take all steps necessary or required by any Governmental Authority to be eligible for any consents, approvals, orders, licenses, permits, authorizations, or clearances required to effect the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including but not limited to new cannabis licences from Health Canada (the "Purchaser Cannabis Licences") in the names of the eligible persons to be nominated by the Purchaser (the "Purchaser Cannabis Licensees"). The Purchaser shall ensure that before the Closing Date, the individuals that will assume the following roles at the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees (1) have obtained security clearance, or (2) have been identified in writing by Health Canada as not requiring security clearance in order for the Purchaser Cannabis Licences to be approved:
 - (a) All directors and officers and directors and officers of any direct or indirect parent corporation of the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees;
 - (b) Any individual who exercises, will exercise or will be in a position to exercise, control over the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees:
 - (c) the Responsible Person in Charge and any designated alternates;
 - (d) the Head of Security and any designated alternates;
 - (e) the Master Grower and any designated alternates, if the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees obtain a cultivation licence under the *Cannabis Act*; and
 - (f) the Quality Assurance Person and any designated alternates, if the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees obtain a processing licence under the *Cannabis Act*.

(together, the "Key Individuals")

(2) The Parties shall work closely and cooperatively and consult with each other in connection with the making of all such filings and notices, including providing copies of all such documents to the non-filing Party and its advisors within a reasonable period of time prior to filing or the giving of

notice. Each Party shall pay for its own filing fees and other charges arising out of the actions taken under this Section 3.4.

(3) The Cannabis Licences should be maintained during and at the time of Closing.

ARTICLE 4 PURCHASE PRICE AND FINANCING

4.1 Satisfaction of Purchase Price

The Purchase Price shall be satisfied by the Purchaser as follows:

- (a) As to the Deposit, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the Monitor concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement; and
- (b) As to the amount equal to the Purchase Price less the Deposit (the "Cash Balance"), by wire transfer of immediately available funds on the Closing Date to such bank account to be designated by the Monitor in writing at least two (2) Business Days prior to the Closing Date.

The Purchase Price shall be allocated on Closing amongst the Purchased Assets in accordance with Schedule "E". The Purchaser and Vendor agree that they will make all relevant tax and other filings in accordance with such Purchase Price allocation. For greater certainty, the value of the Assumed Obligations has been taken into account with respect to the determination of the aggregate Purchase Price payable pursuant to this Article 4 and the assumption of such Assumed Obligations by the Purchaser does not constitute separate or additional consideration hereunder in respect of the Purchased Assets. Except as provided in Section 8.4(2), the Purchase Price shall not be subject to any claim for set off, reduction or adjustment or any similar claim or mechanism of any kind whatsoever.

4.2 Deposit

- (a) The Vendor confirms receipt by the Monitor of a deposit paid by the Purchaser in the amount of (the "Deposit").
- (b) The Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, if any, will be applied on Closing in satisfaction of an equivalent amount of the Purchase Price in accordance with Section 4.1(a) and delivered to the bank account designated by the Monitor in accordance with Section 4.1(b).
- (c) If the Closing does not occur for any reason other than the Agreement having been terminated by the Vendor pursuant to Section 8.6(3), the full amount of the Deposit together with all accrued interest accrued thereon, if any, shall be forthwith returned by the Monitor to the Purchaser.
- (d) If the Agreement is terminated by the Vendor pursuant to Section 4.3 or 8.6(3), the full amount of the Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, if any, shall become the property of, and shall be paid to and may be retained by, the Vendor as liquidated damages

(and not as a penalty) to compensate it for the expenses incurred and opportunities foregone as a result of the failure of the Transaction to close.

4.3 Financing Covenant

The Purchaser shall provide the Vendor and the Monitor with written evidence, satisfactory to the Monitor and the Vendor acting reasonably, confirming that the Vendor has sufficient financing to pay the Cash Balance on or before the Closing Date (the "Financing Covenant"). If the Financing Covenant is not satisfied or performed by the Purchaser on or prior to the date that is five (5) Business Days following the execution of this Agreement or such later date as the Vendor and the Monitor may agree, the Vendor may elect to terminate this Agreement with immediate effect.

4.4 Transfer Taxes

- (1) The Parties agree that:
 - (a) the Purchase Price is exclusive of all Transfer Taxes and the Purchaser shall be liable for and shall pay any and all applicable Transfer Taxes pertaining to the Purchaser's acquisition of the Purchased Assets;
 - (b) the Purchaser shall pay any applicable Transfer Taxes on the Purchaser's acquisition of the Purchased Assets in addition to the Purchase Price, either to the Monitor on behalf of the Vendor or directly to the appropriate Governmental Authority, as required by Applicable Law;
 - (c) if applicable, the Vendor and the Purchaser shall jointly elect under section 167 of the Excise Tax Act that no HST will be payable pursuant to the Excise Tax Act with respect to the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets under this Agreement, and the Purchaser shall file such election(s) no later than the due date for the Purchaser's HST return for the first reporting period in which HST would, in the absence of filing such election, become payable in connection with the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets under this Agreement. Notwithstanding this election(s), in the event it is determined by a Governmental Authority that there is a liability of the Purchaser to pay, or of the Vendor to collect and remit, HST in respect of the purchase and sale of the Purchased Assets hereunder, the Purchaser shall forthwith pay such HST to the applicable Governmental Authority, or to the Vendor for remittance to the appropriate Governmental Authority, as the case may be, and shall indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from any penalties and interest which may be payable by or assessed against the Vendor (or its Representatives, agents, Employees, directors or officers) under the Excise Tax Act in respect thereof.
- (2) If requested by the Purchaser, the Vendor shall make a joint election(s) to have the rules in section 22 of the Income Tax Act, and any equivalent or corresponding provision under applicable provincial or territorial tax legislation, apply in respect of the Accounts Receivable.
- (3) If requested by the Purchaser, the Vendor shall make a joint election(s) to have the rules in subsection 20(24) of the Income Tax Act, and any equivalent or corresponding provision under applicable provincial or territorial tax legislation, apply to the obligations of the Vendor in respect

of undertakings which arise from the operation of the business to which the Purchased Assets related and to which paragraph 12(1)(a) of the Income Tax Act applies.

ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

5.1 Purchaser's Representations

The Purchaser represents and warrants to the Vendor as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Time, and acknowledges that the Vendor is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with entering into this Agreement and performing their obligations hereunder:

- (a) the Purchaser is a corporation duly incorporated, organized and subsisting under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation and has the requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to complete the transactions contemplated hereunder;
- (b) neither the execution of this Agreement nor the performance by the Purchaser of the Transaction will violate the Purchaser's constating documents, any agreement to which the Purchaser is bound, any judgment or order of a court of competent jurisdiction or any Governmental Authority, or any Applicable Law. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transaction have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Purchaser. This Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser enforceable in accordance with its terms;
- (c) the Purchaser is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the Income Tax Act or the Excise Tax Act, as applicable;
- (d) the Purchaser is a registrant for purposes of the HST, and its registration number is 747208536 RT0001;
- (e) the Purchaser has not committed an act of bankruptcy, is not insolvent, has not proposed a compromise or arrangement to its creditors generally, has not had any application for a bankruptcy order filed against it, has not taken any proceeding and no proceeding has been taken to have a receiver appointed over any of its assets, has not had an encumbrancer take possession of any of its property and has not had any execution or distress become enforceable or levied against any of its property;
- (f) except for (a) the issuance of the Approval and Vesting Order, (b) any regulatory approvals required to be obtained pursuant to Section 3.4, and (c) any consent that may be required in connection with the assignment of a Purchased Asset, no authorization, consent or approval of, or filing with or notice to, any Governmental Authority, court or other Person is required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement by the Purchaser, and each of the agreements to be executed and delivered by the Purchaser hereunder or the purchase of any of the Purchased Assets hereunder, except for any authorizations, consents, approvals, filings or notices of any Governmental Authority, court or Person that would not have a material effect on or materially delay or impair the ability of the Purchaser to consummate the transactions hereunder;

- (g) there are no Claims, investigations or other proceedings, including appeals and applications for review, in progress or, to the actual knowledge of the Purchaser after reasonable due diligence, pending or threatened against or relating to the Purchaser which, if determined adversely to the Purchaser, would (i) prevent the Purchaser from paying the Purchase Price to the Vendor; (ii) enjoin, restrict or prohibit the transfer of all or any part of the Purchased Assets as contemplated by this Agreement; or (iii) prevent the Purchaser from or delay the Purchaser in fulfilling any of its obligations set out in this Agreement or arising from this Agreement;
- (h) there are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement;
- (i) the Key Individuals, and any other individuals who will have roles that must be fulfilled under Applicable Laws to obtain and maintain the Purchaser Cannabis Licences, either a) are among the Anticipated Transferred Employees or b) will be employed by the Purchaser on the date of this Agreement;
- (j) the Key Individuals have obtained security clearances as required to obtain and maintain the Purchaser Cannabis Licences under Applicable Law; and
- (k) the Purchaser is a "Canadian" within the meaning of the Investment Canada Act, and the regulations thereunder.

5.2 Vendor's Representations

The Vendor represents and warrants to the Purchaser as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Time as follows and acknowledge that the Purchaser is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with entering into this Agreement and performing its obligations hereunder:

- (a) the Vendor is a corporation duly incorporated, organized and subsisting under the laws of their respective jurisdiction of incorporation;
- (b) the Vendor is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the Income Tax Act;
- (c) the Vendor is a registrant for purposes of the HST, and its registration number is ;
- (d) there are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based on any arrangement or agreement; and
- (e) subject to obtaining the Approval and Vesting Order and, if applicable, the Assignment Order, the Vendor has the requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to complete the Transaction contemplated hereunder.

5.3 Limitations

With the exception of the Vendor's representations and warranties in Section 5.2 and the Purchaser's representations and warranties in Section 5.1, neither the Vendor nor the Purchaser, or their respective Representatives, nor any of their respective officers, directors or employees make, have made or shall be deemed to have made any other representation or warranty, express or implied, at law or in equity, in respect of the Vendor, the Purchaser, or the Purchased Assets or the sale and purchase of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6 COVENANTS

6.1 Conduct of Business Until Closing Time

- (1) During the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ended at the Closing Time, except: (1) as contemplated or permitted by this Agreement; (2) as necessary in connection with the CCAA Proceedings; (3) as otherwise provided in the Initial Order and any other court orders, prior to the Closing Time; (4) as required by Applicable Law, to the extent reasonably practicable having regard to the CCAA Proceedings; or (5) as consented to by the Purchaser, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed, the Vendor shall:
 - (a) Subject to subsection (c), remain in possession of the Purchased Assets until Closing, use the Purchased Assets only in the ordinary course of business and maintain, preserve and protect the Purchased Assets in the condition in which they exist on the date hereof, other than ordinary wear and tear and other than replacements, dispositions, modifications or maintenance in the ordinary course of business;
 - (b) maintain the Cannabis Licences in good standing with Health Canada and/or any other relevant government authority or work with Health Canada to replace the Health Canada Licences immediately post-closing;
 - (c) not dispose of any of the Purchased Assets, other than in the ordinary course of business;
 - (d) not disclaim any Contract that is materially applicable to the Purchased Assets; and
 - (e) not enter into any material contract or other material written agreement in respect of any of the Purchased Assets other than in the ordinary course of business. The consent of the Purchaser shall be deemed to have been given with respect to any request for such a consent to which the Purchaser fails to respond within two (2) Business Days after such request is made.

6.2 Actions to Satisfy Closing Conditions

- (1) The Vendor agrees to take all commercially reasonable actions so as to ensure compliance with all of the conditions set forth in Section 7.1 and Section 7.3; and
- (2) The Purchaser agrees to take all commercially reasonable actions so as to ensure compliance with the conditions set forth in Section 7.2 and Section 7.3.

6.3 Employees

- (1) At least five (5) days in advance of the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall make a written offer of employment, which will be conditional upon Closing, to those Employees listed on Schedule "F". The Purchaser may provide to the Vendor the names of additional Employees to whom the Purchaser shall make a written offer of employment up to five (5) days in advance of the Closing Date.
- (2) Immediately following the Closing, the Purchaser shall provide each Transferred Employee with terms and conditions of employment that are substantially the same in all material respects as the terms and conditions of employment provided by the Vendor immediately prior to the Closing. For clarity, (i) for purposes of the Purchaser's obligation pursuant to this paragraph, each Transferred Employee's status as active or inactive and compensation and benefits as of immediately following the Closing shall reflect such Transferred Employee's status as active or inactive and such Transferred Employee's compensation and benefits in effect as of immediately prior to the Closing (inclusive of any temporary reduction or cessation of such compensation and benefits); (ii) the Purchaser shall have no obligation to (A) offer to employ any Employee or (B) other than as contemplated by this Section 6.3, provide any Transferred Employee with any specific term or condition of employment, including any specific amount or type of compensation or benefits, for any period following the Closing; and (iii) each offer of employment will recognize the Transferred Employee's past service with the applicable Vendor for all purposes.
- (3) Nothing in this Section 6.3, whether express or implied, (i) is intended to or shall confer upon any Person, including any Employee, other than the Parties and their respective successors and assigns, any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement, (ii) shall establish or constitute an amendment, termination or modification of, or an undertaking to establish, amend, terminate or modify, any benefit plan, program, agreement or arrangement or (iii) shall create any obligation on the part of the Purchaser to employ any Employee for any period following the Closing Date.
- (4) Without limiting the Purchaser's obligations in respect of the Transferred Employees, the Purchaser shall be responsible for:
 - (a) All liabilities for salary, wages, bonuses, commissions, vacation pay, and other compensation relating to employment of the Transferred Employees in accordance with the offer made to such Transferred Employees by the Purchaser for the period on or after the Closing Date; and
 - (b) All statutory notices of termination or payment in lieu of notice obligations and statutory severance obligations in respect of the termination by the Purchaser of the employment of any Transferred Employee taking place on or after the Closing Date.

6.4 Use of Business Name.

The Purchaser agrees that immediately after the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall not use the name "FIGR" or any variation thereof in connection with the Purchased Assets, except as may be required for the purpose of the CCAA Proceedings and where legally required to advise of the historical fact that such name was previously associated with the Purchased Assets.

ARTICLE 7 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

7.1 Conditions Precedent in favour of the Purchaser

- (1) The obligation of the Purchaser to complete the Transaction is subject to the following conditions being fulfilled or performed:
 - (a) all representations and warranties of the Vendor contained in this Agreement shall be true in all material respects as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made on and as of that time; and
 - (b) the Vendor shall maintain the Cannabis Licences up to the date of Closing and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cooperate with the Purchaser or the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees in the process of obtaining the Purchaser Cannabis Licences from Health Canada;
 - (c) the Vendor shall have performed in all material respects each of their obligations under this Agreement to the extent required to be performed at or before the Closing Time, including the delivery of each of the items required pursuant to Section 8.3.
- (2) The foregoing conditions are for the exclusive benefit of the Purchaser. Any condition in this Section 7.1 may be waived by the Purchaser in whole or in part, without prejudice to any of its rights of termination in the event of non-fulfillment of any other condition in whole or in part. Any such waiver shall be binding on the Purchaser only if made in writing. If any condition set out in Section 7.1 is not satisfied or performed on or prior to the Outside Date, the Purchaser may elect on written notice to the Vendor to terminate this Agreement.

7.2 Conditions Precedent in favour of the Vendor

- (1) The obligation of the Vendor to complete the Transaction is subject to the following conditions being fulfilled or performed:
 - (a) all representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement shall be true in all material respects as of the Closing Time with the same effect as though made on and as of that date;
 - (b) the Purchaser shall have obtained the Purchaser Cannabis Licences; and
 - (c) the Purchaser shall have performed in all material respects each of its obligations under this Agreement to the extent required to be performed at or before the Closing Time, including the delivery of each of the items required pursuant to Section 8.2.
- (2) The foregoing conditions are for the exclusive benefit of the Vendor. Any condition in this Section 7.2 may be waived by the Vendor in whole or in part, without prejudice to any of its rights of termination in the event of non-fulfilment of any other condition in whole or in part. Any such waiver shall be binding on the Vendor only if made in writing. If any condition set forth in Section

7.2 is not satisfied or performed on or prior to the Outside Date, the Vendor may elect on written notice to the Purchaser to terminate the Agreement.

7.3 Conditions Precedent in favour of both the Purchaser and the Vendor

- (1) The obligations of the Vendor and the Purchaser to complete the Transaction are subject to the following conditions being fulfilled or performed:
 - (a) the Approval and Vesting Order shall have been obtained and shall not have been reversed, stayed, varied, or vacated;
 - (b) no provision of and Applicable Law shall be in effect and/or no order shall have been issued by a Governmental Authority, which restrains or prohibits the completion of the Transaction. For clarity, the Purchaser's failure to take the steps necessary to obtain the Purchaser Cannabis Licences shall not constitute a condition for the benefit of the Purchaser and the Purchaser shall not be entitled to terminate this Agreement on this basis; and
 - (c) no motion, action or proceedings shall be pending by or before a Governmental Authority to restrain or prohibit the completion of the Transaction contemplated by this Agreement.
- (2) The Parties hereto acknowledge that the foregoing conditions are for the mutual benefit of the Vendor and the Purchaser. If the conditions set out in this Section 7.3 are not satisfied performed or mutually waived on or before the Outside Date, either Party shall have the option to terminate this Agreement upon written notice to the other Parties.

ARTICLE 8 CLOSING

8.1 Closing

Subject to the conditions set out in this Agreement, the completion of the Transaction shall take place at the Closing Time by electronic means due to the COVID-19 pandemic, or as otherwise determined by mutual agreement of the Parties in writing, and the Parties shall exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cause Closing to occur at the Closing Time, and, in any event, prior to the Outside Date.

8.2 Purchaser's Deliveries on Closing

At or before the Closing Time, the Purchaser shall execute and deliver, or arrange for the delivery, as the case may be, to the Vendor the following, each of which shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Vendor, acting reasonably:

- (a) the Cash Balance in accordance with Section 4.1;
- (b) payment of any Transfer Taxes required by Applicable Law to be collected by the Vendor, and, if applicable, the elections referred to in Section 4.3 executed by the Purchaser;
- (c) an executed assignment and assumption agreement evidencing the assumption by the Purchaser of the Assumed Obligations;

- (d) a certificate dated as of the Closing Date and executed by an executive officer of the Purchaser confirming that all of the representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in this Agreement are true in all material respects as of the Closing Time, with the same effect as though made at and as of the Closing Time, and that the Purchaser has performed in all material respects the covenants to be performed by it prior to the Closing Time;
- (e) a copy of the Purchaser Cannabis Licences; and
- (f) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Vendor may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement.

8.3 Vendor's Deliveries on Closing

At or before the Closing Time, the Vendor shall execute and deliver, or arrange for the delivery, as the case may be, to the Purchaser the following, each of which shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Purchaser, acting reasonably:

- (a) the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, which shall be delivered *in situ* wherever located as of the Closing;
- (b) the Approval and Vesting Order entered by the Court;
- (c) an executed assignment and assumption agreement evidencing the assignment by the Vendor of the Assumed Obligations to the Purchaser;
- (d) an executed bill of sale evidencing the assignment, conveyance, transfer and delivery of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser;
- (e) all documents of title and instruments of conveyance executed by the applicable Vendor necessary to transfer registered title and/or beneficial ownership to the Purchaser of the real property included in the Purchased Assets;
- (f) all Assignment Orders, if any, entered by the Court;
- (g) a certificate dated as of the Closing Date and executed by an executive officer the Vendor confirming that all of the representations and warranties of the Vendor contained in this Agreement are true in all material respects as of the Closing Time, with the same effect as though made at and as of the Closing Time, and that the Vendor has performed in all material respects the covenants to be performed by them prior to the Closing Time;
- (h) if applicable, the elections referred to in Section 4.3 executed by the Vendor;
- (i) the executed Monitor's Certificate; and
- (j) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Purchaser may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement.

8.4 Possession of Assets

- (1) On Closing, the Purchaser shall take possession of the Purchased Assets where situated at Closing. The Purchaser acknowledges that the Vendor has no obligation to deliver physical possession of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser. In no event shall the Purchased Assets be sold, assigned, transferred or sent over to the Purchaser until the conditions set out in this Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Purchaser or Vendor, as applicable, and the Purchaser has satisfied all delivery requirements outlined in Section 8.2. The Purchaser shall promptly notify the Vendor of any Excluded Assets which may come into the possession or control of the Purchaser, whether before or after Closing, and thereupon shall promptly release such Excluded Assets to the Vendor, or to such other Person as the Vendor may direct in writing and, for greater certainty, title shall not be deemed to vest to the Purchaser in respect of any Excluded Assets. The Vendor shall have no obligation to remove any Excluded Equipment from any premises that constitute part of the Purchased Assets.
- The Purchased Assets shall be and remain until Closing at the risk of the Vendor. In the event of material damage by fire or other hazard to the Purchased Assets or any part thereof occurring before the Closing Date (a "Material Loss Event"), the Vendor shall immediately advise the Purchaser thereof by notice in writing. In the event of a Material Loss Event, the Parties shall consummate the Transaction in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and, at the Closing Time, the Vendor shall deliver possession of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser in such physical condition as the same may then exist; provided that, in such event, the Vendor will assign to the Purchaser the right to receive any net insurance proceeds received for the property loss or damage to the Purchased Assets as a result of the Material Loss Event (up to a maximum of the Purchase Price) and reduce the cash portion of the Purchase Price by an amount equal to any deductible in connection therewith.

8.5 Dispute Resolution

If any dispute arises with respect to any matter related to the Transaction or the interpretation or enforcement of this Agreement such dispute will be determined by the Court, or by such other Person or in such other manner as the Court may direct.

8.6 Termination

- (1) This Agreement shall terminate at any time prior to the Closing Time by mutual written agreement of the Vendor (with the written consent of the Monitor) and the Purchaser.
- (2) This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing Time should Closing not have occurred on or prior to 11:59 pm (Eastern Time) on the Outside Date in accordance with Section 7.3 and either of the Parties shall have delivered written notice of termination to the other Party terminating this Agreement as a result thereof (provided that the terminating Party has not failed to satisfy a closing condition under this Agreement).
- (3) This Agreement may be terminated by the Vendor, if there has been a material violation or breach by the Purchaser of any agreement, covenant, representation or warranty of the Purchaser in this Agreement which would prevent the satisfaction of, or compliance with, any condition set forth in Section 7.2 or Section 7.3, as applicable, by the Outside Date or, if any event has occurred as a

result of which any of the conditions in Sections 7.1-7.3 (inclusive) are not capable of being satisfied by the Outside Date, and such violation or breach has not been waived by the Vendor or cured within five (5) Business Days of the Vendor providing written notice to the Purchaser of such breach, unless the Vendor is in material breach of its obligations under this Agreement.

- (4) This Agreement may be terminated by the Purchaser, if there has been a material violation or breach by the Vendor of any agreement, covenant, representation or warranty which would prevent the satisfaction of, or compliance with, any condition set forth in Section 7.1 or Section 7.3, as applicable by the Outside Date and such violation or breach has not been waived by the Purchaser or cured within five (5) Business Days of the Purchaser providing notice to the Vendor of such breach, unless the Purchaser is in material breach of its obligations under this agreement.
- (5) Prior to the Vendor agreeing to or electing to any termination pursuant to this Section 8.6, the Vendor shall first obtain the written consent of the Monitor and DIP Lender.

8.7 Effects of Termination and Closing

- (1) If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.6, all further obligations of the Parties under or pursuant to this Agreement shall terminate without further liability of any Party to the other except for the provisions of this Section 8.7 (Effects of Termination and Closing), Section 4.2 (Deposit) and Section 8.5 (Dispute Resolution), each of which will survive termination.
- (2) Under no circumstance shall any of the Parties, their Representatives or their respective directors, officers, employees or agents be liable for any special, punitive, exemplary, consequential or indirect damages (including loss of profits) that may be alleged to result, in connection with, arising out of, or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated herein.

ARTICLE 9 GENERAL

9.1 Access to Books and Records

For a period of two (2) years from the Closing Date or for such longer period as may be reasonably required for the Vendor (or any trustee in bankruptcy of the estate of the Vendor) to comply with Applicable Law, the Purchaser will retain all original Books and Records that are transferred to the Purchaser under this Agreement. So long as any such Books and Records are retained by the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement, the Vendor (and any representative, agent, former director or officer or trustee in bankruptcy of the estate of the Vendor, including the Monitor) has the right to inspect and to make copies (at its own expense) of them at any time upon reasonable request during normal business hours and upon reasonable notice for any proper purpose and without undue interference to the business operations of the Purchaser.

9.2 Notice

- (1) Any notice or other communication under this Agreement shall be in writing and may be delivered by read-receipted email, addressed:
 - (a) in the case of the Purchaser, as follows:

Attention: Volodymyr Burko Email: vlad@vbgroup.ca

with a copy to:

Ryan Atkinson Atkinson Law Professional Corporation 100 King Street West, Suite 5700 Toronto, ON M5X 1C9

Email: ryan@atkinsonlaw.ca

(b) in the case of the Vendor, as follows:

The FIGR Group C/O Bennett Jones LLP 100 King Street West, Suite 3400 Toronto, ON M5X 1G5

Attention: Sean Zweig / Michael Shakra

Email: ZweigS@bennettjones.com / shakram@bennettjones.com

(c) with a further copy to the Monitor and its counsel, as follows:

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. TD Waterhouse Tower 79 Wellington Street West Suite 2010, P.O. Box 104 Toronto, ON M5K 1G8

Attention: Jeff Rosenberg / Jodi Porepa

Email: Jeffrey.Rosenberg@fticonsulting.com / Jodi.Porepa@fticonsulting.com

Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP Suite 2100, Scotia Plaza 40 King Street West Toronto, ON M5H 3C2

Attention: Ryan Jacobs / Jane Dietrich

Email: rjacobs@cassels.com/jdietrich@cassels.com

- (2) Any such notice or other communication, if transmitted by email before 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on a Business Day, will be deemed to have been given on such Business Day, and if transmitted by email after 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on a Business Day, will be deemed to have been given on the Business Day after the date of the transmission.
- (3) Sending a copy of a notice or other communication to a Party's legal counsel as contemplated above is for information purposes only and does not constitute delivery of the notice or other communication to that Party. The failure to send a copy of a notice or other communication to legal counsel does not invalidate delivery of that notice or other communication to a Party.

9.3 Time

Time shall, in all respects, be of the essence hereof, provided that the time for doing or completing any matter provided for herein may be extended or abridged by an agreement in writing signed by the Vendor and the Purchaser.

9.4 Survival

The representations and warranties of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall merge on Closing and the covenants of the Parties contained herein to be performed after the Closing shall survive Closing and remain in full force and effect.

9.5 Personal Information

The Purchaser hereby acknowledges that it is aware, and that it will advise its Representatives, that privacy legislation, including the *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act* (Canada), applies to certain information that may be disclosed to the Purchaser and its Representatives pursuant to this Agreement and/or the Transaction. The Purchaser agrees to comply, and cause its Representatives to comply, with such privacy legislation in connection with any such information disclosed to it or any of them.

9.6 Benefit of Agreement

This Agreement shall enure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. The Purchaser cannot assign any of the rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Monitor.

9.7 Entire Agreement

This Agreement and the Schedules attached hereto, the NDA and the agreements and other documents delivered in connection with the Transaction, constitute the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior negotiations, understandings, and agreements. This Agreement may not be amended or modified in any respect except by written instrument executed by the Parties. There are no covenants, promises, warranties, representations, conditions, understandings or other agreements, whether oral or written, pre-contractual or otherwise, express, implied or collateral among the Parties in connection with the subject matter of this Agreement, except as specifically set forth in this Agreement and any document required to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement.

9.8 Paramountcy

In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of this Agreement, and any other agreement, document or instrument executed or delivered in connection with this Transaction or this Agreement, the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail to the extent of such conflict or inconsistency.

9.9 Governing Law

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.

9.10 Further Assurances

Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Agreement.

9.11 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Agreement shall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counterpart.

9.12 Severability

Notwithstanding any provision herein, if a condition to complete the Transaction, or a covenant or an agreement herein is prohibited or unenforceable pursuant to Applicable Law, then such condition, covenant or agreement shall be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the other provisions hereof.

9.13 Monitor's Certificate

The Parties acknowledge and agree that the Monitor shall be entitled to deliver to the Purchaser, and file with the Court, the executed Monitor's Certificate without independent investigation, upon receiving written confirmation from all Parties (or the applicable Party's counsel) that all conditions of Closing in favour of such Party have been satisfied or waived, and the Monitor shall have no liability to the Parties in connection therewith. The Parties further acknowledge and agree that (i) upon written confirmation from all Parties that all conditions of Closing in favour of such Party have been satisfied or waived (other than the payments contemplated in Section 4.1(b) and the delivery of the executed Monitor's Certificate), the Monitor may deliver the executed Monitor's Certificate to the Purchaser's counsel in escrow, with the sole condition of its release from escrow being the Monitor's written confirmation that all such funds have been received, the Monitor's Certificate will be released from escrow to the Purchaser, and the Closing shall be deemed to have occurred.

9.14 No Liability

The Vendor and the Purchaser acknowledge and agree that the Monitor, acting in its capacity as Monitor of the Vendor, and FTI Capital Advisors - Canada ULC in connection with its role in the SISP, shall have no liability in their personal capacity or otherwise, in connection with this Agreement.

9.15 Expenses

Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, the Vendor, on the one hand, and the Purchaser, on the other hand, shall be responsible for the expenses (including fees and expenses of legal advisers, accountants and other professional advisers) incurred by each of them, respectively, in connection with the negotiation and settlement of this Agreement, and the completion of the transactions contemplated hereby.

9.16 Waiver and Amendment

Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, no amendment or waiver of this Agreement shall be binding unless: (1) executed in writing by the Vendor and Purchaser; and (2) the Monitor shall have provided its prior written consent. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of any other provision nor shall any waiver of any provision of this Agreement constitute a continuing waiver unless otherwise expressly provided.

[The remainder of this page has been left intentionally blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement.

<u>PURCHASER</u>	BEROXFOOD North America		
	By: Docusigned by: Valodymyr Burko FB6E221237BE40E.		
	Name: Volodymyr Burko		
	Title: President		
<u>VENDOR</u>	FIGR NORFOLK INC.		
	D _v .		
	By:		
	Name: •		
	Title: •		

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement.

PURCHASER	BEROXFOOD North America
	Ву:
	Name: Volodymyr Burko Title: President
VENDOR	FIGR NORFOLK INC.
	By: Mchaef John
	Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

SCHEDULE "A" PURCHASED ASSETS

The FIGR Norfolk Facility

FIGR Norfolk's facility is located in Simcoe, Ontario and is licensed for cultivation by Health Canada (the "FIGR Norfolk Facility").

FIGR Norfolk owns the FIGR Norfolk Facility and the land on which it is situated.

MUNICIPAL Multiple – 11 Grigg Drive, 54, 56, 58, 60, 66 – 72 Park Road and other lands,

ADDRESS: Simcoe, Ontario

LEGAL PT LT 4 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 1 37R7969, S/T RIGHT IN NR540051; PT LT

DESCRIPTION: 3-4 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 2 37R3029 EXCEPT PT 4, 6 37R9427 EXCEPT PT

1 37R11096; NORFOLK COUNTY

FIGR Nortolk Inc.	January 1.21 - Desambet 2/21
a a faciliary は 2007	
10macotato	CATE SLACE DATES THE SLACE DESCRIPTION SLAVE MEDICAL DESCRIPTION DESCRIPTION OF STATES AND STATES A
72 Park Road (part)	BLIST APR
S4 Pare Road	March 29,19
THE PART MOSIC	E. Agrico Company
Little Frederick	Afternoon and Af
72 Pers Road (mart)	March 23/13
Norfolk Parces	Appart 29/19
TOTAL PHASE I LAND - SWICKE	
11 GRUM DRIVELAND - SPECIE	lune 18/19
Security Fercing	Mov 13/12
Office Furniture & Equilment	
Spartnoom Table	4,056,2018
Double Pedestal Steel Desi	8/12/2018
Rabiling Discurbant storage room	8/17/2018
Cabinets, Countertags in staff atches	15th 15th
TOTAL DEFICE FURMILIES & EQUIPMENT	
Epidemini	
One Ton Rooftop Furnace	#t/Et NoN
Weighing Tables	Nov. 2017.
ANDRIN Value Direct General Separation	Money 23/125 Money 23/125
Fridge & Distriction & microwatves	NOW-12/12/
2000kvA visitan of filled transformer Senerator	Nov 3 / 18
Desktop Telephones.	Nov.13/19
Stainless Steel units	Nov 13/18
Statimets Steel Work Tables	Now 13/18
Wireless internet Tower	Nov.3/18
Pressure Wather	Nov. 13/18
Foor Scrubber	Nov 13/18
Sweepen	New 19/18
Ductaon Thermal Insulation	Moy 12/18
Motorola XPRABICO LINE Portugue andio	18th 1/13th
Canon Image Runner C8530 Printer	(2) 12 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
3 ton US Ductions Soilt System (HVAC) - Irrigation Room	07-72 VINI
3 ton Lis Ductieus Spilt System (HVAC) - Packaging Room	DOGS ANY
Z ton Durtees Spilt System (HVAC) - Vaunt	Nov 13/18
Aten Duction Spit System (HVAQ - Server Room)	
3 ton LS Dischession 1 System (NYAC) - Production area contdor	GZ SS APRIL DE STATE
Intersticial remark (100,000 ETU) - 4th care.	NOV 247.18
TOTAL SQUEMENT	

	211.0
100	
G-ma	
100	
W 1	N I
1	
100	
Ja.	
3 3	
5 0	
2.0	
强 用	
201	
-	
40.00	
E 13	
副 舞	
图 差	
6 6	
2 m	
[图	1000
Carlot St.	
6 6	
	14
生存	
W 20	
F 40	
1	
100	
7	
2 3	
3 (5)	
3 5	
8 3	
40.00	
100	
10 Me	
3 2	
9 3	
N AL	
100	
a C.	
10	
E 74	
6 2	
Carried Street	
CHIEFE ST	
CARRE A	
Chart de	
CHERT SAN	
STOR DEST	
DESTOR DESTOR	
ADDITIONS TOTALS	
DESCRIPTION TO STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE PAR	
OURSE SAN DIENO	
C ADDICE TO THE	
DE DURINGTISME DISMO	
HARE ADDICED DERY	
TAMPS CONTINUED TO SERVICE TO THE PLANT TO T	
BENNER ADTOR DEED	
SILANDE GUNDINGS DERNO	
BENNER ADTON DAME.	
On Beridge objectings passon	
TON BENNERS ADDROSE DESTRI	
FINE SEMBLE CONTOR DENT	
ERNTON BENNER, KOTOUR TESTI	
DATE SECRED CONTOUR DESTI-	
numeration services controls term	
INTERNATION BENÍADOS ADDITOR DESTINOS	
napatentry services control of the c	
CATE SECTION CONTRACT CONTRACT CATEGORIES	
INTERPORTOR SERVICES CONTOUR DAMPS DAMPS	
Chiefa Section Chiefas School State Date:	
TEST BOTON OPENINE TANDENING THE CHRISTIAN OF THE CHRISTI	
Chief Service Seeklass contractions care	
CHERT SECURED SERVICE LEVEL THE THE TENTON OF THE TENTON O	
CHIERO ASSISSIONO SCHOOL NOT STATE TO A STATE OF THE STAT	
CHERO SOLOTO SHENING COLOTO DELLO COLOTO DEL	
CHISTO STOLETO STREET LOUGHERSTON	
Chara descours seeine Sundersam	
CARLE ANALYSIS SURVEYS CLEAR CONTRACTORS C	
Chiefa sportage constitue (Tha	
Chigher described southern style style	
Chigher described and seeking total described to the control of th	
Chighid absolution providing Mountainment (Mountainment (Mountainm	
CHISTO STOLETON SERVICES COLUMN COLUM	
TELL BETTER TOTAL CONTROL OF THE CONTROL CONTR	
TEN ADTON BENEVON BENEVON ADTONE DANS DATE SALVANE DANS DANS	
Chiefa describing solding State Common San San Maria	
Charte describing schiffne styre (Consideration Paris	
CHART SECTION DIRECTOR TOTAL TELESCOPE (CT CAST CT CT CAST CT	

	instruction applicant permits repress terms	CONTRACTOR DESCRIPTION OF SPINS AND ACCOUNTS OF SPINSOR
SECOND SECOND	CHE SHARE MANUFAMENTING SECTION OF	White the second states and the second states and the second seco
Manufacturing Equipment		
Below Ground Numera Tanks	Nov 13/18	
Environmental Control Systems	Nov 13/18	
Grow Lights & Cort	Nov 13/18	
Grow Beriches & Asis:	Nov 13/18	
Grow Room Fars & Controls	Now 19/18	
Inflantion System	NOV 13/18	
Cansabit Destruction Cage	Now 33/18	
Light Sensors Hericalman Abrila 43-FT1 Usculum Sesion	1404 1315 E	
Canadalic Waste Shindon	01/F1 7/0W	
Mebas MIOR Carrador Trimmer	Nov 13/18	
Hot Water Heating System.	Nov 13/38	
Suma Purio System Water Room	Der 3/18	
Grundfor Magna 3 106, 230v. Choulating Plumps (2)	Dec 3/18	
Moleture Content Mater	Dec 27/18	
Gradual Control of the Control of th	457 J./19	
THE TOTAL OF THE STATE OF THE S	STATE OF STA	
Diving trace pans & cities	MON 22/23	
Hot Water Heater #1 (with receipt cysles)	Nov.13/18	
Hot Water Heater #2 (withermostatic valvo)	Nov 13/18	
Stainless Steel Wire Shelying Units	Heb [2/19	
Bio Botanica Oil Entractor System	14/y 1/200	
Sprayer-Pag 100H Gurr 20 gal tank & cart	March 7/19	
Irrigation Heat Exchanger	March 31/19	
Agua Balance Trays & Spare Parts Rits	Macs 31/19	
Bolles/Outlast Water-Holding Tank	ALT 0 (1/19)	
Convergence Chromatography Analysis System (LPC2 Core 1)	02/t Am)	
Grow Room #2 Grow Lights	1/1 VIII	
Surekan CT90 Sen. Automatic Cap Tigotener	August 19/19	
Program Super Sole of Individual Sealer	ATT OF THE PARTY O	
Universal Ratio Semi-Automatic Labelle	Party 19/19	
Charle Connable Crale Statistics	Aug. et 19/49	
Han Tach Streetler	Action to Control	
ED Furne Hood At Wide	May 1720	
ED Fume Hood 6' Wide	DIZ/T ARY	
Shem Stripper	Sapt 1/19	
Conveyor, inteed (\$1 x 72°)	Sept 1/19	
Conveyor, Durheed (15" x 72")	51/1 紅花	
Grow Rooms Pan Tilt Zoom zamera system	Nov. 29/35	
P. OH CIDW MODIFIE MODIFIED AND STREET	A.A.A. Sept.	
President risk at Senioring Socially Evaporator Coopeda Cult II Vaccuum Chain	OZP A ANN	
Method 10s. Anti-Union Collection	100 TO 10	
Hocamidorm Environmental Enhancements	March 1/20	
ECA Solution Injection System	March 1/20	
Chlorina Injection System	March 1/20	
LETS lighter in Propagation Room	Misrch 1/20	
Mobius Wades Cannelse Trimmer	Sept 15/20	
Dryng Radm Norted Humdfler	14.14 TS/TS	
Dryng Room Agronomic 10 Denumidther (1)	May 24/19	
Drying Robert Agrondmik 10 Denumdfiler (2)	May 24/13	
	8 5	915
COVAL Manual CACOT STRAIN SCHOOLST	Toward .	(princh)
OTHER WHITEVERSELES ENGINEERING TO SELECT		

The state of the s	Mark and Control	SECTIONS	Marines 7	26.67006	Bittes	COLUMN MARCH	CIS Modest		Designation of the last	CUTAN MACHIN	SELECTION OF THE PERSON	ğ
Charles of the Charle	DATE	2000	D. W. S. Darlo	MING SID	BEARE	MANCHE	MARINEZ PA	THE REAL PROPERTY.	NAME : SAD	FIGS.	×	*
									Ī			1
Security Equipment									I			1
Security System	Nov 13/18											
PRIN Network Video Recorder, 15778	Jan 1/19											
Apolitional Security Cameras (8)	(40 I/19											
Additional Security Camera & Camera Channel License	Mar 1/13											
TOTAL SECURITY FOLIPMENT												
Dempalie Equipment												
HP ProBook & MS Office 2016 (2)	Oct 31/17											
Ample Computer Equipment	Nov 13/18											
Desktop Computers (4)	March 7/18											
Lendys Three System Squit Network Server	March 3/1X											
Marrow (8)	March 12/18											
HP Laster Let Pho colour printer (3)	Marco 16/19											
HP (aser let Pro colour printer & paper tray (2)	March 16/18											
HP Designiet 1120 24" Large Format Printer	March 22/18											
Asus Core is Desktop & Acer 23.E" LED Montror (2)	June 15/18											
Lenows ThinkPad ES60 Notebook, MS Office 2016 (2)	June 27/18											
Computer Network Data Cables	STAN NATA											
Oil Extractor Computer Workstation	July 1/20											
Moral MX130 Frews (S&P System),	Feb 7/20											
Maraki MELZIO Etharnet Switches (SAP System)	Feb 7/20											
Zebra MCHBIRI Data Collectors (6) (SAP System)	Fets 17/20											
SAP Data Under	March L/20											
HP DL366 Gen10 Rackmount Server	April 16/20											
TOTAL CONFUTER EQUIPMENT												
Congaint Software												
Angoleo-ganics inventory Software	Nov.13/15											
Microsoft Project 2016 standard (2)	March 5/18											
Als Office 2015 Home Business (4)	March 7/18											
MS Office 2015 Home Susiners (3)	March 7/18											
Mil Personne Personner & Denotine Sethation	MBC6 7248											
THE RESIDENCE SERVICE STATES AND SERVICES STATES AND SERVICES STATES AND SERVICES.												
TOTAL COMPUTER SOFTWARE												
The second secon	A second section											
and the second	AURIO 40/15											
TOTAL RUALEASED ASSETS												
Robbig	The second second											
Buiding Wedifications	Nov 13/18											
11 Grag Brie (Wal Tex Facility)	June 18/19											

DESCRIPTION	MATERIAL DATE	SKUINING	DURNIC CAN DURNIC FOR	DESETTONE DURING YEAR	SADAGE	ADDISM ANDRY BESINEAL	DEPONENT EXP	PRINCIPLE DESTROYS ADSIGN AND DEPRINED DISTRICTION STORM STORM.	ADDIM MASET END BALL	WET BOOK
A desire of marks										
TAKE I UP										
OFFE EIGENMES HERT										
WASS II CIP.										
MAECIF										
OTAL CWIP										
RANDTOTAL										
DYAL NACHWERY & EDUFWENT IN OIL										

Appendix I to Schedule "A" Assumed Contracts

Material Contracts Subject to further review

All contracts listed below are included in the corresponding sub-folders within the Material Contracts section of the dataroom.

	FIGR NORFOLK - LIST OF MATERIAL CONTRACTS	
VDR File Ref. No.	DOCUMENT	
COMMER	CIAL AGREEMENTS	
D1.4	Dailon Care Maintenance Agreement with Dailon Applied dated August 22, 2018	
D15	Daikin Care Maintenance Agreement with Daikin Applied dated August 27, 2018	
D 1.6	ADP Canada - Amendment to Service's Agreement dated September 21, 2018	
D 1.7	ADP Canada - Amendment to Service's Agreement dated December 11, 2018	
D 1.8	ADP Canada - Services Form Summary	
D 1.9	Praxair Carada Inc Product Supply and Service Agreement	
D 1.30	Sil o Wireless Inc - Internet Provider Contract dated February 28, 2020	
D 131	Silo Wireless Inc Business Continuity Internet Provider Contract dated June 2, 2020	
D 1 32	C1-5 (Cannabis OneFive Inc.) - Master Subscript on Agreement	
D.1.33	C1-5 (Cannabis OneFive Inc.) - Order Form	

SCHEDULE "B" EXCLUDED ASSETS

	1. All Vendor assets that are not Purchased Assets, including all Cannabis Licences.	
--	--	--

SCHEDULE "C" PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

SPECIFIC PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

PIN 50190-0069 (LT):

- 1. Instrument No. 37R1811 registered March 18, 1980 being a Reference Plan;
- 2. Instrument No. 37R3901 registered February 5, 1988 being a Reference Plan;
- 3. Instrument No. 37R3933 registered March 1, 1988 being a Reference Plan;

PIN 50190-0090 (LT):

4. NIL;

PIN 50190-0092 (LT):

5. NIL;

PIN 50190-0093 (LT):

6. Instrument No. 37R951 registered May 4, 1977 being a Reference Plan;

PIN 50190-0142 (LT):

- 7. Instrument No. 37R11219 registered July 3, 2019 being a Reference Plan;
- 8. Instrument No. NK122931 registered August 29, 2019 being a Transfer of land from The Corporation of Norfolk County to FIGR Norfolk Inc. wherein the Corporation reserves a right/easement in gross over parts 4 & 6, 37R11219;
- 9. Instrument No. NK122932 registered August 29, 2019 being a Notice of a Development Agreement between FIGR Norfolk Inc. and The Corporation of Norfolk County;

PIN 50190-0155 (LT):

- 10. Instrument No. 37R1811 registered March 18, 1980 being a Reference Plan;
- 11. Instrument No. 37R3029 registered October 18, 1985 being a Reference Plan;
- 12. Instrument No. 37R6250 registered July 13, 1992 being a Reference Plan;
- 13. Instrument No. 37R7969 registered May 14, 1999 being a Reference Plan;
- 14. Instrument No. NR540051Z registered June 21, 1999 being Restrictive Covenants;
- 15. Instrument No. 37R11175 registered March 5, 2019 being a Reference Plan;

- 16. Instrument No. NK124881 registered October 25, 2019 being an Application to Change Name Owner;
- 17. Instrument No. NK124882 registered October 25, 2019 being an Application to Consolidate;

50190-0157 (LT):

18. Instrument No. 37R11096 registered June 8, 2018 being a Reference Plan.

SCHEDULE "D" FORM OF APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

[See attached]

Court File No. CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

THE HONOURABLE [●])	[●], THE [●]
)	
JUSTICE [•])	DAY OF [●], 2021

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC. FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND CANADA'S ISLAND GARDEN INC.

(each an "Applicant" and collectively, the "Applicants")

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

THIS MOTION, made by the Applicants, pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended, for an Order approving the sale transaction (the "Transaction") contemplated by an agreement of purchase and sale (the "Sale Agreement") between FIGR Norfolk Inc. (the "Vendor") and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Purchaser") May 10, 2021, attached as Exhibit "●" to the Affidavit of Michael Devon sworn May [●], 2021 (the "Devon Affidavit"), and vesting in the Purchaser, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the assets described in the Sale Agreement (the "Purchased Assets"), was heard this day via videoconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

ON READING the Motion Record of the Applicants and the [●] Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as Monitor of the Applicants (the "Monitor") and on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Applicants, the Monitor, the Purchaser, Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "DIP Lender") and for those other parties appearing as indicated by the counsel slip, no one appearing for any other person on the service list, although properly served as appears from the affidavit of Aiden Nelms sworn May [●], 2021:

- 2 - DRAFT

SERVICE

1. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the time for service of the Notice of Motion and the Motion Record is hereby abridged and validated so that this Motion is properly returnable today and hereby dispenses with further service thereof.

DEFINED TERMS

2. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that capitalized terms used in this Order and not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the Devon Affidavit or the Sale Agreement, as applicable.

APPROVAL AND VESTING

- 3. THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES that the Sale Agreement and the Transaction are hereby approved, and the execution of the Sale Agreement by the Vendor is hereby authorized and approved, with such minor amendments as the Vendor, with the approval of the Monitor and the DIP Lender, may deem necessary. The Vendor is hereby authorized and directed to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction and for the conveyance of the Purchased Assets to the Purchaser.
- 4. THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES that upon the delivery of a Monitor's certificate to the Purchaser substantially in the form attached as Schedule "A" hereto (the "Monitor's Certificate"), all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets described in the Sale Agreement shall vest absolutely in the Purchaser, free and clear of and from any and all security interests (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), hypothecs, mortgages, trusts or deemed trusts (whether contractual, statutory, or otherwise), liens, executions, levies, charges, or other financial or monetary claims, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise (collectively, the "Claims") including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing: (i) any encumbrances or charges created by the Order of the Honourable Justice Hainey dated January 21, 2021, as amended and restated by the Order of the Honourable Justice Hainey dated January 29, 2021; (ii) all charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations pursuant to the Personal Property Security Act (Ontario) or any other personal property registry system; and (iii)

- 3 - DRAFT

those Claims listed on Schedule "B" hereto (all of which are collectively referred to as the "Encumbrances", which term shall not include the permitted encumbrances, easements and restrictive covenants listed on Schedule "C" hereto) and, for greater certainty, this Court orders that all of the Encumbrances affecting or relating to the Purchased Assets are hereby expunged and discharged as against the Purchased Assets.

- 5. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that upon the registration in the Land Registry Office #37 for the Land Titles Division of Norfolk of an application for Vesting Order in the form prescribed by the *Land Titles Act* (Ontario) or the *Land Registration Reform Act* (Ontario) the Land Registrar is hereby directed to enter the Purchaser as the owner of the subject real property identified in Schedule "D.1" hereto (the "**Norfolk Real Property**") in fee simple, and is hereby directed to delete and expunge from title to the Norfolk Real Property all of the Claims listed in Schedule "B" hereto.
- 6. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that for the purposes of determining the nature and priority of Claims, the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets shall stand in the place and stead of the Purchased Assets, and that from and after the delivery of the Monitor's Certificate all Claims and Encumbrances shall attach to the net proceeds from the sale of the Purchased Assets with the same priority as they had with respect to the Purchased Assets immediately prior to the sale, as if the Purchased Assets had not been sold and remained in the possession or control of the person having that possession or control immediately prior to the sale.
- 7. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DIRECTS** the Monitor to file with the Court a copy of the Monitor's Certificate, forthwith after delivery thereof.
- 8. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor may rely on written notice from the Vendor and the Purchaser regarding the fulfillment of conditions to closing under the Sale Agreement and shall have no liability with respect to delivery of the Monitor's Certificate.
- 9. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, pursuant to clause 7(3)(c) of the Canada *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act*, the Monitor is authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to the Purchaser all human resources and payroll information in the Vendor's records pertaining to the Vendor's past and current employees. The Purchaser shall

- 4 - DRAFT

maintain and protect the privacy of such information and shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it in a manner which is in all material respects identical to the prior use of such information by the Vendor.

10. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, notwithstanding:

- (a) the pendency of these proceedings;
- (b) any applications for a bankruptcy order now or hereafter issued pursuant to the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act (Canada) (the "BIA") in respect of the Vendor and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such applications; and
- (c) any assignment in bankruptcy made in respect of the Vendor;

the vesting of the Purchased Assets in the Purchaser pursuant to this Order shall be binding on any trustee in bankruptcy that may be appointed in respect of the Vendor and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Vendor, nor shall it constitute nor be deemed to be a fraudulent preference, assignment, fraudulent conveyance, transfer at undervalue, or other reviewable transaction under the BIA or any other applicable federal or provincial legislation, nor shall it constitute oppressive or unfairly prejudicial conduct pursuant to any applicable federal or provincial legislation.

GENERAL

11. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States to give effect to this Order and to assist the Vendor and the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Vendor and the Monitor, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order or to assist the Vendor and the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.

12. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that this Order and all of its provisions are effective as of 12:01 a.m. Prevailing Eastern Time on the date hereof.

Schedule "A" - Form of Monitor's Certificate

Court File No. CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND CANADA'S ISLAND GARDEN INC.

(each an "Applicant" and collectively, the "Applicants")

MONITOR'S CERTIFICATE

RECITALS

- A. The Applicants commenced these proceedings under the *Companies' Creditors*Arrangement Act on January 21, 2021 (the "CCAA Proceedings").
- B. Pursuant to an Order of the Honourable Justice Hainey of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "Court") dated January 21, 2020, FTI Consulting Canada Inc. was appointed as monitor (the "Monitor") of the Applicants in the CCAA Proceedings.
- C. Pursuant to an Approval and Vesting Order of the Court dated [•], 2021, the Court approved the Asset Purchase Agreement made as of May 10, 2021 (the "Sale Agreement") between FIGR Norfolk Inc. (the "Vendor") and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Purchaser") and provided for the vesting in the Purchaser of the Vendor's right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets, which vesting is to be effective upon the delivery by the Monitor to the Purchaser of a certificate confirming that the Monitor has received written confirmation in the form and substance satisfactory to the Monitor from the Purchaser and the Vendor that all conditions to closing have been satisfied or waived by the parties to the Sale Agreement.

D.	Unless otherwise indicated herein, terms with initial capitals have the meanings set out in
the Sal	e Agreement.

THE MONITOR CERTIFIES the following:

1.	The Monitor	has received	written	confirmation	from t	he Vendor	and the	Purchaser	, in
form	and substance sa	atisfactory to	the Mo	nitor, that all	conditio	ons to closi	ng have	been satist	fied
or wa	aived by the parti	ies to the Sale	e Agreer	nent.					

2.	The Monitor	has	received	written	confirmation	from	the	Vendor	that it	has	received	the
Purcha	se Price.											

3.	This Monitor's Certificate was delivered by the Monitor at	[TIME] on
[DATE	E].	

FTI Consulting Canada Inc., in its capacity as Monitor of FIGR Brands, Inc. FIGR Norfolk Inc. and Canada's Island Garden Inc., and not in its personal capacity

Per:			
	Name:		
	Title:		

Schedule "B" - Claims to be deleted and expunged from title to Real Property

- 1. Instrument No. NK137786 registered on February 1, 2021 is a Construction Lien in favour of the Ventin Group Ltd.
 - Certificate of Action registered as Instrument No. NK139917 registered on April 8, 2021 by The Ventin Group Ltd.

Schedule "C" – Permitted Encumbrances, Easements and Restrictive Covenants related to the Real Property

(unaffected by the Vesting Order)

IN 50190-0069 (LT):

- 1. Instrument No. 37R1811 registered March 18, 1980 being a Reference Plan;
- 2. Instrument No. 37R3901 registered February 5, 1988 being a Reference Plan;
- 3. Instrument No. 37R3933 registered March 1, 1988 being a Reference Plan;

PIN 50190-0090 (LT):

4. NIL;

PIN 50190-0092 (LT):

5. NIL;

PIN 50190-0093 (LT):

6. Instrument No. 37R951 registered May 4, 1977 being a Reference Plan;

PIN 50190-0142 (LT):

- 7. Instrument No. 37R11219 registered July 3, 2019 being a Reference Plan;
- 8. Instrument No. NK122931 registered August 29, 2019 being a Transfer of land from The Corporation of Norfolk County to FIGR Norfolk Inc. wherein the Corporation reserves a right/easement in gross over parts 4 & 6, 37R11219;
- 9. Instrument No. NK122932 registered August 29, 2019 being a Notice of a Development Agreement between FIGR Norfolk Inc. and The Corporation of Norfolk County;

PIN 50190-0155 (LT):

- 10. Instrument No. 37R1811 registered March 18, 1980 being a Reference Plan;
- 11. Instrument No. 37R3029 registered October 18, 1985 being a Reference Plan;
- 12. Instrument No. 37R6250 registered July 13, 1992 being a Reference Plan;
- 13. Instrument No. 37R7969 registered May 14, 1999 being a Reference Plan;
- 14. Instrument No. NR540051Z registered June 21, 1999 being Restrictive Covenants;

- 15. Instrument No. 37R11175 registered March 5, 2019 being a Reference Plan;
- 16. Instrument No. NK124881 registered October 25, 2019 being an Application to Change Name Owner;
- 17. Instrument No. NK124882 registered October 25, 2019 being an Application to Consolidate;

50190-0157 (LT):

18. Instrument No. 37R11096 registered June 8, 2018 being a Reference Plan.

Schedule "D" – Legal Description of the Real Property

PROPERTY DESCRIPTION:

PIN 50190-0155 (LT): PT LT 4 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 1 37R7969, S/T RIGHT IN NR540051; PT LT 3-4 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 2 37R3029 EXCEPT PT 4, 6 37R9427 EXCEPT PT 1, 37R11096; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0157 (LT): PART LOTS 3-4 CONCESSION 14 WINDHAM PART 1, PLAN 37R11096, SAVE AND EXCEPT PART 1, PLAN 37R11258; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0090 (LT): PT LT 3 CON 14 WINDHAM AS IN NR398041; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0069(LT): PT LT 3-4 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 2, 3 37R3933, AS IN NR263351, EXCEPT NR354886, NR398041; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0092(LT): PT LT 3 CON 14 WINDHAM AS IN NR354886; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0093(LT): PT LT 3 CON 14 WINDHAM PT 1, 2 37R951; NORFOLK COUNTY

PIN 50190-0142 (LT): PART OF LOT 4 CON 14 WINDHAM, BEING PARTS 3, 4 & 6 ON 37R-11219; SUBJECT TO AN EASEMENT IN GROSS OVER PARTS 4 & 6 ON 37R-11219 AS IN NK122931; NORFOLK COUNTY

SCHEDULE "E" PURCHASE PRICE ALLOCATION

- (a) in respect of the real property municipally known as multiple-11 Grigg Drive, 54,56,58,60,66-72 Park Road and other lands, Simcoe, ON; and
- (b) in respect of the remainder of the Purchased Assets not comprising (a) above.

SCHEDULE "F" TRANSFERRED EMPLOYEES

First Name	Last Name
Larry	Huszczo
Cathy	Armstrong
Andrew	Graham
George	Schmidt
Shaun	Purcell
Abigail	Fess
Trina	Lammens
Elana	Baxter
Catherine	Glynn
Shanna	Macpherson
Brian	Pynaert
Ashleigh	Knoll
Mary Jane	Armstrong
Stephanie	Bowen
Nate	Geiser
Carmen	Bodner
Denise	Carter

This is Exhibit	"E"	referred to in the
affidavit of Mich	ael Devon	
sworn before me, this	s 26 th	1
day of January, 20	22	//
	4	
A COMMISSIONE	R FOR TAI	KING AFFIDAVITS

First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement

This First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "Amendment"), is by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser"), and FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor", collectively with the Vendor and the Purchaser, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "DIP Lender").

WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser, entered into a certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2021 (the "Purchase Agreement"), under which, among other things, the Vendor agreed to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order (the "Transaction").

AND WHEREAS, the Purchase Agreement, with such minor amendments as the Vendor and the Purchaser may deem necessary (with approval of the Monitor and DIP Lender), and the Transaction were approved by the Court pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order granted on June 10, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Outside Date to close the Transaction is currently June 30, 2021 and the Vendor may designate as the Outside Date a later date in its sole discretion (with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender) upon providing at least 5 Business Days' notice to the Purchaser.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended until July 30, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have mutually agreed to an extension of the time for the Purchaser to satisfy the Financing Covenant to July 16, 2021.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Definitions</u>. All capitalized terms used in this Agreement but not otherwise defined herein are given the meanings set forth in the Purchase Agreement.

Amendment.

- (a) The reference in the definition of "Outside Date" to "June 30, 2021" is hereby amended to "July 30, 2021".
- (b) The second sentence of Section 4.3 of the Purchase Agreement is hereby amended and restated as follows:

"If the Financing Covenant is not satisfied or performed by the Purchaser on or prior to July 16, 2021, or such later date as the Vendor and the Monitor may agree, the Vendor may elect to terminate this Agreement with immediate effect."

- 3. <u>Terms of the Purchase Agreement</u>. Except as expressly stated in this Agreement, the terms of the Purchase Agreement remain unamended and in full force and effect. Nothing in this Amendment shall constitute a waiver of any provision of the Purchase Agreement.
- 4. <u>Governing Law and Jurisdiction</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.
- 5. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Agreement shall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counterpart.
- 6. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Agreement.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement to be effective as of the date first written above.

By Name: Volodymyr Burko
Title: President

FIGR NORFOLK INC.

Name: Michael Devon

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

Ву_____

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Ву_____

Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement to be effective as of the date first written above.

first written above:

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

By Constant	
Name: Volodymyr Burko	
Title: President	
FIGR NORFOLK INC.	
Ву	
Name: Michael Devon	

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Amendment as of the date

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg > Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

By_____ Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement to be effective as of the date first written above

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

Ву

Name: Volodymyr Burko

Title: President

FIGR NORFOLK INC.

By_____

Name: Michael Devon

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

Ву_____

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Name: Rick DeCoutere

affidavit of	Michael Devon	_
sworn before m	e, this 26 th	/
day of Januar	ry, 2022	
• • •	7	
A COMMISSI	IONER FOR TAI	KING AFFIDAVIT

Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement

This Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "Second Amendment"), is by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser"), and FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor", collectively with the Vendor and the Purchaser, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "DIP Lender").

WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2021 (the "Purchase Agreement"), under which, among other things, the Vendor agreed to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order (as defined below) (the "Transaction").

AND WHEREAS, the Purchase Agreement, with such minor amendments as the Vendor and the Purchaser may deem necessary (with approval of the Monitor and DIP Lender), and the Transaction were approved by the Court pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order granted on June 10, 2021 (the "Approval and Vesting Order").

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that: (i) the Outside Date be extended to July 30, 2021; and (ii) the time for the Purchaser to satisfy the Financing Covenant be extended to July 16, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser provided the Monitor with certain financing documents in connection with the Financing Covenant via email on July 16, 2021 (the "Purchaser Financing Documents").

AND WHEREAS, on July 20, 2021, the Vendor issued a letter to the Purchaser in respect of the Purchaser Financing Documents and reserved all of its rights in connection with the Financing Covenant.

AND WHEREAS, the Outside Date to close the Transaction is currently July 30, 2021 and the Vendor may designate as the Outside Date a later date in its sole discretion (with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender) upon providing at least 5 Business Days' notice to the Purchaser.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended until August 31, 2021.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

 Definitions. All capitalized terms used in this Second Amendment but not otherwise defined herein are given the meanings set forth in the Purchase Agreement.

Amendment.

- (a) The reference in the definition of "Outside Date" to "July 30, 2021" is hereby amended to "August 31, 2021".
- Terms of the Purchase Agreement. Except as expressly stated in this Second
 Amendment, the terms of the Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment,
 remain unamended and in full force and effect. Nothing in this Second Amendment shall
 constitute a waiver of any provision of the Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First
 Amendment.
- 4. Governing Law and Jurisdiction. This Second Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.
- 5. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Second Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Second Amendment shall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counterpart.
- 6. No Waiver / Reservation of Rights in respect of Financing Covenant. Nothing in this Second Amendment shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by the Vendor of any breach or default of the Purchase Agreement or the Financing Covenant that has occurred as of the date of this Second Amendment, including the Purchaser's failure to satisfy the Financing Covenant, and the Vendor continues to reserve all of its rights and remedies at law and under the Purchase Agreement and the First Amendment. No failure on the part of the Vendor to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right or remedy at law, under the Purchase Agreement and the First Amendment or in respect of the Financing Covenant shall operate as a waiver thereof.
- 7. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Second Amendment.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Second Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

Locusigned by:

Name: Volodymyr Burko

Title: President

FIGR NORFOLK INC.

By____

Name: Michael Devon

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Second Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

By

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Name: Rick DeCoutere

the date first written above:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Second Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA Name: Volodymyr Burko Title: President FIGR NORFOLK INC. By Name: Michael Devon Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Second Amendment as of FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg Title: Senior Managing Director **ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO**

CANADA, INC.

Title: Director

Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Second Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

Ву
Name: Volodymyr Burko
Title: President
FIGR NORFOLK INC.
By Mefuel Dever
Name: Michael Devon
Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer
FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor
of the CCAA Applicants
Ву
Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg
Title: Senior Managing Director
ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.
Ву

Name: Rick DeCoutere

Title: Director

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

This is Exhibit		"G"	referre	d to in the
affidavit of				
sworn before m	e, this 2	6 th	7	
day of Janua	ry, 2022	///	11	,
A COMMISS	IONE R F	OR TAK	ING AFF	IDAVITS

Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement

This Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of October 13, 2021 (the "Third Amendment"), is by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser"), and FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor", collectively with the Vendor and the Purchaser, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "DIP Lender").

WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2021 (the "**Asset Purchase Agreement**"), under which, among other things, the Vendor agreed to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order (as defined below) (the "**Transaction**").

AND WHEREAS, the Asset Purchase Agreement, with such minor amendments as the Vendor and the Purchaser may deem necessary (with approval of the Monitor and DIP Lender), and the Transaction were approved by the Court pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order granted on June 10, 2021 (the "**Approval and Vesting Order**").

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that: (i) the Outside Date be extended to July 30, 2021; and (ii) the time for the Purchaser to satisfy the Financing Covenant be extended to July 16, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser provided the Monitor with certain financing documents in connection with the Financing Covenant via email on July 16, 2021 (the "Purchaser Financing Documents").

AND WHEREAS, on July 20, 2021, the Vendor issued a letter to the Purchaser in respect of the Purchaser Financing Documents and reserved all of its rights in connection with the Financing Covenant.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "**Second Amendment**"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended to August 31, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Outside Date to close the Transaction is currently August 31, 2021 and the Vendor may designate as the Outside Date a later date in its sole discretion (with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender) upon providing at least 5 Business Days' notice to the Purchaser.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser has indicated to the Vendor that it may assign certain of its rights and obligations under the Asset Purchase Agreement to Woodside Greens Business Association Inc.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have mutually agreed: (i) that the Outside Date shall be further extended until October 29, 2021; and (ii) that Section 9.6 of the Asset Purchase Agreement shall be modified as set out below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Definitions</u>. All capitalized terms used in this Third Amendment but not otherwise defined herein are given the meanings set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

2. Amendment.

- (a) The reference in the definition of "Outside Date" to "August 31, 2021" is hereby amended to "October 29, 2021".
- (b) Section 9.6 of the Asset Purchase Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced by the following:

9.6 Benefit of Agreement

- (1) This Agreement shall enure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- (2) The Purchaser cannot assign any of its obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Monitor.
- (3) The Purchaser cannot assign any of its rights under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Vendor and Monitor; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Purchaser may, without consent of the Vendor and the Monitor but upon at least 10 days' prior written notice to the Vendor and the Monitor, assign its rights to the Purchased Assets to Woodside Greens Business Association Inc. (the "Permitted Assignee"), provided that the Permitted Assignee agrees to be jointly and severally liable under this Agreement and further provided that no such assignment shall relieve the Purchaser of its obligations under this Agreement.
- 3. <u>Terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement</u>. Except as expressly stated in this Third Amendment, the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and Second Amendment, remain unamended and in full force and effect. Nothing in this Third Amendment shall constitute a waiver of any provision of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and Second Amendment.
- 4. <u>Governing Law and Jurisdiction</u>. This Third Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.
- 5. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Third Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Third Amendment shall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counterpart.

- 6. <u>No Waiver / Reservation of Rights in respect of Financing Covenant.</u> Nothing in this Third Amendment shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by the Vendor of any breach or default of the Asset Purchase Agreement or the Financing Covenant that has occurred as of the date of this Third Amendment, including the Purchaser's failure to satisfy the Financing Covenant, and the Vendor continues to reserve all of its rights and remedies at law and under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, and the Second Amendment. No failure on the part of the Vendor to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right or remedy at law, under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, the Second Amendment, or in respect of the Financing Covenant shall operate as a waiver thereof.
- 7. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Second Amendment.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

date first written above:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Third Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA DocuSigned by: Name: Volodymyr Burko Title: President FIGR NORFOLK INC. Ву Name: Michael Devon Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Third Amendment as of the FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants Ву_____ Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg Title: Senior Managing Director ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC. Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Third Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

RV					

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

Name: Volodymyr Burko

Title: President

FIGR NORFOLK INC.

Name: Michael Devon

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Third Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING
CANADA INC.,
in its capacity as Monitor
of the CCAA Applicants

Ву_____

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Ву_____

Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Third Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

	BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA
	By
	Name: Volodymyr Burko
	Title: President
	FIGR NORFOLK INC.
	By
	Name: Michael Devon
	Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer
The undersigned hereby agree and conse date first written above:	ent to the provisions of this Third Amendment as of the
	FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants
	By Wy Wy
	Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg
	Title: Senior Managing Director
	ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.
	By

Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Third Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

Ву
Name: Volodymyr Burko
Title: President
FIGR NORFOLK INC.
Ву
Name: Michael Devon
Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Third Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

By_____

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Name: Rick DeCoutere

This is Exhibit	"H"	referred to in the
affidavit of Mich	nael Devon	
sworn before me, thi	s 26 th	1
day of January, 20)22	
• • •		
A COMMISSIONI	ER FOR TAK	ING AFFIDAVITS

Fourth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement

This Fourth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of January 1, 2022 (the "Fourth Amendment"), is by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser"), and FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor", collectively with the Vendor and the Purchaser, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "DIPLender").

WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2021 (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"), under which, among other things, the Vendor agreed to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order (as defined below) (the "Transaction").

AND WHEREAS, the Asset Purchase Agreement, with such minor amendments as the Vendor and the Purchaser may deem necessary (with approval of the Monitor and DIP Lender), and the Transaction were approved by the Court pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order granted on June 10, 2021 (the "**Approval and Vesting Order**").

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that: (i) the Outside Date be extended to July 30, 2021; and (ii) the time for the Purchaser to satisfy the Financing Covenant be extended to July 16, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser provided the Monitor with certain financing documents in connection with the Financing Covenant via email on July 16, 2021 (the "**Purchaser Financing Documents**").

AND WHEREAS, on July 20, 2021, the Vendor issued a letter to the Purchaser in respect of the Purchaser Financing Documents and reserved all of its rights in connection with the Financing Covenant.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "**Second Amendment**"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended to August 31, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated October 13, 2021 (the "**Third Amendment**"), under which, among other things: (i) the Parties mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended to October 29, 2021; and (ii) section 9.6 of the Asset Purchase Agreement was modified to reflect the terms of the Approval and Vesting Order.

AND WHEREAS, the Outside Date to close the Transaction is currently October 29, 2021 and the Vendor may designate as the Outside Date a later date in its sole discretion (with the consent of the Monitor and the DIP Lender) upon providing at least 5 Business Days' notice to the Purchaser.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser has agreed to provide certain acknowledgments related to the Asset Purchase Agreement and the Transaction.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor has requested that the Purchaser provide certain confirmations related to the Transaction.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser wishes to amend the Anticipated Transferred Employees and the Outside Date.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser wishes to complete certain work at the FIGR Norfolk Facility prior to Closing.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have mutually agreed: (i) that the Purchaser will provide the Acknowledgements and HST Confirmation (each as defined below); (ii) that the Purchaser Work (as defined below) may be performed at the FIGR Norfolk Facility prior to Closing subject to the conditions as set out below; (iii) that the Outside Date shall be further extended until January 14, 2022; and (iv) that Schedule "F" of the Asset Purchase Agreement shall be modified as set out below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Definitions</u>. All capitalized terms used in this Fourth Amendment but not otherwise defined herein are given the meanings set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement.
- 2. <u>Additional Acknowledgements</u>. The Purchaser and Vendor acknowledge and agree to the following as it relates to the Transaction and the Asset Purchase Agreement:
 - (a) the Phase 2 environmental assessment commissioned by the Purchaser in respect of the Purchased Assets and any corresponding report (collectively, the **"Phase 2 Assessment"**) shall be completed by no later than December 17, 2021;
 - (b) the Vendor agrees to a \$10,000.00 reduction to the Purchase Price that shall be adjusted on Closing; and
 - (c) Closing of the Transaction shall be in no way predicated on the outcome of the Phase 2 Assessment and the Vendor shall have no obligation to rectify or pay to rectify any issues identified in the Phase 2 Assessment (collectively, the "Acknowledgements").
- 3. <u>FIGR Norfolk Facility</u>. The Purchaser and the Vendor agree that the Purchaser, subject to the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Monitor, and under the supervision of the Vendor and the Monitor, shall, at its sole cost, be entitled to complete certain work as described in Schedule "A" appended hereto at the FIGR Norfolk Facility prior to the Closing Date in orderto ensure that the FIGR Norfolk Facility meets certain operational standards (the "**Purchaser Work**") following the Closing Date. Prior to commencing any of the Purchaser Work, the Purchaser shall pay a deposit of \$15,000 to the Monitor (the "**Damage Deposit**"). The Purchaser shall indemnify and save harmless the Vendor from any damage caused by the Purchaser Work and any costs associated with the remediation thereof and the cost to repair or remediate any damage to the FIGR Norfolk Facility arising as a result of the Purchaser Work

shall be deducted from the Damage Deposit. For greater certainty, any balance remaining from the Damage Deposit upon completion of the Purchaser Work shall be applied on Closing to the Purchase Price.

4. Amendments.

- (a) The reference in the definition of "Outside Date" to "October 29, 2021" is hereby amended to "January 14, 2022".
- (b) Schedule "F" of the Asset Purchase Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced with Schedule "B" appended hereto.
- 5. <u>Terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement</u>. Except as expressly stated in this Fourth Amendment, the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, Second Amendment and Third Amendment, remain unamended and in full force and effect. Nothing in this Fourth Amendment shall constitute a waiver of any provision of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, Second Amendment and Third Amendment.
- 6. <u>Governing Law and Jurisdiction</u>. This Fourth Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.
- 7. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Fourth Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Fourth Amendmentshall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counter part.
- 8. No Waiver / Reservation of Rights in respect of Financing Covenant. Nothing in this Fourth Amendment shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by the Vendor of any breach or default of the Asset Purchase Agreement or the Financing Covenant that has occurred as of the date of this Fourth Amendment and the Vendor continues to reserve all of its rights and remedies at law and under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, Second Amendment and Third Amendment. No failure on the part of the Vendor to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right or remedy at law, under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, Second Amendment or Third Amendment, or in respect of the Financing Covenant shall operate as a waiver thereof.
- 9. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Fourth Amendment.

[signature page follows]

the date first written above:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Fourth Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA -DocuSigned by: Volodymyr Burko —FB6E221237BE40E... Name: Volodymyr Burko Title: President FIGR NORFOLK INC. By_____ Name: Michael Devon Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Fourth Amendment as of **FTI CONSULTING** CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants Ву_____ Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg Title: Senior Managing Director ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC. By____ Name: Rick DeCoutere Title: Director

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Fourth Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

	Ву
	Name: Volodymyr Burko
	Title: President
	FIGR NORFOLK INC.
	By Michoel Deven
	Name: Michael Devon
	Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer
The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the date first written above:	io providente en ano i carati / anomaniente de en
	FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants
	Ву
	Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg
	Title: Senior Managing Director
	ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.
	Ву
	Name: Rick DeCoutere
	Title: Director

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Fourth Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

Ву
Name: Volodymyr Burko
Title: President
FIGR NORFOLK INC.

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

Ву_____

Name: Michael Devon

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Fourth Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Ву_____

Name: Rick DeCoutere

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Fourth Amendment to be effective as of the date first written above.

Ву	
Name: Volodymyr Burko	
Title: President	
FIGR NORFOLK INC.	
Ву	
Name: Michael Devon	
Title: SVP & Chief Financial C	Officer

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Fourth Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

By_____ Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Name: Rick DeCoutere

SCHEDULE "A"

PURCHASER WORK

- Reviewing status of the FIGR Norfolk Facility to assess sanitation/cleaning activities, pest control, preventative maintenance and temperature/humidity requirements.
- Cleaning and sanitizing the following:¹
 - Irrigation/shipping receiving area
 - 1 irrigation pump station
 - vault
 - mother room
 - corridors (north, south, east, west)
 - employee lunch room
 - washrooms
 - change rooms
- Meeting with personnel on reasonable notice to coordinate smooth transition.
- Any other matters that directly relate to the foregoing that require Partheepan Balasubramaniam's presence at the FIGR Norfolk Facility.

¹ For greater certainty, the following will not be cleaned or sanitized prior to Closing and are not included in the Purchaser Work: (i) flower rooms 1, 2, 3 and 4; (ii) drying room; (iii) packaging / trim room; and (iv) extraction room.

SCHEDULE "B" [ATTACHED]

SCHEDULE "F"

Transferred Employees			
First Name	Last Name		
Larry	Huszczo		
Cathy	Armstrong		
Andrew	Graham		
Denise	Carter		
George	Schmidt		
Nate	Geiser		

affidavit of Michael Devon sworn before me, this 26 th	
sworn before me, this 26 th	
day of January, 2022	



Bennett Jones LLP 3400 One First Canadian Place, PO Box 130 Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5X 1A4 Tel: 416.863.1200 Fax: 416.863.1716

Mike Shakra Direct Line: 416.777.6236 e-mail: shakram@bennettjones.com

January 10, 2022

VIA EMAIL - WITH PREJUDICE

Mr. Ryan Atkinson Atkinson Law Professional Corporation 100 King Street West, Suite 5700 Toronto, ON M5X 1C9 ryan@atkinsonlaw.ca

Dear Sir:

Re: Notice of Default and Immediate Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement (the "APA") between FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Purchaser") dated May 10, 2021, as amended pursuant to: (i) the First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"); (ii) the Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "Second Amendment"); (iii) the Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated October 13, 2021 (the "Third Amendment"); and the Fourth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated January 1, 2022 (the "Fourth Amendment" and together with the First Amendment, the Second Amendment and the Third Amendment, the "APA Amendments").

As you know, Bennett Jones LLP ("Bennett Jones") is counsel to FIGR Norfolk, FIGR Brands, Inc. and 1307849 B.C. Ltd. in connection with their proceedings under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*. We write to you in response to your correspondence dated January 8, 2022 (the "January 8 Email") and to provide you with notice that FIGR Norfolk elects to terminate the APA with immediate effect. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the APA, the APA Amendments or the Approval and Vesting Order in respect of the APA dated June 10, 2021, as applicable.

Pursuant to the APA, all or substantially all of FIGR Norfolk's assets were sold to the Purchaser (the "Transaction"). An Approval and Vesting Order in respect of the Transaction was granted by the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the "Court") on June 10, 2021. Notwithstanding the foregoing, and despite countless efforts on the part of FIGR Norfolk and the Monitor, the Transaction has yet to close.

The January 8 Email

We are in receipt of the January 8 Email and note that, in addition to certain factual inaccuracies, the January 8 Email contains a number of concerning and misleading statements.

In the January 8 Email, you note that the Purchaser will not attend the Norfolk Facility prior to closing and that it is FIGR Norfolk's responsibility to provide Health Canada compliant facilities prior to closing. As you are aware, pursuant to section 2.3 of the APA, the Purchased Assets were sold on an "as is, where is" basis. The APA and the Transaction are in no way predicated on the post-closing needs of the Purchaser. As of the date of this letter, FIGR Norfolk remains in compliance with its current Cannabis Licenses and all Applicable Law associated therewith. In an effort to facilitate certain extraordinary requests made by the Purchaser, the satisfaction of which are not and have never been conditions precedent to Closing, FIGR Norfolk agreed to facilitate the Purchaser Work on the terms set out in the Fourth Amendment. FIGR Norfolk is surprised with the Purchaser's refusal to pay the Damage Deposit and its suggestion that the Purchaser Work is FIGR Norfolk's responsibility, given its agreement to the contrary in the Fourth Amendment. Specifically, the Fourth Amendment states, among other things, the following:

"the Purchaser and the Vendor agree that the Purchaser, subject to the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Monitor, and under the supervision of the Vendor and the Monitor, shall, at its sole cost, be entitled to complete certain work... at the Norfolk Facility prior to the Closing Date in order to ensure that the Norfolk Facility meets certain operational standards (the "Purchaser Work") following the Closing Date. Prior to commencing any of the Purchaser Work, the Purchaser shall pay a deposit of \$15,000 to the Monitor (the "Damage Deposit")."

At no point has FIGR Norfolk ever indicated that it would complete the Purchaser Work prior to Closing or at any other time. Additionally, while FIGR Norfolk understands that the Phase II environmental report (the "**Phase II Report**") was completed and that there were no exceedances identified in the Phase II Report, we reiterate, as was communicated in the December Letter (as defined below) and in other communication, and as acknowledged and agreed to by the Purchaser and Vendor in the Fourth Amendment, Closing is no way predicated on the outcome of the Phase II Report. Further, no representations in respect of environmental condition have ever been made to the Purchaser whether in the APA, or otherwise.

As the record reflects, despite the Purchaser's inability to engage with and solve critical issues in a responsible and timely manner FIGR Norfolk has made countless efforts since the APA was executed in June of 2021 to assist the Purchaser in discharging its obligations under the APA. These efforts, have included, among other things drafting certain Purchaser closing documents and facilitating the assignment of certain key employees (the "Purchaser Obligations") to ensure that the Purchaser would not be in default of requirements under Purchaser Cannabis Licenses following Closing. Despite these efforts, a number of the Purchaser Obligations remain outstanding. In connection with the foregoing, FIGR Norfolk reminds the Purchaser that the Purchaser Obligations remain exclusively obligations of the Purchaser.



Finally, with respect to your request that Avi Freedland be copied on all communication, Mr. Freedland has and will continue to be copied on all correspondence related to the APA and the Transaction delivered by FIGR Norfolk. The January 8 Email chain (on which Mr. Freeland was not originally copied), was initiated by David Hyde in connection with your repeated failure to respond to many critical issues we have identified in connection with Closing and the urgent need to provide Health Canada with an update on whether the Purchaser would be in a position to close the Transaction on January 14, 2022.

Notice of Default and Immediate Termination of the APA

Further to the above and our correspondence dated December 3, 2021 (the "**December Letter**"); it remains FIGR Norfolk's position that the Purchaser is in default of a number of terms of the APA.

Most concerning is the Purchaser's inability to obtain sufficient financing to pay the Cash Balance on or before the Closing Date. Pursuant to a letter dated July 20, 2021 (the "July 20 Letter"), we acknowledged receipt of certain financing documents delivered by you via email to the Monitor on July 16, 2021 (the "Purchaser Financing Documents"). In the July 20 Letter, we and the Monitor identified a number of significant deficiencies in respect of the Purchaser Financing Documents that the Purchaser was required to clarify or address. To date, those deficiencies have not been addressed and the Purchaser continues to be in default of the Financing Covenant, which default has never been waived by FIGR Norfolk and for which FIGR Norfolk has repeatedly advised you that all rights in respect thereof have not been waived. In the January 8 Email, you noted that:

"The lender is in the process of completing all pre closing due diligence...."

The fact that the Purchaser's lender is still in the process of completing all pre-closing due diligence, more than 7 months following the date on which the APA was executed by the Purchaser, makes it clear that the Purchaser, as of the date of this letter, has yet to satisfy the Financing Covenant and did not satisfy the Financing Covenant on or before July 16, 2021, the last date on which the Financing Covenant could be satisfied and which date has never been extended by FIGR Norfolk. As a result, the Purchaser is in default of Section 4.3 of the APA and such default has never been cured or waived.

Pursuant to Section 4.3 of the APA, FIGR Norfolk has the right to terminate the APA with immediate effect in the event that the Financing Covenant is not satisfied prior on or prior to July 16, 2021. In light of the foregoing, FIGR Norfolk is hereby providing the Purchaser and the Monitor with written notice of default and immediate termination of the APA, pursuant to Section 4.3 of the APA.

In addition to the aforementioned default, we also note that Section 8.6(3) of the APA provides that the APA may be terminated by FIGR Norfolk if there has been a material violation or breach by the Purchaser of any agreement, covenant, representation or warranty of the Purchaser in the APA which would prevent the satisfaction of, or compliance with, any condition set forth in Section 7.2 or Section 7.3, as applicable, by the Outside Date or, if any event has occurred as a result of which any of the conditions in Sections 7.1-7.3 of the APA are not capable of being satisfied by the Outside Date, and such violation or breach has not been waived by the Vendor or cured within five (5) Business Days of



the Vendor providing written notice to the Purchaser. As you are aware, and pursuant to the Fourth Amendment, the Outside Date is set to expire on January 14, 2022. As you are aware, Health Canada was in a position to issue the Purchaser's Cannabis Licenses in December 2021. However, given the Purchaser's inability to close the Transaction at that time, a request was made that Health Canada delay the issuance of the Purchaser's Cannabis Licenses to coincide with the revised Outside Date as amended in the Fourth Amendment. However, pursuant to the January 8 Email, you have advised that the Purchaser will not be in a position to close until at least January 21, 2022, because of, among other things, the failure to secure financing. As a result, and given that the Outside Date has not been extended beyond January 14, 2022, it appears that conditions to closing are now incapable of being satisfied prior to the expiry of the Outside Date.

As you are aware, section 4.2(d) of the APA provides that if the APA is terminated by FIGR Norfolk pursuant to Section 4.3 or 8.6(3) of the APA, the full amount of the Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, if any, shall become the property of, and shall be paid to and may be retained by, FIGR Norfolk as liquidated damages (and not as a penalty) to compensate it for the expenses incurred and opportunities foregone as a result of the failure of the Transaction to close. In accordance with the terms of the APA, FIGR Norfolk intends to advise the Monitor that the Deposit has been forfeited and should be paid to FIGR Norfolk forthwith.

As we previously advised, FIGR Norfolk is required to attend before the Court prior the expiry of its current stay of proceedings (the "Stay of Proceedings") on February 4, 2022, to among other things, extend the Stay of Proceedings. FIGR Norfolk has secured a hearing before the Court on February 2, 2022 at 10:30 am (the "February 2 Hearing"). In addition to extending the Stay of Proceedings, FIGR Norfolk now intends to use the February 2 Hearing to seek approval to pursue an alternative transaction in respect of its business and assets.

Nothing in this letter shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by FIGR Norfolk of any additional rights it may have in respect of the APA or otherwise, including the right to pursue any and all claims against the Purchaser in connection with any and all defaults under the APA, the Purchaser's inability to close the Transaction and any damages suffered by FIGR Norfolk in connection therewith. FIGR Norfolk specifically reserves all of its rights and remedies at law, under this letter, the APA and the APA Amendments in connection with the forgoing.

Yours truly,

BENNETT JONES LLP

Mike Shakra

cc: Volodymyr Burko – Purchaser

Sean Zweig & Aiden Nelms - Bennett Jones LLP

Jeffrey Rosenberg & Jamie Belcher - FTI Consulting Canada Inc.

Jane Dietrich & Jeremy Bornstein - Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP

Partheepan Balasubramaniam - Cohn Labs

Avi Freedland - Atkinson Law Professional Corporation



This is Exhibit	"J"	referred to in the
affidavit of Mic	chael Devon	
sworn before me, th	is 26 th	1
day of January, 2	2022	
	4	
A COMMISSION	ER FOR TAI	KING AFFIDAVITS

ATKINSON LAW

Atkinson Law Professional Corporation

Ryan J. Atkinson, B.Sc. (Hons), J.D., LL.B. Jessica L. Davidson, B.A. (Hons.), LL.B. Avi J. Freedland B.Sc. (Hons), J.D. Yasaman Anvari J.D., LL.M. Saurabh Singhal, B.A. (Hons), LL.B. Law Clerks: Jennifer Lalonde Kate Stavropoltseva

January 11, 2022

Mike Shakra
Bennett Jones LLP
3400 One First Canadian Place
PO Box 130
Toronto, Ontario
M5X 1A4

Dear Mr. Shakra,

VIA EMAIL to shakram@bennettjones.com

Re: Purchase Agreement (the "APA") between FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Purchaser") dated May 10, 2021, as amended

We are in receipt of your Letter re Notice of Default and Immediate Termination of the APA dated January 10, 2022 (the "Termination Letter"). Please be advised that our client insists that the Vendor complies with its obligation to close the transaction (the "Transaction") pursuant to the APA. Plainly, the Purchaser did not breach the APA nor the Fourth Amendment to the APA (the "Fourth Amendment").

The Purchaser had no obligation to complete the work prior to closing at the FIGR Norfolk Facility

The Purchaser is **entitled to**, but is under no obligation to, complete the Purchaser Work at the FIGR Norfolk Facility and accordingly to pay the Damage Deposit (unless of course it elected to conduct the Purchaser Work). As you have pointed out, section 3 of the Fourth Amendment states:

The Purchaser and the Vendor agree that the Purchaser, subject to the prior written consent of the Vendor and the Monitor, and under the supervision of the Vendor and the Monitor, shall, at its sole cost, be entitled to complete certain work...at the FIGR Norfolk Facility prior to the Closing Date in order to ensure that the FIGR Norfolk Facility meets certain operational standards (the "Purchaser Work") following the Closing Date. Prior to commencing any of the Purchaser Work, the Purchaser shall pay a deposit of \$15,000 to the Monitor (the "Damage Deposit"). (emphasis added)

In fact, any *obligation* to make reasonable efforts to furnish or make available access to information

concerning the Purchased Assets is an obligation of the Vendor to the Purchaser under section 3.1 of the APA. Again, there is NO obligation for the Purchaser to conduct the Purchaser Work and accordingly there is no obligation on the Purchaser to pay the Damage Deposit. The Vendor's insistence that this work be completed before closing and its "significant concerns regarding the Purchaser's ability to close the Transaction on January 14th unless the Damage Deposit is paid and the Purchaser Work is commenced in the next 24 hours" (as stated in the Vendor's January 5, 2022 email) are completely unnecessary. The Vendor's "significant concerns" are not only unfounded, but are neither specified nor clearly articulated.

The Vendor has a continuing obligation to assist with the orderly transition of the Cannabis Licence

We need not remind the Vendor of its continuing obligations under the APA to assist with the orderly transition of the Cannabis Licenses. Specifically, under section 3.4 of the APA, titled Regulatory Approval and Consents, the Vendor is obligated to,

- 1. "...use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate action, and do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under any law or otherwise to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) obtain any consents, approvals or orders required to be obtained or made in connection with the authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and (iii) make all filings and give any notice, and thereafter make any other submissions either required or reasonably deemed appropriate by each of the Parties, with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby required under any Applicable Law." (APA at s 3.4(1));
- 2. "...work closely and cooperatively and consult with each other in connection with the making of all such filings and notices, including providing copies of all such documents to the non-filing Party and its advisors within a reasonable period of time prior to filing or the giving of notice." (APA at s 3.4(2)); and
- 3. maintain Cannabis Licences during and at the time of Closing (APA at s 3.4(3)).

As well, under section 6.1(a)&(b) of the APA, the Vendor has an obligation to,

- a) "...remain in possession of the Purchased Assets until Closing, use the Purchased Assets only in the ordinary course of business and maintain, preserve and protect the Purchased Assets in the condition in which they exist on the date hereof, other than ordinary wear and tear and other than replacements, dispositions, modifications or maintenance in the ordinary course of business"; and
- b) "maintain the Cannabis Licences in good standing with Health Canada and/or any other relevant government authority or work with Health Canada to replace the Health Canada Licences immediately post-closing."

Lastly, section 7.1 (b) provides that the obligation of the Purchaser to complete the Transaction is subject to the obligation of the Vendor to,

maintain the Cannabis Licences up to the date of Closing and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cooperate with the Purchaser or the Purchaser Cannabis Licensees in the process of obtaining the Purchaser Cannabis Licences from Health Canada;

The Vendor's obligations to assist with the orderly transition of the Cannabis Licenses are clear. The parties jointly retained Hyde Advisory who informed them on Sunday, January 9th, that Hyde Advisory is prepared to advise Health Canada that the parties are targeting a closing date of January 21st. As such, **any failure of the Vendor to cooperate with the transition of the Cannabis Licences is in direct contravention of the APA.**

It is the Responsibility of the Vendor to deliver the executed assignment and assumption agreements in a form that is acceptable to the Purchaser

The Purchaser has adhered to all of its obligations per the APA and the Fourth Amendment. Your letter explains that the Vendor has "made countless efforts...to assist the Purchaser in discharging its obligations under the APA" and that certain Purchaser Obligations (defined in the Termination Letter) remain outstanding. Please specifically address the obligations the purchaser has defaulted on under either the Fourth Amendment or the APA. We assure you, there are none.

Under section 6.3 of the APA the purchaser is to make a written offer of employment, conditional upon closing, to the employees in Schedule F. The Purchaser has done so.

The Purchaser and the Vendor have equal obligations to execute and deliver the executed assignment and assumption agreements, in a form satisfactory to each the Purchaser and the Vendor. In other words, there is an obligation expressly carried by the Vendor pursuant to section 8.3 of the APA to provide the assignment and assumption agreements in a form satisfactory to the Purchaser. For ease of reference, section 8.3 of the APA reads,

At or before the Closing Time, the Vendor shall execute and deliver, or arrange for the delivery, as the case may be, to the Purchaser the following, each of which **shall be in form** and substance satisfactory to the Purchaser, acting reasonably:

. . .

(c) an executed assignment and assumption agreement evidencing the assignment by the Vendor of the Assumed Obligations to the Purchaser;

. . .

(j) such further and other documentation as is referred to in this Agreement or as the Purchaser may reasonably require to give effect to this Agreement.(emphasis added)

The Vendor's breach of the APA

While the obligation to deliver the assignment of the employment agreements lay with the Vendor, the Purchaser cooperated with the Vendor at all times. In fact, on September 10, 2021, the Purchaser informed the Vendor that it wished to take assignments of the employee agreements and provided a form of assignment. Amendment requests were made on by the Vendor, which were refused by the Purchaser. On January 5, 2022, the Vendor provided the Purchaser with their own form of assignment, ignoring the form provided by the Purchaser. The Vendor was required to provide the assignment and assumption agreements in a form satisfactory to the Purchaser. The Purchaser insists that the executed employment assignment agreements be

delivered by the Vendor forthwith.

The Purchaser approved the closing documents on two different occasions. The closing documents are standard for a transaction of this nature and the Purchaser has confirmed with the Vendor on two (2) separate occasions that the closing documents are acceptable. The last such confirmation was on October 12, 2021.

Although the Vendor has stated in the Termination Letter that they have copied our associate, Avi Freedland, "on all communication", the Vendor failed to copy Avi Freedland on integral correspondence with Hyde Advisory on January 5, 2022. The Vendor knew that I was away on vacation, out of the country, at this time.

The Vendor failed to provide, and still has not provided, its registration number for the purposes of HST as set out in the APA section 5.2 titled Vendor's Representations.

Conclusion

The Purchaser remains ready, willing, and able to close the Transaction and the APA. We are insisting that the Transaction be closed and are prepared to seek instructions to schedule a 9:30am hearing at the Commercial List forthwith to close the Transaction, if necessary. Nonetheless, it is our intention that the parties cooperate to close on January 14, 2022, or January 21, 2022 (as suggested by the Purchaser's Lender and agreed to by Hyde Advisory), or any such date as agreed by the parties. To be clear, our client is in a position to close the Transaction with the Lender, OR for payment in full with his own clear funds. In other words, the closing funds are ready to advance on a closing date that is just and convenient for the Vendor, the Purchaser, Hyde Advisory and Health Canada.

As set out in Hyde Advisory's email dated January 1, 2022, Hyde Advisory has committed to Health Canada that they will confirm closing and coordinate licensing steps with an expected closing date "in or around the middle of January" and later confirmed on January 9, 2022, that they would be communicating a January 21, 2022, closing date to Health Canada once confirmed by the parties. We trust that the Vendor is committed to its continuing obligations to (i) close the transaction, (ii) deliver the executed employment assignment agreements, (iii) cooperate with the transition of the Cannabis Licences, and fulfill its other obligations as set out in the APA and amendments thereto.

Sincerely,

Ryan Atkinson

RA/af

This is Exhibit	"K"	referred to in the	
affidavit of Mich	ael Devon		
sworn before me, this	26 th	1	
day of January, 202	22		
	4		
A COMMISSIONE	R FOR TAK	ING AFFIDAVITS	



Bennett Jones LLP 3400 One First Canadian Place, PO Box 130 Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5X 1A4 Tel: 416.863.1200 Fax: 416.863.1716

Mike Shakra
Direct Line: 416.777.6236
e-mail: shakram@bennettjones.com

January 12, 2022

VIA EMAIL - WITH PREJUDICE

Mr. Ryan Atkinson Atkinson Law Professional Corporation 100 King Street West, Suite 5700 Toronto, ON M5X 1C9 ryan@atkinsonlaw.ca

Dear Sir:

Re: Reinstatement of the Asset Purchase Agreement (the "APA") between FIGR Norfolk Inc. ("FIGR Norfolk") and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America (the "Purchaser") dated May 10, 2021, as amended pursuant to: (i) the First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"); (ii) the Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "Second Amendment"); (iii) the Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated October 13, 2021 (the "Third Amendment"); and the Fourth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated January 1, 2022 (the "Fourth Amendment" and together with the First Amendment, the Second Amendment and the Third Amendment, the "APA Amendments").

We write to you further to our correspondence dated January 10, 2022 (the "APA Termination Letter"). We are in receipt of: (i) your response letter dated January 11, 2022; and (ii) your letter of requisitions dated January 11, 2022, and will reply under separate cover to each of those letters. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein have the meaning ascribed to them in the APA, the APA Amendments or the APA Termination Letter, as applicable.

Following issuance of the APA Termination Letter, we understand that counsel for the Purchaser contacted the Monitor to advise that, notwithstanding FIGR Norfolk's termination of the APA, the Purchaser still wished to close the Transaction. In light of the foregoing, FIGR Norfolk, in an effort to mitigate its damages caused by the need to terminate the APA following the Purchaser's breaches of the APA, is prepared to reinstate the APA on the condition that the Purchaser meets the following (the "Reinstatement Conditions") on or before January 14, 2022 at 6:00 PM (Toronto Time) (the "Reinstatement Deadline"):

- 1. The Purchaser shall execute and deliver to the Monitor in escrow, signature pages for the Closing Documents to be provided to the Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 12, 2022 (the "Revised Closing Documents"). For greater certainty, the Revised Closing Documents are substantially similar in form and substance to the set provided to the Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on September 15, 2021. Given certain transactional developments and changes in process since that date, it was necessary to make minor revisions to the Closing Documents.
- 2. The Purchaser shall deliver to the Monitor in escrow completed and executed employment agreement assignments for all Transferred Employees in the form provided to the Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 5, 2022 (the "January 5 Assignment Agreements"). While we acknowledge receipt of the form of assignment agreement provided by the Purchaser on September 10, 2021, such form of assignment was deficient.¹.
- 3. The Purchaser shall acknowledge that the Purchaser Work, as detailed in the Fourth Amendment, is not required to be completed prior to Closing and that the completion of the Purchaser Work is not a condition to Closing.
- 4. The Purchaser shall deliver to the Monitor in escrow funds in an amount necessary to satisfy the full Cash Balance of the Purchase Price.

The Monitor will hold all of the deliverables listed above in escrow to be delivered to FIGR Norfolk should the Transaction close by the end of day on January 21, 2022, or such later date as Health Canada may advise in response to the Hyde Communication (as defined below) (the "Anticipated Closing Date"), or returned promptly to the Purchaser should the Transaction not close by the Anticipated Closing Date.

Upon written confirmation from the Purchaser that the Reinstatement Conditions are acceptable to the Purchaser and shall be met by the Reinstatement Deadline, FIGR Norfolk will prepare a Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the APA (the "Reinstatement and Fifth Amendment") memorializing the Reinstatement Conditions. For greater certainty, the Reinstatement and Fifth Amendment must be executed by the Purchaser on or before the Reinstatement Deadline. Following execution of the Reinstatement and Fifth Amendment and satisfaction of the Reinstatement Conditions by the Purchaser, FIGR Norfolk will instruct Hyde Advisory & Investments to advise Health Canada that the Parties are ready and prepared to close the Transaction on January 21, 2022, or such later date as Health Canada may advise (the "Hyde Communication"). Given the time needed by Health Canada to respond to requests regarding the Cannabis Licenses, in order to have a chance at closing the Transaction by January 21, 2022, we understand the Hyde Communication must be made no later than end of day on January 14, 2022.

In the event that the Purchaser is not prepared to agree to the Reinstatement Conditions on or prior to the Reinstatement Deadline, fails to satisfy the Reinstatement Conditions by the Reinstatement Deadline or fails to execute the Reinstatement and Fifth Amendment, this proposal and the Reinstatement and Fifth Amendment (if executed) shall be null and void. For greater certainty, in such

¹ For example, the effectiveness of the form of assignment agreement provided by the Purchaser was not conditional on closing of the Transaction.



a scenario, FIGR Norfolk will continue to rely on the APA Termination Letter, the defaults detailed therein and any other defaults that may have arisen.

<u>Please advise by no later than 6:00 PM today whether the Reinstatement Conditions are acceptable to and can be fulfilled by the Purchaser by the Reinstatement Deadline.</u>

Nothing in this letter shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by FIGR Norfolk of any existing or future rights it may have in respect of the APA or otherwise, including the right to pursue any and all claims against the Purchaser in connection with any and all defaults under the APA, the Purchaser's failure to close the Transaction and any damages suffered by FIGR Norfolk in connection therewith. FIGR Norfolk specifically reserves all of its rights and remedies at law, under this letter, the APA Termination Letter, the APA and the APA Amendments in connection with the forgoing.

Yours truly,

BENNETT JONES LLP

Mike Shakra

cc: Volodymyr Burko – Purchaser
Sean Zweig & Aiden Nelms - Bennett Jones LLP
Jeffrey Rosenberg & Jamie Belcher - FTI Consulting Canada Inc.
Jane Dietrich & Jeremy Bornstein - Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP
Partheepan Balasubramaniam - Cohn Labs
Avi Freedland – Atkinson Law Professional Corporation



This is Exhibit	"L"	referred to in the
affidavit of Mic sworn before me, th		
day of January, 2		
A COMMISSION	<i></i>	

Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement

This Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of January 19, 2022 (the "Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment"), is by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser" and together with the Vendor, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor") and Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc. (the "Former DIP Lender").

WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated May 10, 2021 (the "**Asset Purchase Agreement**"), under which, among other things, the Vendor agreed to sell, assign and transfer to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser agreed to purchase from the Vendor, all of the Vendor's right, title and interest in, to and under the Purchased Assets, excluding any Non-Assignable Interests, free and clear of all Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order (as defined below) (the "**Transaction**").

AND WHEREAS, the Asset Purchase Agreement, with such minor amendments as the Vendor and the Purchaser may deem necessary (with approval of the Monitor and Former DIP Lender), and the Transaction were approved by the Court pursuant to the Approval and Vesting Order granted on June 10, 2021 (the "**Approval and Vesting Order**").

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a First Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated June 28, 2021 (the "First Amendment"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that: (i) the Outside Date be extended to July 30, 2021; and (ii) the time for the Purchaser to satisfy the Financing Covenant be extended to July 16, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser provided the Monitor with certain financing documents in connection with the Financing Covenant via email on July 16, 2021 (the "**Purchaser Financing Documents**").

AND WHEREAS, on July 20, 2021, the Vendor issued a letter to the Purchaser in respect of the Purchaser Financing Documents and reserved all of its rights in connection with the Financing Covenant.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Second Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated August 9, 2021 (the "**Second Amendment**"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended to August 31, 2021.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Third Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated October 13, 2021 (the "**Third Amendment**"), under which, among other things: (i) the Parties mutually agreed that the Outside Date be extended to October 29, 2021; and (ii) section 9.6 of the Asset Purchase Agreement was modified to reflect the terms of the Approval and Vesting Order.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor and the Purchaser entered into a Fourth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated January 1, 2022 (the "Fourth Amendment"), under which, among other things, the Parties mutually agreed that: (i) the Purchaser would provide the Acknowledgments and HST Confirmation (each as defined in the Fourth Amendment); (ii) the

Purchaser Work (as defined in the Fourth Amendment) may be performed at the FIGR Norfolk Facility prior to Closing subject to the conditions set out in the Fourth Amendment; (iii) the Outside Date be extended to January 14, 2022; and (iv) Schedule "F" of the Asset Purchase Agreement was modified as set out in Schedule "B" to the Fourth Amendment.

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor issued a letter to the Purchaser on January 10, 2022 (the "**APA Termination Letter**") which, among other things: (i) detailed certain defaults committed by the Purchaser under the APA; (ii) purported to terminated the APA with immediate effect pursuant to Section 4.3 thereof; and (iii) advised the Purchaser that the Vendor would be retaining the full amount of the Deposit, together with all interest accrued thereon, if any, pursuant to Section 4.2(d) of the APA.

AND WHEREAS, in response to the APA Termination Letter, the Purchaser advised FIGR Norfolk that it disagreed with certain statements set forth in the APA Termination Letter and advised the Monitor that, notwithstanding the APA Termination Letter, the Purchaser still wished to close the Transaction, that the Purchaser was ready, willing, and able to close the Transaction, and that the Vendor was obligated to close the Transaction pursuant to the terms of the APA..

AND WHEREAS, the Vendor, in an effort to mitigate its damages caused by the need to terminate the APA for the reasons set out in the APA Termination Letter, issued a letter to the Purchaser on January 12, 2022 (the "**Reinstatement Letter**") which provided that FIGR Norfolk was prepared to reinstate and amend the APA should the Purchaser agree to and comply with the Purchaser Reinstatement Obligations (as defined below).

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have agreed that the Purchaser Reinstatement Obligations must be met on or before January 19, 2022 at 6:00 PM (Toronto Time) (the "Reinstatement Deadline").

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser has advised FIGR Norfolk that, although reinstatement of the APA is not necessary as it is the Purchaser's position that the APA remains a valid and subsisting contract and the Vendor remains obligated to close the Transaction pursuant to the terms of the APA, the Reinstatement Conditions are nevertheless acceptable and that they will be met by the Reinstatement Deadline.

AND WHEREAS, the Purchaser has agreed that it shall execute this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment prior to the Reinstatement Deadline and the Vendor has agreed that upon such execution and the satisfaction of the Reinstatement Conditions, that the Vendor would instruct Hyde Advisory & Investments ("**Hyde**") to advise Health Canada that the Parties are ready and prepared to close the Transaction on January 28, 2022 (the **"Hyde Communication"**).

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have agreed that the Purchaser will deliver to the Monitor and the Monitor will hold all of the deliverables contemplated by the Reinstatement Conditions, in escrow to be delivered to FIGR Norfolk should the Transaction close by the end of day on January 28, 2022, or be returned promptly to the Purchaser should the Transaction not close by January 28, 2022.

AND WHEREAS, the Parties have agreed that in the event that the Purchaser is not prepared to agree to the Reinstatement Conditions on or prior to the Reinstatement Deadline, fails to satisfy the Reinstatement Conditions by the Reinstatement Deadline, or fails to execute and

deliver the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment by the Reinstatement Deadline (the "Purchaser Reinstatement Obligations"), then the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall be null and void and of no force and effect and that the terms of the APA (if applicable) the APA Termination Letter shall continue to be of full force and effect.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, terms and conditions set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Definitions</u>. All capitalized terms used in this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment but not otherwise defined herein are given the meanings set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

2. Amendment.

- (a) The reference in the definition of "Outside Date" to "January 14, 2021" is hereby amended to "January 28, 2022".
- 3. <u>Reinstatement Conditions</u>. The Purchaser and Vendor acknowledge and agree that the Vendor shall instruct Hyde to issue the Hyde Communication in the event the Purchaser satisfies the following (collectively, the "Reinstatement Conditions"):
 - (a) the Purchaser delivers an executed copy of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to FIGR Norfolk and the Monitor on or prior to the Reinstatement Deadline; and
 - (b) the Purchaser delivers to the Monitor in escrow the following (collectively, the "Escrow Deliverables"):
 - (i) executed copies of the Closing Documents provided to the Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 14, 2022;
 - (ii) completed and executed employment agreement assignments for all Transferred Employees in the form provided to the Purchaser by FIGR Norfolk on January 5, 2022; and
 - (iii) \$4,470,000 (which amount shall be subject to adjustments on Closing) (the "Closing Funds"), with such amount being wired to the details provided on Schedule "B" hereto.
- 4. <u>Acknowledgement re Purchaser Work.</u> The Purchaser hereby acknowledges that the Purchaser Work, as detailed in the Fourth Amendment, is not required to be completed prior to Closing and that the completion of the Purchaser Work is not a condition to Closing.
- 5. <u>Purchaser Financing.</u> The Vendor acknowledges and agrees that, in light of the Purchaser's need to borrow funds (the "**Purchase Price Financing**") to satisfy the Closing Funds, it shall provide the Purchaser with a Purchase Price reduction of up to \$20,000 (the "**Reduction Cap**") to be applied on Closing (the "**Vendor Interest Contribution**"). The Vendor Interest Contribution shall be calculated as 50% of the Purchaser's interest cost incurred in connection with the Purchase Price Financing for the period between January 19, 2022 and

January 28, 2022, up to the Reduction Cap. Application of the Vendor Interest Contribution is contingent upon the Purchaser providing the Vendor with written documentation evidencing the cost of any interest incurred in connection with the Purchase Price Financing.

- 6. <u>Acknowledgements.</u> The Parties acknowledge that:
 - (a) that the Escrow Deliverables will be released to the Vendor or returned to the Purchaser by the Monitor in accordance with the escrow terms contained Schedule "A" hereto (the "Escrow Terms"); and
 - (b) in the event that the Purchaser fails to satisfy any or all of the Purchaser Reinstatement Obligations, the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall be null and void and of no force and effect, provided however that the Escrow Terms shall survive and that the terms of the APA (if applicable) and the APA Termination Letter shall continue to be of full force and effect.
- 7. <u>Terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement</u>. Except as expressly stated in this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment, the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, Second Amendment, Third Amendment and Fourth Amendment, remain unamended and in full force and effect. Nothing in this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall constitute a waiver of any provision of the Asset Purchase Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, Second Amendment, Third Amendment or Fourth Amendment.
- 8. <u>Governing Law and Jurisdiction</u>. This Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein and each of the Parties irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court.
- 9. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement. Transmission by e-mail of an executed counterpart of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall be deemed to constitute due and sufficient delivery of such counterpart.
- 10. <u>No Waiver / Reservation of Rights in respect of Financing Covenant.</u> Nothing in this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall constitute or be deemed to be a waiver by the Vendor or the Purchaser of any breach or default of the Asset Purchase Agreement that has occurred as of the date of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment, and the Vendor and Purchaser continue to reserve all of their rights and remedies at law and under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, Second Amendment, Third Amendment and the Fourth Amendment. No failure on the part of the Vendor or Purchaser to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right or remedy at law, under the Asset Purchase Agreement, the First Amendment, Second Amendment, Third Amendment or the Fourth Amendment, or in respect of the Financing Covenant shall operate as a waiver thereof.
- 11. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Parties shall, at the request and expense of the requesting Party, take or cause to be taken such action and execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered to the other such conveyances, transfers, documents and further

Execution Version

assurances as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment.

[signature page follows]

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA DocuSigned by: Volodymyr Burko Name: Volodymyr Burko Title: President FIGR NORFOLK INC. Ву Name: Michael Devon Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment as of the date first written above: **FTI CONSULTING** CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants Ву____ Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg Title: Senior Managing Director ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC. Name: Rick DeCoutere

Title: Director

	BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA
	Ву
	Name: Volodymyr Burko
	Title: President
	FIGR NORFOLK INC.
	By Michael Jern
	Name: Michael Devon
	Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer
The undersigned hereby agree and consent to t and Fifth Amendment as of the date first written	he provisions of this Reinstatement Agreement above:
	FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants
	Ву
	Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg
	Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Ву____

Title: Director

Name: Rick DeCoutere

Ву			
Name: Volodymyr Burko			
Title: President			
FIGR NORFOLK INC.			
Ву			
Name: Michael Devon			

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING
CANADA INC.,
in its capacity as Monitor
of the CCAA Applicants

By
Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Ву	
Name: Rick DeCoutere	

Title: Director

Ву	
Name: Volodymyr Burko	
Title: President	
FIGR NORFOLK INC.	
Ву	
Name: Michael Devon	
Title: SVP & Chief Financial Officer	

BEROXFOOD NORTH AMERICA

The undersigned hereby agree and consent to the provisions of this Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment as of the date first written above:

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of the CCAA Applicants

By_____

Name: Jeffrey Rosenberg

Title: Senior Managing Director

ALLIANCE ONE TOBACCO CANADA, INC.

Name: Rick DeCoutere

Title: Director

SCHEDULE "A"

ESCROW TERMS

Reference is made to the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of January 19, 2022 (the "Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment"), by and between FIGR Norfolk Inc., an Ontario corporation (the "Vendor"), and 11897985 Canada Inc. (dba) BEROXFOOD North America, an Ontario corporation (the "Purchaser" and together with the Vendor, the "Parties" and each a "Party") and consented to by FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as the Monitor of the CCAA Applicants (the "Monitor") and Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc.. All capitalized terms used but not defined in this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms) have the meanings set out in the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment.

The Parties hereby agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Escrow.</u> The Monitor (in such capacity, the "**Escrow Agent**") will accept the Escrow Deliverables, including for greater certainty the Closing Funds, from the Purchaser. More specifically, in addition to accepting the remainder of the Escrow Deliverables, the Monitor will accept and deposit the Closing Funds into an interest bearing trust account (the "**Account**"), the wire details of which can be found at Schedule "B" (Monitor's Wire Details) to the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment.
- 2. <u>Bank Fees.</u> The Escrow Agent will be entitled to pay and have deducted from the Closing Funds all account fees payable in connection with the holding and paying-out of the Closing Funds (including those charged in connection with making wire transfers for the pay-out of any funds) (the "**Account Fees**"). For greater certainty, should the Transaction close by the Outside Date, any Account Fees incurred will result in an adjustment to the Purchase Price on Closing.
- 3. <u>Release on Closing.</u> Should the Transaction close on or before the Outside Date, then the Escrow Agent shall release the Escrow Deliverables, including the Closing Funds, to the Vendor upon Closing.
- 4. <u>Purchaser's Failure</u>. Should the Transaction fail to close by the Outside Date because of the Purchaser's failure to, among other things, satisfy the Purchaser Reinstatement Obligations by the Reinstatement Deadline, the Escrow Deliverables, including the Closing Funds, shall be returned to the Purchaser forthwith and the proposal as outlined in the Reinstatement Letter and the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment shall be null and void and of no force and effect and that the terms of the APA (if applicable) and the APA Termination Letter shall continue to be of full force and effect.
- 5. <u>No Agency.</u> The Escrow Agent is acting solely in such capacity at the Parties' request and for their convenience and the Escrow Agent will not be deemed to be the agent of any Party in respect of the Escrow Deliverables or the escrow referred to in this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms). The Escrow Agent will not be liable to any Party for any error in judgment or for any act or omission on its part in respect of the escrow referred to in this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms) unless such error in judgment, act or omission is made, taken or suffered in bad faith or involves gross negligence.

- 6. <u>Waiver.</u> The Parties agree that the Escrow Agent will have no responsibility for any costs, claims (including those from third parties) and expenses, including solicitor's fees and disbursements incurred in connection with or arising from the performance of the Escrow Agent's duties or rights under this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms), and the Parties waive all claims against the Escrow Agent in respect thereof; provided that this waiver will not extend to actions or omissions taken or suffered by the Escrow Agent in bad faith or involving gross negligence on the part of the Escrow Agent.
- 7. <u>Limitation on Duties.</u> It is understood and agreed that the Escrow Agent's only duties and obligations in respect of the Escrow Deliverables are expressly set out in this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms). The Escrow Agent will have the right to consult with counsel and will not be liable for any action taken, suffered or omitted to be taken by it if the Escrow Agent's acts in accordance with the advice of such counsel. The Escrow Agent will be protected if it acts upon any written or oral communication, notice, certificate or other instrument or document believed by the Escrow Agent to be genuine and to be properly given or executed without the necessity of verifying the truth or accuracy of the same or the authority of the person giving or executing the same. The Escrow Agent, notwithstanding any provision of this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms), shall have any and all protections in favor of the Monitor at law or pursuant to the CCAA, the Initial Order or any other Order of the Court in the CCAA Proceedings.
- 8. Resignation. The Escrow Agent may, at any time, resign its obligations under this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms) and be discharged from all further duties and liabilities by giving the Parties at least two (2) Business Days' notice in writing of its intention to resign. Upon receipt of such notice the Parties may jointly appoint a new escrow agent to act in the place and stead of the Escrow Agent, and if they fail to do so, then any Party may apply to a Judge of the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) on such notice as such Judge may direct for the appointment of a new escrow agent. Upon any new appointment, the new escrow agent will be vested with the same powers, rights, duties and obligations as if it had been originally named in this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms) as escrow agent, and the new escrow agent will enter into an agreement with the Parties agreeing to be bound by all of the provisions of this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms).
- 9. <u>Discharge from Duties.</u> Upon disposing of the Escrow Deliverables in accordance with the provisions of this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms), the Escrow Agent will be relieved and discharged from all claims and liabilities relating to the Escrow Deliverables, and the Escrow Agent will not be subject to any claims made by or on behalf of any Party to the Reinstatement Agreement and Fifth Amendment. This Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms) will automatically terminate without any further action on the part of the Escrow Agent upon the delivery of the Escrow Deliverables by the Escrow Agent in accordance with the provisions of this Schedule "A" (Escrow Terms).

Execution Version

SCHEDULE "B" MONITOR'S WIRE DETAILS

[attached]

Incoming Wire Instructions: To Canada in currencies other than USD

Beneficiary Information _(MT103 SWIFT Tag 59a)				
Beneficiary Name:	FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC. ITF (M) - FIGR BRANDS, INC.			
Beneficiary Address: P.O. Box not accepted	79 WELLINGTON ST W SUITE 2010 TORONTO ONTARIO M5K 1G8			
Beneficiary Account Number (12 digits):	47696 23486 16			
Beneficiary Bank Information _(MT103 SWIFT Tag 57a)				
Bank Name:	Bank of Nova Scotia			
Bank Identifier (SWIFT Code or Canadian Clearing Code)	SWIFT Code/BIC: NOSCCATT Canadian Clearing Code: //CC000247696			
Bank Address: (Input based on use of either the SWIFT Code or the Canadian Clearing Code)	SWIFT Code Address: 44 King Street West Toronto, ON, M5H 1H1 Clearing Code P.O. BOX 4234 STN A Toronto, ON, M5W 5P6			

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36,* AS AMENDED AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceedings Commenced in Toronto

AFFIDAVIT OF MICHAEL DEVON (Sworn January 26, 2022)

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200 Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

TAB 3

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE COMMERCIAL LIST

THE HONOURABLE MR.)	WEDNESDAY, THE 2 nd
)	
JUSTICE MCEWEN)	DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2022

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

(collectively, the "Applicants")

ORDER (Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval)

THIS MOTION, made by the Applicants, pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors* Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended, for an order, inter alia: (i) approving an extension of the Stay Period; (ii) declaring that WEPPA (as defined below) applies to the former employees of FIGR Norfolk and FIGR Brands; (iii) approving the Proposed Distribution Methodology; (iv) authorizing, directing and empowering the Applicants, or the Monitor on behalf of the Applicants, to make one or more cash distributions; (v) approving the Administrative Reserve (as defined below); and (vi) approving the Eighth Report (as defined below) and the Monitor's activities and fees described therein, and certain related relief, was heard this day by Zoom videoconference as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

ON READING the Notice of Motion of the Applicants, the affidavit of Michael Devon sworn January 26, 2022 (the "**January 26 Devon Affidavit**"), the Eighth Report of FTI Consulting

Canada Inc. dated January [●], 2022 (the "Eighth Report"), in its capacity as Monitor of the Applicants (in such capacity, the "Monitor"), filed, and on hearing the submissions of counsel for the Applicants, counsel for the Monitor, counsel for Alliance One Tobacco Canada Inc., and such other counsel as were present, no one else appearing although duly served as appears from the affidavit of service of Aiden Nelms sworn and filed;

SERVICE AND DEFINITIONS

- 1. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the time for service of the Notice of Motion and the Motion Record is hereby abridged and validated so that this Motion is properly returnable today and hereby dispenses with further service thereof.
- 2. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES** that all terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Amended and Restated Initial Order dated January 29, 2021 (as amended, the "**Initial Order**"), the January 26 Devon Affidavit or the Eighth Report, as applicable.

EXTENSION OF THE STAY PERIOD

3. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Stay Period be and is hereby extended until and including April 29, 2022.

WAGE EARNER PROTECTION PROGRAM ACT

4. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DECLARES** that FIGR Norfolk, FIGR Brands and their collective former employees meet the criteria prescribed by the *Wage Earner Protection Program*

Regulations, SOR/2008-222 and are individuals to whom the Wage Earner Protection Program Act (Canada), SC 2005, c 47, s 1 ("WEPPA") applies.

DISTRIBUTION METHODOLOGY, ALLOCATION OF COSTS AND PROPOSED DISTRIBUTIONS

- 5. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Proposed Distribution Methodology (including the allocation of costs among the Applicants as set out in the Eighth Report) for the distributions to be made under this Order and for any subsequent distributions of the Property of the Applicants as set out in the Eighth Report, is hereby approved.
- 6. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants are hereby authorized, directed and empowered to make one or more cash distributions to each Claimant holding a Proven Claim for their applicable *pro rata* amount, all in accordance with the Proposed Distribution Methodology.
- 7. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that all distributions shall be made in Canadian dollars, regardless of the currency indicated in the Proof of Claim, calculated by the Applicants, with the assistance of the Monitor, in accordance with paragraph 8 of the Claims Procedure Order.¹
- 8. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants or any other person facilitating distributions pursuant to this Order shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from any such distribution to any Claimant such amounts as may be required to be deducted or withheld under any applicable law and to remit such amounts to the appropriate governmental authority or other person entitled thereto as may be required by such law, including Employee Claims for which a withholding will be calculated by the Applicants' payroll provider.

٠

¹ January 21, 2021 – USD 1:CAD 1.2627.

9. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants are each hereby authorized, directed and empowered to take any further steps that they deem necessary or desirable to complete the distributions described in this Order.

10. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that, notwithstanding:

- (a) the pendency of these proceedings or the termination of these proceedings;
- (b) any application for a bankruptcy order now or hereafter issued pursuant to the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada), R.S.C. 1985 c. B-3, as amended (the "BIA") in respect of any of the Applicants and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such application; or
- (c) any assignment in bankruptcy made in respect of any of the Applicants,

any distributions made pursuant to this Order are final and irreversible and shall be binding upon any trustee in bankruptcy that may be appointed in respect of the Applicants, and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Applicants, nor shall any such distributions constitute or be deemed to be fraudulent preferences, assignments, fraudulent conveyances, transfers-at-undervalue or other reviewable transactions under the BIA or any other applicable federal or provincial law, nor shall they constitute conduct which is oppressive, unfairly prejudicial to or which unfairly disregards the interests of any person, and shall, upon the receipt thereof, be free of all claims, liens, security interests, charges or other encumbrances granted by or relating to the Applicants.

ESTABLISHMENT OF RESERVES

- 11. **THIS COURT ORDERS AND DIRECTS** the Applicants, with the assistance of the Monitor, to establish, hold and maintain a reserve from the funds remaining in the respective accounts of the Applicants in the amount of approximately \$2.1 million (the "Administrative Reserve") to secure, among other things:
 - (a) the Applicants' and the Monitor's obligations to continue to administer these CCAA

 Proceedings; and
 - (b) the indemnity provided in paragraph 20 of the Initial Order.
- 12. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that following the completion of the distributions in the manner set forth in paragraphs 5-9 of this Order (other than the Pyxus Claims) the Administration Charge shall attach solely to the Administrative Reserve.
- 13. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that following the completion of the distributions in the manner set forth in paragraphs 5-9 of this Order (other than the Pyxus Claims) the Directors' Charge shall attach solely to the Administrative Reserve.
- 14. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that following the completion of the distributions in the manner set forth in paragraphs 5-9 of this Order (other than the Pyxus Claims), and notwithstanding paragraphs 12 and 13 of this Order, the Administration Charge and the Directors' Charge shall continue to have the same priorities as set out in the Initial Order.

15. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that notwithstanding anything else contained in this Order or the Initial Order, all distributions shall be free and clear of the Administration Charge, the Directors' Charge and each Intercompany Charge.

TERMINATION OF CHARGES

- 16. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the DIP Lender's Charge shall be and is hereby terminated, released and discharged.
- 17. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that following the completion of the distributions in the manner set forth in paragraphs 5-9 of this Order, each Intercompany Charge shall be immediately terminated, released and discharged without any other act or formality.

THE MONITOR

- 18. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Monitor shall not incur any liability in connection with assisting the Applicants with respect to the distributions contemplated herein, whether in its personal capacity or in its capacity as the Monitor.
- 19. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that in carrying out the terms of this Order, the Monitor whether in its personal capacity or in its capacity as the Monitor:
 - (a) shall have all the protections provided to it as an officer of the Court, including the protections granted pursuant to the CCAA and other orders granted in these CCAA proceedings, including the stay of proceedings; and

(b) shall incur no liability or obligation as a result of carrying out any duties or work in connection with this Order, save and except for any gross negligence or willful misconduct on its part.

20. THIS COURT ORDERS that:

- (a) by causing the Applicants to distribute any funds or in making any payments hereunder; and
- (b) any payments or deliveries made in accordance with this Order that are assisted by the Monitor,

shall not constitute a "distribution" and the Monitor shall not constitute a "legal representative" or "representative" of the Applicants or "other person" for the purposes of Section 159 of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), Section 270 of the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada), Section 46 of the *Employment Insurance Act* (Canada), Section 22 of the *Retail Sales Tax Act* (Ontario), Section 107 of the *Corporations Tax Act* (Ontario), or any other similar federal, provincial or territorial tax legislation in the Provinces or Territories that the Applicants conducted business in (collectively, the "Statutes"), and the Monitor in making any such payment or deliveries of funds in accordance with this Order is not "distributing", nor shall it be considered to have "distributed", such funds or assets for the purposes of the Statutes, and the Monitor shall not incur any liability under the Statutes for making any payments or deliveries in accordance with this Order or failing to withhold amounts, ordered or permitted hereunder, and the Monitor shall not have any liability for any of the Applicants' tax liabilities regardless of how or when such liabilities may have arisen, and is hereby forever released, remised and discharged from any claims against either the Monitor under

or pursuant to the Statutes or otherwise at law, arising as a result of the distributions and deliveries in accordance with this Order, and any claims of such nature are hereby forever barred.

APPROVAL OF THE EIGHTH REPORT AND THE MONITOR'S ACTIVITIES AND FEES

- 21. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Eighth Report, and the activities of the Monitor and its counsel referred to therein be and are hereby approved; provided, however, that only the Monitor, in its personal capacity and only with respect to its own personal liability, shall be entitled to rely upon or utilize in any way such approval.
- 22. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the fees and disbursements of the Monitor and its counsel, as set out in the Eighth Report, be and are hereby approved.

GENERAL

- 23. THIS COURT HEREBY REQUESTS the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Applicants, the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Applicants and to the Monitor, as an officer of this Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order, to grant representative status to the Monitor in any foreign proceeding, or to assist the Applicants and the Monitor and their respective agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.
- 24. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that the Applicants and the Monitor be at liberty and are each hereby authorized and empowered to apply to any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative

body, wherever located, for the recognition of this Order and for assistance in carrying out the terms of this Order.

25. **THIS COURT ORDERS** that this Order and all of its provisions are effective as of 12:01 a.m. Toronto time on the date of this Order.

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED AND IN THE MATTER OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceedings Commenced in Toronto

ORDER (Stay Extension, Distribution, WEPPA and Fee Approval)

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place, Suite 3400 P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Telephone No: 416.863.1200 Facsimile No: 416.863.1716

Lawyers for the Applicants

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36,* AS AMENDED AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF FIGR BRANDS, INC., FIGR NORFOLK INC. AND 1307849 B.C. LTD.

Court File No.: CV-21-00655373-00CL

ONTARIO SUPERIOR COURT OF JUSTICE (COMMERCIAL LIST)

Proceedings Commenced in Toronto

MOTION RECORD

BENNETT JONES LLP

One First Canadian Place Suite 3400, P.O. Box 130 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1A4

Sean Zweig (LSO# 57307I) Mike Shakra (LSO# 64604K) Aiden Nelms (LSO# 74170S)

Tel: 416-863-1200 Fax: 416-863-1716

Lawyers for the Applicants